Bibliography of the Built Culture of the New World Dutch Cultural Hearth

Compiled by Walter Richard Wheeler (July 2023 version)

Introduction

This bibliography includes references to buildings and construction in all of those areas which are within the New World Dutch Cultural Hearth (NWDCH), which includes areas along the Hudson, Mohawk and Schoharie valleys in New York, and northern New Jersey. Adjacent areas, including counties in western New England abutting New York, are also included, as they share aspects of their construction history with the NWDCH.

Included are books, journal articles, theses, dissertations, archeological reports, historic structure reports and conference papers which deal principally with the built culture of the NWDCH. Archeological reports are only included if they contain a substantial amount of information on buildings or built culture. Books on associated material culture studies have been included only if they include built or material culture as a substantial part of their topic. Pattern books and builder's manuals are included only if their content substantively reflects regional building practices.

Monographs on architects or individual buildings designed by architects are NOT included at this time, but may be in the future. Inclusion in this bibliography does not constitute an endorsement of the research or conclusions presented by the various authors.

Items in the bibliography are organized by county. Items which address resources and topics covering multiple counties are located at the end of the bibliography in a section entitled *Regional Studies*.

Consult http://www.hmvarch.org/dendro.html for pdfs of dendrochronological reports for structures within our study area. HABS/HAER documentation for many structures within our study area can be found at http://memory.loc.gov/ammem/collections/habs_haer/

This bibliography is an ongoing work. Suggestions and contributions sent to me at www.wheeler@hartgen.com are welcome and encouraged.

WRW

Albany County

- "A Glimpse of an Old Dutch Town," *Harper's New Monthly Magazine* 62:370 (March 1881), 524-539.
- Arnold, Robert W. III, et al. *Drive it Yourself Tour of Albany City and County*. Albany: Albany County Hall of Records, 1986. Copy on file at the Albany County Hall of Records, Historian's files.
- Barker, Elmer Eugene, comp. *The Story of the Ten Broeck Mansion*. Typescript, 36pp, 1953. Copy on file at the Albany County Hall of Records.
- Bennett, Allison P. "Dutch Colonial Barns in the Town of Bethlehem," *The Spotlight* (Bethlehem, NY), 16: 32 (12 August 1971). 1.
- Bennett, Allison P. The People's Choice: A History of Albany County in Art and Architecture. Albany, NY: Albany County Historical Association, 1980.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. Cherry Hill: The History and Collections of a Van Rensselaer Family. Albany: Historic Cherry Hill, 1976.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. "Historic Cherry Hill in Albany, New York," *The Magazine Antiques* 117:4 (April 1980), 886-896.
- Blaisdell, T. H. Town of Westerlo Then and Now. Westerlo Bicentennial Committee, 1976.
- Botch, Judith. O Albany's South End: A Walking Tour: Pastures, Mansions & Personalities. Albany: Historic Albany Foundation, n. d. [c.1984]
- Bradley, James W. "Visualizing Arent van Curler: A Biographical and Archaeological View," in Margriet Lacy, ed., *A Beautiful and Fruitful Place: Selected Rensselaerswijck Seminar Papers, Volume 3.* Albany: New Netherland Institute, 2013. [p. 199-210]
- Brewer, Floyd I., Florence A. Christoph and Peter R. Christoph. "Three Centuries at a Winne Family Farmstead: An Interdisciplinary Study," *de Halve Maen* 75:3 (July 2002), 43-49. The Pieter Winne house in Bethlehem.
- Bucher, Douglas G. "Domestic Interiors: Making a Home in Albany," in Anne F. Roberts and Judith A. Van Dyk, eds., *Experiencing Albany: Perspectives on a Grand City's Past*. Albany: State University of New York/ The Nelson A. Rockefeller Institute of Government, 1986. [pp. 98-106]
- Churchill, Henry W. Churchill's Guide Through the Albany Rural Cemetery: Containing Illustrations of all the Principal Monuments, Tombs, & c.: the History of its formation; the Rules and Regulations for its preservation, & c., & c. Albany: J. Munsell, 1857.
- Cross, Robert F. Water for a City 1-5 (1995-2000). Albany: Department of Water and Water Supply.
- Crowl, John R. and Kathryn A. Youngs. *Harmony Mills Historic District*. Troy, NY: Hudson Mohawk Industrial Gateway, 1978. Located in Cohoes.
- DeWitt, Benjamin. Letter on Chimney Fire-Places, addressed to Robert R. Livingston...President of the Society for the Promotion of Useful Arts. Albany: S. Southwick, 1810.
- DiVirgilio, Justin D. and Walter Richard Wheeler. "The Archeology of the Douw-Quackenbush Still-House," in Beyond the North Gate: Archeology on the Outskirts of Colonial Albany. Archeological Data Retrieval, Quackenbush Square Parking Facility, Broadway, Albany, New York. Rensselaer, New York: Hartgen Archeological Associates, Inc., 2005.

- DiVirgilio, Justin D., Tracy S. Miller and Walter Richard Wheeler. "A very working-class neighborhood": Nineteenth-Century Archeology in Sheridan Hollow. Data Retrieval Investigation, Sheridan Hollow Parking Facility, City of Albany, Albany County, New York. Rensselaer, NY: Hartgen Archeological Associates, Inc., 2005.
- Donhardt, Gary L. "The Indian Ladder Community," in *Indian Ladder: A History of Life in the Helderbergs* (Collierville, TN: Donhardt and Daughters Publishers, 2001), 128-154. Includes floor plans and descriptions of several houses.
- Dunn, Shirley W. "Jeremias van Rensselaer Builds a House," *The Dutch Settlers Society of Albany Yearbook, 2009-2012*, Volume 56 (2012), 48-51.
- Dunn, Shirley W. "Settlement Patterns in Rensselaerswijck: Farms and Farmers on Castle Island," *de Halve Maen* 70:1 (Spring 1997), 7-18.
- Egerton, William S. *The Public Parks of the City of Albany, N. Y.* Albany: Weed, Parsons & Co., Printers and Engravers, 1892.
- Einhorn-Yaffee, Architecture-Interior Design. Quackenbush House: A Restoration for the City of Albany, New York. Albany: City of Albany, 1975.
- Filley, Dorothy M. Recapturing Wisdom's Valley: The Watervliet Shaker Heritage, 1775-1975. Colonie, NY: The Town of Colonie/Albany, NY: Albany Institute of History and Art, 1975.
- Fisher, Charles L., ed. *People, Places, and Material Things: Historical Archaeology of Albany, New York.* [New York State Museum Bulletin 499] Albany: The University of the State of New York/ The State Education Department, 2003.
- Gibbons, Kristin L. *The Matton Shipyard*. Waterford, NY: New York State Office of Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation, Bureau of Historic Sites, 1991.
- Groft, Tammis Kane. *The Folk Spirit of Albany*. Albany: Albany Institute of History and Art, 1978.
- Hesler, Mark T., ed. *Dutch Barns in Guilderland, Albany County, New York.* N. p., 1987. Copy on file in the library of Hudson-Mohawk Vernacular Architecture, West Coxsackie, NY.
- Historic Albany Foundation. Two Historic Neighborhoods: A Guided Walk Through Hudson-Park and Center Square. Albany: Historic Albany Foundation, 1976.
- Historic Albany Foundation. *Plaza Row*. Albany: Historic Albany Foundation, n. d. [c.1980]. Historical Society of the Town of Colonie. *Historical Places in the Town of Colonie*, N. Y. Colonie, NY: Historical Society of the Town of Colonie, 2017.
- Huber, Gregory D. "The 1720's Peter Winne House: Making Progress Every Day," de Halve Maen 77: 1 (Spring 2004).
- Huber, Gregory D. "The Wemple Barn," in Timber Framing 24 (June 1992), 8.
- Huber, Gregory D. "The Wemple Barn," in Timber Framing 89 (September 2008), 8-16.
- Huey, Paul R. "Archaeological Excavations in the Site of Fort Orange, A Dutch West Indian Company Trading Fort Built in 1624," *Bulletin KNOB* 84: 2/3 (June 1985), 68-79.
- Huey, Paul R. Aspects of Continuity and Change in Colonial Dutch Material Culture at Fort Orange, 1624-1664. Ph D. dissertation, University of Pennsylvania, 1988.
- Huey, Paul R. "Early Albany: Buildings Before 1790," in *Albany Architecture*, edited by Diana S. Waite, 21-58. Albany, NY: Mount Ida Press, 1993.
- Huey, Paul R. "Finding Fort Orange," in de Halve Maen 92: 1 (Spring 2019), 3-8.
- Huey, Paul R. "The Archeology of Fort Orange and Beverwijck," in Nancy Anne McClure Zeller ed., A Beautiful and Fruitful Place: Selected Rensselaerswijck Seminar Papers. Albany: New Netherland Publishing, 1991. [pp. 327-349]

- Huey, Paul R. "The Dutch at Fort Orange," in Lisa Falk, ed., *Historical Archaeology in Global Perspective*, 21-67. Washington, DC: Smithsonian Institution Press, 1991.
- Huey, Paul R. "Under the Parking Lots: Archeological Remains of Beverwijck and Colonial Albany Waiting to Be Found," in Margriet Lacy, ed., *A Beautiful and Fruitful Place:*Selected Rensselaerswijck Seminar Papers 3. Albany, NY: New Netherland Institute, 2013.

 [pp. 141-152]
- Hughes, Marian I. Wearing Down The Cobblestones: Unique Walking Experiences, Albany, NY. Albany: City of Albany, 1986. Copy on file at the Albany County Hall of Records, Historian's files.
- Katz, David and Tony Opalka. A History of Local Rail Transit in the City of Albany (1862-1946)

 And its Impact on Certain City Neighborhoods. Albany, NY: City of Albany, Bureau of Cultural Affairs, 1977. Copy on file in the Pruyn Library, Albany Public Library, Albany, NY.
- Keller, William A. "Rensselaerville: An Old Village of the Helderbergs," *The White Pine Series of Architectural Monographs* 10:4 (1924). Chiefly covering the work of builder Ephraim Russ.
- Kelley, J. M., Ltd. Report on the Documentation of the Daniel Peter [sic] Winne house, Bethlehem, New York. Niskayuna, NY: J. M. Kelley, 2003. Principally photographic documentation.
- Kenny, Peter. "A New York Dutch Interior For the American Wing," *The Magazine Antiques* 169:1 (January 2006), 178-185. The Daniel Pieter Winne house, formerly in Bethlehem.
- Liebs, Chester H. A Documentary History of Early Waterworks and Water Supply Technology in the City of Albany, 1793-1850. Albany: New York State Historic Trust, 1971.
- Lynch, Michael F. "The Stonecutter's Art in Albany," in *Albany Architecture*, edited by Diana S. Waite, 59-64. Albany, NY: Mount Ida Press, 1993.
- Lynch, Thomas C. *The Masons', Bricklayers' and Plasterers' Guide.* Albany: Riggs Printing House, 1892.
- MacDonald, A. J. Monuments, Grave Stones, Burying Grounds, Cemeteries, Temples, etc. Albany: Joel Munsell, 1848.
- Marcou, O'Leary and Associates, Inc. *Historic Cohoes. Cohoes, New York: A Survey of Historic Resources.* Washington, D. C. and Troy, NY: Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute, Center for Architectural Research, 1971.
- Mather, Frederic G. "Historic Houses: The Schuyler House at Albany," *Magazine of American History* 12:1 (July 1884), 1-16.
- Mendel Mesick Cohen Architects. *Cherry Hill Historic Structure Report*. Albany, NY: Mendel Mesick Cohen Architects, 1979.
- Mendel Mesick Cohen Architects. *The Nicoll-Sill House: A Historic Structure Report.* Albany, NY: Mendel Mesick Cohen Architects, Prepared for the Town of Bethlehem, 1976.
- Mendel Mesick Cohen Architects, consultants. Report of the Committee on South Mall Environs. Alban, NY: Capitol Hill Architectural Review Commission, 1973.
- Mendel Mesick Cohen Architects. *Ten Broeck Mansion: A Historic Structure Report.* Albany, NY: Mendel Mesick Cohen Architects, 1975. (Copies on file at Hart Cluett Museum and the Albany County Historical Association)
- Merwick, Donna. "Dutch Townsmen and Land Use: A Spatial Perspective on Seventeenth-Century, Albany, New York," *The William and Mary Quarterly* (third series) 37: 1 (January 1980), 53-78.
- Mesick, John I. *Nicholl-Sill House: A Historic Structure Report.* Bethlehem, NY: Town of Bethlehem, 1976.

- Michel, Robert. An Architectural History of the Coeymans House in Coeymans, New York. Master's thesis, State University of New York at Oneonta, 1974.
- Moyer, David, Anna Blinn Cole and Holly K. Norton. *Archaeological Investigations at the Peter McCutcheon Farm Site, Town of Bethlehem, Albany County*. Gilbertsville, NY: Birchwood Archaeological Services, 2010.
- New York State Division for Historic Preservation, Bureau of Historic Sites. *Schuyler Mansion: A Historic Structure Report.* Albany: New York State Parks and Recreation, 1977.
- Norder, Akum. The History of Here: A House, the Pine Hills Neighborhood, and the City of Albany. Albany, NY: Excelsior Editions [SUNY Press], 2018.
- O'Callaghan, E. B. "First Stone House in Albany," in New York Genealogical and Biographical Record 4: 1 (January 1873), 21.
- Opalka, Anthony. "Orr and Cunningham: Gothic Revival Builders in Albany," *Preservation League of New York State Newsletter* 15:4 (Winter 1989), 4-5.
- Phelps, Henry P. *The Albany Rural Cemetery: Its Beauties, Its Memories*. Albany and Chicago: Phelps and Kellogg, 1893.
- Piwonka, Ruth. "1708/09 Albany County Tax List: A Discussion," de Halve Maen 76:1 (January 2003), 9-14.
- Poppeliers, John C. "Shaker Architecture and the Watervliet Shaker South Family," New York History 47:1 (January 1966), 51-60.
- Porter, Mrs. George C., et al. *Know Your Town of Bethlehem Tour*. Bethlehem, NY: Delmar Progress Club, Inc./Town of Bethlehem Park Committee, 1965. Copy on file at the Albany County Hall of Records, Historian's files.
- Quackenbush, Wagoner & Reynolds, James Daly Tobin and Lili R. Ott. *The 1848 Watervliet Meeting House An Historic Structure Report.* Albany, NY: Albany County Board of Legislature, 1981.
- Ralston, Ruth. "Account of the Patroon's House a Building: The Masons Began to Work on Monday 13th May, 1765," *The Metropolitan Museum of Art Bulletin* 26:12, part 2 (December 1931), 4-9.
- Rine, Holly A. "Mohawk Reinvention of the Fort Orange and Albany Courthouses, 1652-77," in *Journal of Early American History* 2:2 (January 2012), 3-31.
- Roberts, Anne F. and Marcia Cockrell, eds. *Historic Albany, Its Churches and Synagogues*. Albany: Library Communication Services, 1986.
- Rosenswig, Robert M. "Nineteenth Century Urbanism and Public Health: The Evidence of Twelve Privies in Albany, New York," *Northeast Anthropology* 58 (1999), 27-45.
- Saidel, Peter M. and Judith R. *The History of Bennett Hill Farm*. Clarksville, NY: Self-published, 2000
- Scherer, John L. and Constance Vecchione. "Information and History Regarding the Property and Dwelling at the South East Corner of Broadway and Quackenbush Street (683 Broadway)." Typescript report, 25 April 1969. [Quackenbush house] Copy on file at the Albany County Hall of Records.
- Shaver, Elizabeth. Watervliet Shaker Meetinghouse, Albany, N. Y. Albany: The Shaker Heritage Society, 1986.
- Shaver, Elizabeth and Ned Pratt. The Watervliet Shakers & Their 1848 Shaker Meeting House, Albany, New York. Albany: The Shaker Heritage Society, 1994.
- Smith, Helen. The Historic Pastures, Albany, New York: A Walking Tour. Albany: Pastures Neighborhood Association, 1987.

- Sopko, Joseph S. An Analysis of Dutch Bricks from a 17th Century Structure Within the Site of Fort Orange at Albany, New York. Waterford, NY: New York State Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation, Bureau of Historic Sites, 1982.
- Spindle City Historical Society. *Self Guided Tour: Historic Downtown Cohoes.* Cohoes, NY: Spindle City Historical Society, n.d. Available online at https://www.spindlecity.net/Brochures/Downtown%20sites_brochure.pdf
- Spindle City Historical Society. *The Houses that Harmony Built: A Self-Guided Tour of Worker Housing in Cohoes.* Cohoes, NY: Spindle City Historical Society, n. d. Available online at
 - https://www.spindlecity.net/Brochures/Worker%20housing%20brochure.pdf
- "Spirit of '76". The Schuyler Mansion at Albany. New York: De Vinne Press, 1911.
- Tantillo, Len. "Picturing Schuyler Flatts: An Artist's Interpretation of Historical and Archeological Data," in Margriet Lacy, ed., *A Beautiful and Fruitful Place: Selected Rensselaerswijck Seminar Papers, Volume 3.* Albany: New Netherland Institute, 2013. [p. 211-216]
- Tilly, Stephen. *Historic Cherry Hill: Existing Conditions Report.* Dobbs Ferry, NY: Stephen Tilly Architect, 2007.
- Tilly, Stephen with Walter Richard Wheeler. Stephen & Harriet Myers Residence, Albany, New York: Historic Structure Report. Dobbs Ferry, NY: Stephen Tilly Architect, 2009.
- Tobin, James. 1848 Watervliet Meeting House: An Historic Structure Report. Albany: County of Albany, 1981.
- Town of New Scotland Sesqui-Centennial Committee. *Town of New Scotland 150th Anniversary Drive it Yourself Tour.* New Scotland: Town of New Scotland, 1982. Copy on file at the Albany County Hall of Records, Historian's files.
- Venema, Janny. Beverwijck: A Dutch Village on the American Frontier, 1652-1664. Hilversum, the Netherlands: Verloren/ Albany: State University of New York Press, 2003.
- Venema, Janny. "Beverwijck on the Hudson," in *Dutch Heritage Magazine* (December 2002), 10-16.
- Venema, Janny. "The Court Case of Brant Aertsz van Slichtenhorst Against Jan van Rensselaer," de Halve Maen 74:1 (January 2001), 3-8. The patroon's house.
- Waite, Diana S. Architectural and Historical Survey of the Pastures Preservation District, Albany, New York. Typescript, prepared for the Albany Urban Renewal Agency, 1971. Copies on file at the Albany County Hall of Records and the NYSL.
- Waite, Diana S., ed. *Albany Architecture: A Guide to the City*. Albany, NY: Mount Ida Press (in association with the Preservation League of New York State), 1993.
- Whalen, Dennis. *Town of Coeymans, Historic Stone Houses Calendar 2003*. N. P. Ravena Coeymans Historical Society, 2002.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. "From the Ground Up: Reconstruction of Two Urban House Types Found at the DEC Headquarters Site", in On the Outside Looking In: Four Centuries of Change at 625 Broadway. Archeology at the DEC Headquarters, 625 Broadway, Albany, New York. Rensselaer, NY: Hartgen Archeological Associates, Inc., 2002.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. "Post-Colonial Albany: The Fabric of a City," in At the River's Edge: Two-Hundred-Fifty Years of Albany History. Data Retrieval, SUCF Parking Structure, Maiden Lane, Albany, New York. Rensselaer, NY: Hartgen Archeological Associates, Inc., 2004.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. The Elizabeth van Rensselaer and Abraham ten Broeck house: An Historic Structure Report. Troy, NY: The Author, 2019.

Zonta Club of Albany. A Motor Tour of Old and New Albany. Albany: Zonta Club, 1986. Copy on file at the Albany County Hall of Records, Historian's files.

Bennington County

- Baker-White, Tracy. "Bennington's "Masterworkman," Oliver Abel Jr.," Walloomsac Review 16 (Autumn 2015), 6-17.
- Bayhan, Richard S. Historical Sketch of Buildings. Bennington On the Hill. Cleveland, OH: Central Publishing House, 1930.
- Clark, Cameron. "Houses of Bennington, Vermont, and Vicinity," White Pine Series of Architectural Monographs 8:5 (October 1922).
- Higgins, William J. and Elise M. Quasebarth. *Time & Place in Bennington: A Handbook for the Central Bennington Historic District.* New York: William Higgins & Company, Inc. (Second Edition), 2006.
- Howard, Andrew R. Covered Bridges of Bennington County Vermont: A Guide. Unionville, CT: The Village Press, 1997.
- Preservation/Design Group, The. Peter Matteson Tavern: A Historic Structure Report. Albany, NY: The Preservation/Design Group, 1976.
- The Vermont Marble Trail. Proctor, VT: Dimensions of Marble, N. d. [c. 2010]
- Treadway, Wade I. *Mooar-Wright House, Pownal, Vermont ca. 1764. Historic Architectural Survey.* N. p., September 1994.

Bergen County

- Adriance, Tim. William Holdrum, Sr. House reconstruction project: preliminary report. Bergenfield, NJ: Tim Adriance Historic Restoration, 2006.
- Allbee, Burton Hiram. "Historic Houses in Bergen County," Bergen County Historical Society Papers & Proceedings 2 (1905-06), 33-39.
- Bergen County Historical Society. Bergen County New Jersey Historic Site Markers. River Edge, NJ: Bergen County Historical Society, 1976.
- Bergen County Historical Society. Ackerman Homesteads: A Saga of Ackerman Lives and Times. River Edge, NJ: Bergen County Historical Society, 1990.
- Blauvelt, H. "Migration of an Ancestral Home: New Jersey Dutch Colonial House," *House and Garden* 52 (November 1927), 112-113, 162, 164, 166, 202. The Demarest house.
- Brown, T. Robins. The Architecture of Bergen County, New Jersey: The Colonial Period to the Twentieth Century. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2000.
- Burrow, Ian. "On the Brink (Dorp): The Archaeology and Landscape of the Fortified New-Netherland Village of Bergen, Jersey City, New Jersey," in *Bulletin of the Archaeological Society of New Jersey* 66 (2011), 65-73.
- Cohen, Robert L. "The Wortendyke Farm: An Example of Bergen County, New Jersey, Dutch Agricultural History, *de Halve Maen* 72:1 (January 1999), 15-18.
- De Muro, Kimberly Michele. The Colors of Culture: A Finishes Study of the Dutch-American Stone Houses of Bergen County, New Jersey. M. Arch thesis, Columbia University, 2017.
- Farewell Mills Gatsch Architects LLC. Garretson Farm—Preliminary Historic Structures Report. Princeton, NJ: Farewell Mills Gatsch Architects LLC, 2007.

- Grundy, J. Owen. "Prior's Mill: A Revolutionary Landmark," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 49:2 (April 1931), 174-179.
- Gurnee, Jeanne, ed. *Historic Homes in Closter, New Jersey*. Closter, NJ: The Environmental Commission of Closter, 1979.
- Keesey, Ruth M. "Rivers and Roads in Old Bergen County," *de Halve Maen* 39:3 (Fall 1964), 9-11; 39:4 (Winter 1965), 9-11; 40:2 (Spring 1965), 9-11; 40:2 (Summer 1965), 11-12.
- Leiby, Adrian Coulter. *The Buildings of the South Church, Bergenfield, NJ.* Bergenfield, NJ: South Presbyterian Church, 1968.
- Leiby, Adrian Coulter. "The Dutch Church at Schraalenburgh, New Jersey," de Halve Maen 45:2 (January 1970), 7-8; 45:3 (Summer 1970), 7-8.
- Lenik, Edward J. "Salvage Archaeology oat the Ryerson (Degray) House," *New Jersey History* 91:3 (Autumn 1973), 166-175.
- McMahon, Reginald. "The Achter Col Colony on the Hackensack," New Jersey History 89:4 (Winter 1971), 221-240.
- Office of Albin Rothe. *The Early Stone Houses of Bergen County, N. J.* 1979. Copy at the Office of New Jersey Heritage, Division of Parks and Forestry, Trenton.
- "Old Dutch Houses in Bergen County," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 42:3 (July 1924), 273-275. Reprinted from the *Newark Evening News*, no date given.
- Quackenbush, Sally Virginia. "House Preserves Dutch Heritage in New Jersey," de Halve Maen 50:2 (Summer 1975), 9-10. The Van Voorhees/Quackenbush/Zabriskie house in Wyckoff Township.
- Robertson, Larry. Walking Tours of Teaneck. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Full Court Press, 2016.
- Short, William H, Michael J. Mills, Constance Greiff, Richard Porter. Hermitage, Ho-Ho-Kus, New Jersey: Historic Structure Report. Princeton, NJ: Short and Ford Architects, 1981.
- Stapler, Mead. "The Henry Van Allen House," *North Jersey Highlander* 9:4 (1973), 19-26. House in Oakland.
- Vanderbeek, Nelson K. "The Liberty Pole Tavern," Bergen County Historical Society Papers & Proceedings 4 (1907-08), 41-50. Tavern formerly in Englewood.
- Westervelt, Frances A. "Notes on the Early Court Houses of Bergen County," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 44:1 (January 1926), 48-52.

Berkshire County

- Donaldson, Stephen G. Barns of the Berkshires. Atglen, PA: Schiffer Publishing Ltd., 2009. Friends of Hancock Shaker Village. The Round Stone Barn, A Short History. Hancock, MA: Friends of Hancock Shaker Village, 1968. Revised edition, Hancock, MA: Hancock Shaker Village, 1975.
- Great Barrington Historic District Commission. Historic Great Barrington Walking Tour. N. p. n.d. [c. 2010]
- Larson, Neil. Samuel Harrison House: Existing Conditions Assessment. New Paltz: Neil Larson, 1999.
- Lanoue, David E. "Composite Massachusetts Barn," Timber Framing 36 (June 1995), 4-5.
- Ott, John Harlow. Hancock Shaker Village: A Guidebook and History. Hancock, MA: The Shaker Community [Hancock Shaker Village], revised edition 1976.
- Pierson, William Harvey, Jr. *Industrial Architecture in the Berkshires*. Ph. D. dissertation, Yale University, 1949.

- Sweeney, Kevin M. "Mansion People: Kinship, Class, and Architecture in Western Massachusetts in the Mid Eighteenth Century," *Winterthur Portfolio* 19: 4 (Winter 1984), 231-255.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. *The John and Anna Karner Tullar House, An Historic Structure Report.* Troy, NY: The Author, 2009.

Bronx County

- Architectural Preservation Consultants. *Historic Structure Report: The Bartow-Pell Stable.* [The Authors], 1980.
- Cook, Harry Tecumseh. The Borough of the Bronx, 1639-1913, Its Marvelous Development and Historical Surroundings. New York: The Author, 1913.
- Jan Hird Pokorny Associates with Neil Larson. Van Cortlandt House Museum: Historic Structure Report. New York: Jan Hird Pokorny Associates for the Van Cortlandt House Museum, 2006.
- Ricciardi, Christopher. From Private to Public: The Changing Landscape of Van Cortlandt Park:
 Bronx, New York in the Nineteenth Century. Master's Thesis, Syracuse University, 1997.
- Ultan, Lloyd. Legacy of the Revolution: The Valentine-Varian House. The Bronx: Bronx County Historical Society, 1983.

Columbia County

- Amelinckx, Andrew. "Electric Park: A Fine Pleasure Resort," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 11:1 (Spring 2012), 8-9. Formerly on Kinderhook Lake.
- Baker, Arthur A. "Wooden Churches: Legacy in Columbia County," *The Hudson Valley Regional Review 9*:1 (March 1992), 93-104.
- Benton, Jim. "A Stone Jug, A Tea Room And A Baker's Bench," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 11:2 (Fall 2012), 26-28, 33.
- Benton, Jim. "The Rockefeller Tavern," Columbia County History & Heritage 12:1 (Spring 2013), 24, 29.
- Beranek, Christa M. and John N. Steinberg et al. Archaeological and Geophysical Investigations at the James Vanderpoel House of History [sic], Kinderhook, New York. Boston: Andrew Fiske Memorial Center for Archaeological Research, University of Massachusetts Boston, 2012.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. "Dutch Barns In Columbia County," *Chatham Courier*, 25 March 1971, B-1, B-4.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. "Dutch House Types in Columbia County," *Chatham Courier*, 7 and 14 January 1971.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. "Hudson Valley Dutch Colonial," Early Homes, Spring 2006, 46-49.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. "The James and Anna Vanderpoel House: Architecture and Preservation," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 5:3 (Fall 2006), 5-7.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. "The Luykas Van Alen House Restoration: An Update," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 12:1 (Spring/Summer 2014, 13-14.

- Blackburn, Roderic H. "The Persistence of Dutch Culture: Account of Building a Farm in 1787," in Nancy Anne McClure Zeller, ed., *A Beautiful and Fruitful Place: Selected Rensselaerswijck Seminar Papers.* Albany, NY: New Netherland Publishing, 1991.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. "What's Left? Will We Save It?, *Columbia County History & Heritage* 3:2 (Summer 2004), 6-8. County preservation opportunities and losses.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. and Ruth Piwonka. Historic Structures Report for the Van Alen House, Kinderhook, N. Y. N. p, 1972.
- Blackburn, Roderic H., Ruth Piwonka, Geoff Benton, and Rev. Rudy Visser. *The Kinderhook Reformed Church: 300 Years of Faith and Community.* Kinderhook: The Church, 2012.
- Bower, Leo A. "Hudson's Shantytown: A Brief History," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 9:1 (Spring 2010), 40-41.
- Bucher, Douglas G. "Building an Architectural Masterpiece in the Federal Era," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 5:3 (Fall 2006), 8-9.
- Christensen, Don. "Hudson's South Bay: Landscape and Industry," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 10:2 (Fall 2011), 21-23. Originally published summer 2003.
- Columbia County Historical Society. Federal Style in Columbia County. Kinderhook: Columbia County Historical Society, 2020.
- Covell, Alwyn T. "Old Chatham and Neighbouring Dwellings South of the Berkshires," *The White Pine Series of Architectural Monographs* 5:5 (October 1919).
- Cozzolino, Salvatore. "The Shaw Bridge, One of A Kind," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 11:2 (Fall 2012), 15-17. Double-span Whipple truss bridge in Claverack.
- Division for Historic Preservation. Landscape Report. Clermont State Historic Park, Germantown, New York. New York State Office of Parks and Recreation, 1979. Copy on file at NYSOPRHP, Waterford, NY. [includes stabilization plans for Arryl house]
- Dixon, Robert C. "Remembering Olde Emporiums of Columbia County," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 7:1 (Spring 2008), 25-28. General stores and shops.
- Drew, Bernard A. "Columbia County's Industrial Landmark: Copake Iron Works," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 12:1 (Spring 2013)44-46.
- Engelberts, William M. "A Historic Farmstead in Zeeland in the Netherlands: Precursor of Hudson Valley Dutch?", *Columbia County History & Heritage* 8:1 (Spring 2009), 24-27.
- Eyre, Jim. "A Little House Some Called a Fort," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 2:2 (Fall 2003), 25. The Van Alstyne house, Chatham Center.
- Eyre, Jim. "Columbiaville's Octagon House," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 3:2 (Summer 2004), 29-30.
- Fiero, Kathleen W. Historic Structure Report, Archeological Data Section: Lindenwald, Martin Van Buren National Historic Site, Kinderhook, New York. Denver: National Parks Service, 1983.
- Fone, Byrne. *Historic Hudson: An Architectural Portrait*. Hensonville, NY: Black Dome Press, 2005.
- Frisbee, Priscilla B. "The Bridges of Stuyvesant Falls," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 10:2 (Fall 2011), 12. Originally published in the Spring 2006 issue.
- Frisbee, Priscilla B. "The Generations Before Cotton Moved South: Van Alen-Frisbee Mills at Stuyvesant Falls," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 6:2 (Summer 2007), 16-18.
- Grant, Jerry F. *Noble But Plain: The Shaker Meetinghouse At Mount Lebanon.* Old Chatham, NY: Center for Research and Education, Shaker Museum and Library, 1994.
- Hall, Bruce E. "The House on 239 Warren Street," *Old-House Journal* 19:5 (September/October, 1991), 55-58. Hudson, NY.

- Hardenbrook Louise. "The General Worth Hotel: An Ancient Hostelry," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 8:1 (Spring 2009), 29-32. Hotel in Hudson; article originally published in 1946.
- Harling, Amanda and Peter A. Watson, Jr. "Open Bracket," World of Interiors, March 2013 [n. p.] The Plumb-Bronson House, Hudson, NY.
- Hopkins-Benton, Ashley. "The Ichabod Crane Schoolhouse: Education Yesterday and Today," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 9:2 (Fall 2010), 19-21.
- Howell, Mary. "Horse Sheds," Columbia County History & Heritage 7:3 (Fall 2008), 19.
- Howell, William W. Historic Structure Report, Architectural Data Section: Lindenwald, Martin Van Buren National Historic Site, Kinderhook, New York. Washington, DC: National Parks Service, 1985.
- Huey, Paul R. Historical Documentation on the Diamond Street Houses, Valatie, Columbia County, New York. Albany: New York Office of Parks and Recreation, 1976.
- Kirk, Matthew. "The Archeology of Enslaved People at the Luykas Van Alen House," Columbia County History & Heritage 12:1 (Spring/Summer 2014), 29-34.
- Knott, J. Hotels of Stuyvesant. Stuyvesant, NY: The Town, 2001. [trifold pamphlet]
- Kohan, C. E. Historic Furnishings Report for Lindenwald: Martin Van Buren National Historic Site, Kinderhook, New York. Harpers Ferry: National Parks Service, 1986.
- Kurt, Jane. "The Deep Seduction," *House Beautiful* 137 (September 1995), 84–89. The restoration of a Columbia County house.
- Lane, Daniel. "Asher Benjamin: A Connecticut Carpenter in Columbia County," Columbia County History & Heritage 9:1 (Spring 2010), 5-8.
- Larson, Neil. Ethnic And Economic Diversity in Columbia County, New York. Washington, D.C.: Vernacular Architecture Forum, 1986.
- Leath, James Edward, comp. Old House Speaks: The Story of the Old House, Columbia County's "House of History" as interpreted..... [Vanderpoel house]. Copy on file at the Greene County Historical Society, West Coxsackie, NY.
- Lewis, Ann-Eliza. "A Patterned Past at the Vanderpoel House," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 9:1 (Spring 2010), 25-26.
- Lizzi, Dominic. "The Swallow House of Valatie," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 10:2 (Fall 2011), 39-41. Originally published spring 2005.
- Meader, Robert F. W. "The Adam Houses of Columbia County," *Chatham Courier*, 7 April 1961.
- Mesick Cohen Waite Architects. *The James V anderpoel House: A Finishes and Furnishings Study.* Albany: The Architects, 1993.
- Miller, Walter V. "The Van Alen House of Kinderhook," de Halve Maen 38:3 (Summer 1963), 7-9.
- Naramore, Bruce E. and Reed Sparling. *Clermont*. Germantown, NY: The Friends of Clermont, 2010.
- Nicoletta, Julie. Structures for Communal Life: Shaker Dwelling Houses at Mount Lebanon, N. Y. Ph D. dissertation, Yale University, 1993.
- Palmer, Sharon S. "Archeologists Unearth History at the Van Alen House Site," *de Halve Maen* 78: 1 (Spring 2005), 15-16.
- Piwonka, Ruth. A Walking Tour: Middle and Upper Warren Streetscape, Hudson, New York. Kinderhook: Columbia County Historical Society, 1996.
- Piwonka, Ruth. "From Hudson to Van Alen. Why So Long?," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 8:1 (Spring 2009), 20-23. Early settlement history of Columbia County and the Van Alen house.

- Piwonka, Ruth. "Identification of Historic Structures at Water, Broad, and former Franklin Street, First Ward, Hudson, New York." Typescript, 10 January 1984. Copy on file at Hartgen Archeological Associates, Inc., Rensselaer, NY.
- Piwonka, Ruth and Arthur A. Baker. Wooden Churches: Columbia County Legacy. Kinderhook, NY: Columbia County Historical Society, 2003.
- Piwonka, Ruth and Elise M. Barry. A Study of Ethnic Pre-Federal Architecture in Columbia County, New York. Kinderhook, NY: The Columbia County Historical Society, n.d. [c.1988].
- Piwonka, Ruth and Roderic H. Blackburn. A Visible Heritage: Columbia County, New York, A History in Art and Architecture. (First edition, Kinderhook, NY: Columbia County Historical Society, 1977) Hensonville, NY: Black Dome Press, 1996.
- Platt, J. D. R. Historic Resources Study: Lindenwald, Martin Van Buren National Historic Site. Washington, DC: National Parks Service, 1982.
- Ritchie, Walter G. "The McKinstry House: A Prominent Home for a Prominent Family," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 11:2 (Fall 2012), 7-14. A house in Hudson.
- Roberge, Andrew J. "A Certain Brauch": German-Georgian Palatine and Rhenish Immigrant Houses in Columbia County, New York and their Vernacular Architectural Roots, Senior Project, Bard College, 2022.
- Sansaricq, Mary Faherty. "Camp Copake," Columbia County History & Heritage 11:1 (Spring 2012), 17.
- Sansaricq, Mary Faherty. "The Van Alen House in the mid-1960s," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 12:1 (Spring/Summer 2014), 42-43. Chiefly a photo spread.
- Simon, Brona G. Historic Grounds Report: Lindenwald, Martin Van Buren National Historic Site, Volume II. Washington, DC: National Parks Service, 1981.
- Sobon, Jack A. The Timber Framed Dutch House: A Hillsdale, New York Example. N. p., 1987.
- Sterling, Sarah Hoe. "Renovate or Restore? A Hudson Dilemma—The 1804 Seth Macy House," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 9:2 (Fall 2010), 8-9.
- Stokinger, William A. Historic Grounds Report: Lindenwald, Martin Van Buren National Historic Site. Washington, DC: National Parks Service, 1981.
- Stott, Peter H. Looking for Work: Industrial Archaeology in Columbia County, New York. Kinderhook, NY: Columbia County Historical Society, 2007.
- Swift, Will. "The Shakers and the Great Stone Barn," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 3:2 (Summer 2004), 40-41, 44.
- Szarkowski, John. Mr. Bristol's Barn, With Excerpts from Mr. Blinn's Diary. New York, NY: Harry N. Abrams, Inc., 1997.
- The Village of Kinderhook, 1609-1976. [Walking Tour]. Kinderhook, NY: Village of Kinderhook, 1981. [Reprint of 1976 edition] See Village of Kinderhook for 2016 edition.
- Toole, Robert M. *Preliminary Landscape Study: Plumb-Bronson House, Hudson, New York.* Saratoga Springs, NY: Office of R. M. Toole, for Historic Hudson, 2000.
- Uschold, D. L. and G. W. Curry. *Cultural Landscape Report for Martin Van Buren National Historic Site.* Boston: National Parks Service, 1995.
- Van Schaack, Henry Cruger. "An Old Kinderhook Mansion," *Magazine of American History* 2:9 (September 1878), 513-528. David van Schaack house, Kinderhook.
- Veillette, Paul T. "New Concord: The Magic of History," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 10:2 (Fall 2011), 16-18. Originally published spring 2007.
- Village of Kinderhook, Office of Economic Development. *Discover Historic Kinderhook: A Walking Tour.* N. p.: n. d. [Kinderhook, NY: The Village of Kinderhook, 2016.]

- Voorhees, David William. "The Jan Van Hoesen House," in *Columbia County History & Heritage* 2:2 (Fall 2003), 19. House in Claverack.
- Voorhees, David William. "The Pre-Revolutionary Landings of Columbia County," in Columbia County History & Heritage 4: 1 (Spring 2008), 8-10.
- Waite, John G. Associates. Van Alen House Historic Structure Report. Albany: John G. Waite Associates, 2001.
- Weig, M. J. Lindenwald, The President Martin Van Buren Homestead, Near Kinderhook, New York. Washington, DC: National Parks Service, 1936.
- Wentworth, Dennis L. "Archaeological Test Excavations at Arryl House, Clermont, New York," *Journal of Field Archaeology* 6:1 (Spring 1979), 29-41. Work at the site of the Robert R. Livingston house.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. "Delft Tiles in Columbia County," Columbia County History & Heritage (Spring 2021), 30-32.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. The Ichabod Crane Schoolhouse, Former District No. 6 School, Kinderhook, Columbia County, New York. Historic Structure Report. Rensselaer, NY: Hartgen Archeological Associates, Inc., 2020.

Delaware County

- McNee, Susan. Woodland House. Delancey, NY: The Author, 1993. Sherwood house, Delhi. Rice, Jim, et al. New York State 4-H Barn Project. A 4-H Leaders' Guide. Cornell Cooperative Extension of Delaware County 4-H Program, 2010. [particular focus on the barns of Delaware County]
- Waterman, Frank M. *Meredith's Dairy Barns: Past and Present*. Meridale, NY: Meredith Historical Society, 2016.

Dutchess County

- Albee, Peggy A. Historic Structure Report: Home of Franklin D. Roosevelt, National Historic Site, Hyde Park, New York. Lowell, MA: Building Conservation Branch, Northeast Cultural Resources Center, Northeast Field Area, National Park Service, U. S. Department of the Interior, 1996.
- Andros, Melodye. "Poughkeepsie's Oldest Existing Structure: The Freer House, Wilbur Boulevard, with Notes on the Freer Burial Ground," *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 63 (1978), 39-65. Constructed 1725-1728.
- Andros, Melodye and Radford Curdy. "The Other House at the Upper Landing," *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 63 (1978), 110-121. James Reynolds house, 1807-1810, on the Upper Landing in Poughkeepsie.
- Arons, Jeffrey. "Poughkeepsie Iron Works (Bech's Furnace), in *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 67 (1982).
- Beckwith, Elinor. "Highlights in the History of the Town of Stanford," in *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 37 (1952), 24-30. Contains much information on the construction of the early buildings in the town.
- Benton, Charles Edward. *Troutbeck: A Dutchess County Homestead.* [Poughkeepsie]: Dutchess County Historical Society, 1916.

- Block, Jean F. Hyde Park Houses: An Informal History, 1856-1910. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1979.
- Briggs, Harry T. "Early Hotels of Hyde Park Village," in *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 33 (1948), 87-101.
- Brockway, Earl D. and Fred W. Oettinger. "From Wood Lot to Barn," *The Conservationist* 13:6 (June-July 1959), 8-9. Barn building on Tynor Farm, Clove.
- Buckhurst Fish Hutton Katz. *Historic Structures Survey. Town of East Fishkill, New York.* New York: Buckhurst Fish Hutton Katz, 1984.
- Butler, Joseph T. "Montgomery Place Revisited," in *The Magazine Antiques* 134:2 (August 1988), 294-303.
- Cain, Richard R. Eleanor Roosevelt's Valkill. Charleston, SC: Arcadia, 2002.
- Dutchess County Planning Board. Landmarks of Dutchess County, 1683-1867: Architecture Worth Saving in New York State. NY: New York State Council on the Arts, 1969.
- Eisenhuth, Chester F. *Malthy's Furnace and One Man's Memories*. Millerton, NY: North East Historical Society, 1996.
- Flad, Mary M. "Poughkeepsie's South Road: Its Past and Future," *The Hudson River Valley Review* 27: 1 (Autumn 2010), 92-101.
- Fogel, Nan. "The Landscape as Historic Evidence: A Review of Smithfield Valley's Past," *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 80 (1995-96).
- Fone, Byrne. "The Johannes Jacob Merius House at Mt. Ross," *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 65 (1980): 118-122.
- Foreman, John. Old Houses in Millbrook: Being a History of the Village as Told Through the Stories of Its Houses. Millbrook, NY: The Millbrook Independent, 2012.
- Ghee, Joyce C. Building in Dutchess: Reading the Landscape. Poughkeepsie: Dutchess County Department of History, 1989.
- Hamlet of Pine Plains: A Self-guided Walking Tour of Historic Sites & Points of Interest. Pine Plains, NY: Pine Plains Free Library/Little Nine Partners Historical Society, 2016.
- Hammond, Wilbert J. "The House of Hendrick Kip," *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 32 (1947): 29-30.
- Hastings, Helen M. "Some Landmarks of Dutchess County," *Architectural Record* 45:5 (May 1919), 476-480.
- Jordan, Julia S. "The Early History of Pine Plains," in *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 37 (1952), 31-34. Chiefly a discussion about the oldest buildings remaining in the community.
- Kaplan, Marilyn E. *The Red Church, Tivoli, NY: Historic Structure Report.* Albany: Preservation Architecture, 2006.
- Kelly, Nancy V. Rhinebeck's Historic Architecture. Charlestown, SC and London: The History Press, 2009.
- Larson, Neil. "The Architecture of Quaker Meeting Houses in Dutchess County," *The Hudson River Valley Review* 31:2 (Spring 2015), 62-87.
- Larson, Neil. *Kimlin Cider Mill: Existing Conditions Report.* Woodstock, NY: Larson Fisher Associates for the Cider Mill Friends of Open Space & Historic Preservation, Inc., 2010. The cider mill is located in the Town of Poughkeepsie.
- Larson, Neil. "The Landscape as Historic Evidence: A Review of the Smithfield Valley's Past," *Dutchess County Historical Society Year Book*. Volume 80 (1995-1996), 6-33. Poughkeepsie, NY: Dutchess County Historical Society, 1997.
- Larson, Neil. "Lewis Graham's House in Pine Plains: A Revolutionary Log Building." The Hudson Valley Regional Review 12:1 (March 2000), 56-79.

- Larson Fisher Associates. Building Clinton: An Architectural Survey, 1760-1965. Clinton Corners, NY: Clinton Historical Society, 2015.
- Larson Fisher Associates. Town of Poughkeepsie, Dutchess County, New York. Reconnaissance Level Historic Resource Survey Update. Woodstock, NY: Larson Fisher Associates, 2011.
- Lawson, Stephen, comp. The Village of Red Hook: Walking Guide, The Village of Tivoli: Walking Guide. Red Hook, NY: The Egbert Benson Historical Society, n. d. [c.2010]
- Mares, Franklin D. *Springwood: Birthplace of Franklin Delano Roosevelt.* Hyde Park: Hyde Park Historical Association, 1993.
- McTernan, Don. "Rhinebeck Vernacular," in *Rhinebeck Historical Society Newsletter*, Winter 2012, 2.
- Mesick Cohen Wilson Baker Architects. *The Hoffman and Reynolds Houses Historic Structure* Report. Albany, NY: The Authors, for the Dyson Foundation, 2013. [Upper landing, Poughkeepsie]
- Miller, David. "Albany Post Road Mile Markers," Rhinebeck Historical Society Newsletter, Fall 2015, 1-3.
- Miller, Walter V. History of the 1746 "Pfarrhaus"; Home of the Early Day Pastors of the Germantown Reformed Sanctity Church in the East Camp. 1967. Reprint edition, Germantown, NY: Marguerite V. Riter (Germantown Historian), 1996.
- Newlin, Lilian Washburn. "An Old Homestead on the Hudson," *House Beautiful* 36 (August 1914), 73-76. Mount Gulian.
- Nilsson, Robert and Associates. Historic Structure Report: Old City Hall, Poughkeepsie, New York. N. d.
- Opdycke, Jeanne B. *City of Poughkeepsie: Walking & Driving Guide.* Poughkeepsie: City of Poughkeepsie American Revolution Bi-Centennial Celebration Committee, 1977.
- Palmer, Virginia. "The Stone Church," in *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 33 (1948), 45-49.
- Parrella, Amy B. "Annandale-on-Hudson's Historic Estates and their Landscapes," *The Hudson River Valley Review* 27:1 (Autumn 2010), 102-113.
- Pleasant Valley Historical Society. Touring Old Pleasant Valley. 1987, 1990, 1994.
- Plumb, Brian E. and Matthew. Rhinebeck's Historic Beekman Arms. Charleston, SC: The History Press, 2016.
- Potter, Olin Chester. "Old Drovers Inn," in *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 33 (1948), 42-44.
- Puretz, Susan L. Garfield Place: A Study of A Victorian Street in an Urban Setting. Poughkeepsie, NY: by the author, 1971.
- Puretz, Susan L. Stages in the Life Cycle of a Street: Evolution of Academy Street, Poughkeepsie, New York. Poughkeepsie, NY: 2nd Ward Assembly, 1983.
- Reynolds, Helen Wilkinson. Dutchess County Doorways and Other Examples of Period-Work in Wood, 1730-1830. New York: William Farquhar Payson, 1931.
- Rhinecliff Volunteer Fire Company, Ladies Auxiliary. A Walking Tour of Rhinecliff, New York: Prepared for "A Day in Old Kipsbergen," 12 July 11975. N. p.
- Rhoads, William Bertolet. "Helen Wilkinson Reynolds, FDR, and Hudson Valley Architecture," in *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 68 (1983), 4-15.
- Rhoads, William Bertolet. "Franklin D. Roosevelt and Dutch Colonial Architecture," New York History 59:4 (October 1978), 430-464.
- Sears, John F. "Andrew Jackson Downing and Picturesque Tourism at Matthew Vassar's "Springside," in *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 75 (1990), 5-14.

- Smith, E. M. *History of Kipsbergen, Rhinebeck, N. Y.* Rhinebeck: Rhinebeck Gazette, 1894. Reprint edition, Rhinebeck: Kinship, 1992.
- Spratt, James. "Milestones of Dutchess County," *The Hudson River Valley Review* 26:2 (Spring 2010), 109-114.
- Strong, Jacob H. "The Old Stone Church," in *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 40 (1955), 29-31. The Lutheran church in Rhinebeck.
- Toole, Robert M. Historic Landscape Report for Springside National Historic Landmark, Poughkeepsie, N.Y. Saratoga Springs, NY: Office of R. M. Toole, 1987.
- Van Kleeck, Baltus B., Jr. "The Federal Period in Dutchess County, 1789-1925, Background and Architecture," in *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 51 (1966), 43-49.
- Van Kleeck, Baltus B., Jr., ed. *The Glebe House, Poughkeepsie, New York 1767*. Poughkeepsie: Dutchess County Historical Society, 1967.
- Ver Nooy, Amy Pearce. "Fowler's Folly', and its Builder," in *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 33 (1948), 50-82.
- Ver Nooy, Amy Pearce. "John Russell Comstock, and his Octagon," in *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 33 (1948), 83-86. House located between Millbrook and Mabbettsville.
- Ver Nooy, Amy, Edmund van Wyck, and Frank V. Mylod. "The Glebe House, and the People who Lived There," in *Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook* 38 (1953), 58-73.
- Waite, John G., Associates. *The President As Architect: Franklin D. Roosevelt's Top Cottage*. Albany: Mt. Ida Press, 2001.
- Waite, John G., Associates. Verplanck Tenant Farm House at Stony Kill: An Historic Structure Report. Albany: NY: John G. Waite Associates, 2002. A house in Wappingers.
- Walpuck, Kenneth W. "The Van Wyck/Jay House: Its History and a Structural Analysis," Dutchess County Historical Society Yearbook 70 (1985), 24-33.
- Wapnick, Dyan. A Brief History of the Graham-Brush House, Pine Plains, New York. Pine Plains, NY: Little Nine Partners Historical Society, 2012.
- Werner, Eliot, ed. Historic Barns of Clinton. Clinton, NY: Clinton Historical Society, 2016.
- Wright, Emily. Val-Kill: Eleanor Roosevelt National Historic Site, Hyde Park, New York. Harper's Ferry: National Park Service, Department of the Interior, 1986.
- Wright, Emily and Katherine B. Menz Wright. Historic Furnishings Report: Val-Kill, Eleanor Roosevelt National Historic Site, Hyde Park, New York. Harper's Ferry: National Park Service, Department of the Interior, 1986.

Essex County, NJ

- Dennis, Helen Dean. "The Elisha Boudinot House, Newark, New Jersey," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 67:4 (October 1949), 253-260 and frontis.
- Drummond, James O. Transportation and the Shaping of the Physical Environment in An Urban Place: Newark, 1820-1900. Ph D. dissertation, New York University, 1979.
- Larson, Neil. Israel & James Crane House: Existing Conditions Report. Woodstock, NY: Neil Larson for the Montclair Historical Society, 2005.

- Ralph, Raymond M. From Village to Industrial City: The Urbanization of Newark, New Jersey, 1830-1860. Ph D. dissertation, New York University, 1978.
- Riker, David M. "The Van Ness Homestead," de Halve Maen 56:3 (Summer 1981), 7-10. In Fairfield.

Fulton County

- Mendel Mesick Cohen Waite Hall Architects. Fulton County Courthouse: Historic Structure Report. Albany: Mendel Mesick Cohen Waite Hall Architects, 1986.
- Waite, John G. and Paul R. Huey. *Northwest Stonehouse, Johnson Hall: An Historic Structure Report.* Albany: New York State Historic Trust, 1971.

Greene County

- Beecher, Raymond V. "Stone Houses of Greene County," *Kaatskill Life* 2:2 (Summer 1987), 16-25.
- [Beecher, Raymond V.] "The 1848 Meeting House at Jewett Heights," *The Quarterly Journal* [Greene County Historical Society] 3:3 (Fall 1979), 1.
- Black, Andrew T. and Faye Yagy. *Phase I Cultural Resources Survey: Jan Van Loon House, Village of Athens, Greene County, New York.* Copy on file at the Greene County Historical Society, West Coxsackie, NY.
- Brace, Henry. "Old Catskill," Harper's New Monthly Magazine 60: 360 (May 1880), 818-826.
- Bua, Matt. Talking Walls: Casting Out the Post-Contact Stone-Wall Building Myth, with a focus on Catskill, New York. Hudson, NY: Publication Studio, 2015.
- Bush, Jean M., et al. Historic Places in Greene County, N. Y. Coxsackie: Flint Mine Press, 2009.
- Christian, Patricia H. "Catskill Marble Worker: 'Sculpture Bent'," *Quarterly Journal of the Greene County Historical Society* 2:1 (1978), 2-3, 9. Israel H. and Charles M. Baldwin, carvers of marble mantles in Catskill, 1834-1869.
- Cole, Regina. "A Stone Manor House & the American Dream/ Personal History: The House," *Early Homes*, Autumn 2009, 30-35. [Salisbury Manor, Leeds]
- Cook, Peter W. "The Van Vechten house, Greene County, New York," *The Magazine Antiques* 105: 2 (February 1974), 392-397.
- Freeman, Ruth. "Masonry in Cairo from 1810 to 1935, An Historical Sketch." On file at the Greene County Historical Society, West Coxsackie, NY.
- Gebhard, Elizabeth L. "The Gantley House, at Athens, New York," *American Homes and Gardens* 2: 6 (June 1906), 396-398.
- Greene County Historical Register Committee of the Greene County Historical Society. Historic Places in Greene County. Coxsackie, NY: Flint Mine Press, 2009.
- Hammond, Joseph W. "An Historical Analysis of the Bronck House, Coxsackie, New York," *de Halve Maen* 55: 2 (Spring 1980), 5-8, 17-18.
- Hammond, Joseph W. "An Historical Analysis of the Bronck House, Coxsackie," in *The Quarterly Journal* [Greene County Historical Society] 4:4 (Winter 1980), 1-10.

- Hammond, Joseph W. *The Broncks and Their House*. A thesis submitted to the faculty of State University of New York College at Oneonta at its Cooperstown Graduate Programs in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Arts, 1981. Copy on file at the Greene County Historical Society, West Coxsackie, NY.
- Heritage Partners and the Office of R. M. Toole. *Cultural Landscape Report: Thomas Cole National Historic Site: Cedar Grove, Catskill, New York.* N. p., 2004.
- Hilscher, Theodore. "The Parking Lots of Main Street, Catskill," *The Hudson River Valley Review* 24: 2 (Spring 2008), 43-65.
- Huber, Gregory D. "The Van Bergen Barn at Old Catskill," *Greene County Historical Journal* 20:3 (Fall 1996), 23-27.
- Kaplan, Marilyn E. *Jan Van Loon House, Athens, NY: Historic Structure Report.* Albany: Preservation Architecture, 2004.
- Kaplan, Marilyn E. Jan Van Loan House, Athens, New York: Historic Structure Report. Albany: Preservation Architecture, 2010.
- Kaplan, Marilyn E. Lexington House Historic Structure Report, Lexington, NY. Albany: Preservation Architecture, 2006.
- Kriele, Shelby. "Archaeological Excavation at Bronck Homestead--1979," *The Quarterly Journal* [Greene County Historical Society] 5:1 (Spring 1981), 1, 10.
- McGown, Alice L. *Cedar Grove: The Residence of Thomas Cole.* MS thesis, Graduate School of Architecture and Planning, Columbia University, 1985.
- Mendel Mesick Cohen Architects. The Bronck House, West Coxsackie, New York. Historic Structure Report. Albany: The Architects, 1978.
- Minerley, E. S. "Builder Beardsley and His Catskill Houses," in *The Quarterly Journal* [Greene County Historical Society] 5:4 (Winter 1981), 3.
- Murphy-Mianga Cultural Resource Services. *The Bronck House: An Archaeological Site Report.*Copy on file at the Greene County Historical Society, West Coxsackie, NY.
- Scott, John A. and Lisa Sasser. Historic Structures Report: The Artist Studios of Thomas Cole, Cedar Grove, Catskill, New York. Lowell, MA: National Park Service, 2002.
- Smith, Mabel Parker. *The Story of the Bronck House*. West Coxsackie, NY: Greene County Historical Society, publication date unknown.
- The Historic Resources, Greene County, New York. N. p., n. d [c.1975].
- Toole, Robert M. ""Quiet Harbor:" Thomas Cole's Cedar Grove," *The Hudson River Valley Review* 27:1 (Autumn 2010), 57-79.
- Van Loan, Schuyler with Mabel Parker Smith. An Elegant Mistake...The Haight-Gantley-Van Loan Place at Athens, New York. Cornwallville, New York: Hope Farm Press, 1973.
- Waite, John G., Associates. *Thomas Cole National Historic Site Historic Structure Report.*Washington, DC: National Park Service, US Department of the Interior/ Albany, NY: John G. Waite Associates, Architects, 1999.

Herkimer County

- Henderson, Barbara W. Cultural Landscape Report for the Herkimer Home State Historic Site. Master's Thesis, SUNY Syracuse, 1998.
- Mendel Mesick Cohen Architects. Fort Herkimer Church: A Historic Structure Report. Albany: The Architects, 1975.
- Waite, John G. and Paul R. Huey. Herkimer House: An Historic Structure Report. Albany: New York State Historic Trust, 1972.

Hunterdon County

- Cielo, Carla. *The Barns of Holland Township, Hunterdon County, New Jersey*. Milford, NJ: Historic Preservation Commission, Township of Holland in Hunterdon County, 2000.
- Clayton, Barbara and Kathleen Whitley. *Guide to Flemington, New Jersey*. Stanton, NJ: Clayton & Whitley, 1987.
- Hunterdon County Planning Board. *Master Plan: Sites of Historical Interest.* Flemington, NJ: Hunterdon County Planning Board, 1979.
- Totten, Ada Styles. "Historic Church in Hunterdon." Manuscript with tipped-in photographs and postcards, 1940. Collection of the Hunterdon County Library, Flemington, NJ.

Kings County

- Bennett, Gertrude R. *Living in a Landmark*. Francestown, NH: Marshall Jones Company, 1980. (The Wyckoff-Bennett house in Brooklyn)
- Brooklyn Trust Company. Rambles About Historic Brooklyn: A Collection of the Facts, Legends, Traditions, and Reminiscences That Time Has Gathered About the Historic Homesteads and Landmarks of Brooklyn. Brooklyn: Brooklyn Trust Company, 1916.
- Dillard, Maud Esther. Old Dutch Houses of Brooklyn. NY: Richard R. Smith, 1945.
- Ditmas, Charles A., comp. *Historic Homesteads of Kings County*. Brooklyn, NY: The Compiler, 1909.
- Dolkart, Andrew Scott. *This is Brooklyn: A Guide to the Borough's Historic Districts and Landmarks.* Brooklyn, NY: Borough of Brooklyn, 1990.
- Felter, William Landon. Historic Green Point: A Brief Account of the Beginning and Development of the Northerly Section of the Borough of Brooklyn, City of New York, Locally Known as Green Point. Brooklyn: Green Point Savings Bank, 1919.
- Fraser, Georgia. *The Stone House at Gowanus*. New York: Witter and Kintner Publishers, 1909.
- Gordon, Anna M. "Twenty-Two Halsey Street," *Journal of Long Island History* 15:2 (1979), 41-44. The William Payne house in the Bedford section of Brooklyn.
- Immerso, Michael. *Coney Island: The People's Playground*. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2002.

- Kamil, Seth. The Big Onion Guide to Brooklyn: Ten Historic Walking Tours. New York: New York University Press, 2005.
- Kelly, James A. "The Wyckoff House of Brooklyn," de Halve Maen 40:2 (Summer 1965), 5-7.
- Lancaster, Clay. Old Brooklyn Heights: New York's First Suburb, Including Detail Analyses of 619 Century-old Houses. New York: Dover Publications, Inc., 1979.
- Larson, Neil. Existing Conditions Report for Hunterfly Road Houses. Woodstock, NY: The Author, 2004. Weeksville.
- Merlis, Brian. Brooklyn's Historic Clinton Hill and Wallabout. New York: Israelowitz Publishing, 2011.
- Morrone, Francis. An Architectural Guidebook to Brooklyn. Salt Lake City: Gibbs-Smith, 2001.
- Nooter, Eric. "Colonial Dutch Architecture in Brooklyn," de Halve Maen 60:1 (Spring 1987), 12-16.
- Schwartz, Marvin D. *The Jan Martense Schenck House*. Brooklyn: The Brooklyn Museum, 1964.
- Schwartz, Marvin D. "The Jan Martense Schenck House in the Brooklyn Museum." *The Magazine Antiques* 85:4 (April 1964), 421-28.
- Simon, Malka. "The Walled City": Industrial Flux in Red Hook, Brooklyn, 1840-1920," Buildings & Landscapes 17:2 (Fall 2010), 53-72.
- Stayton, Kevin L. Dutch by Design: Tradition and Change in Two Historic Brooklyn Houses: the Schenck Houses at the Brooklyn Museum. New York: The Brooklyn Museum (in association with Phaidon Universe), distributed to the trade by St. Martin's Press, 1990.
- Vanderbilt, Gertrude Lefferts. *The Social History of Flatbush, and Manners and Customs of Dutch Settlers in Kings County.* New York: D. Appleton and Company, 1899. Chapters on farms, houses and interiors.
- Zantkuijl, Henk J. "Het Jan Martense Schenckhuis te Brooklyn," *Bulletin van de Koninklijke Nederlandsche Oudheidkundige Bond* (KNOB) 6th Series, 17th year (1964), 58-79. Translated in the *HVVA Newsletter* 17:4-6 (April-June 2014), 4-15. With an introduction by John R. Stevens.

Middlesex County

- Benedict, William H. "Early Taverns in New Brunswick," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 36:3 (July 1918), 129-146.
- Gall, Michael J. ""An Earthly Tablernacle": English Land Use and Town Planning in Seventeenth-Century Woodbridge, New Jersey," *Northeast Historical Archaeology* 43 (2014), 23-53.
- Miller, George R. "The "Westminster"—Story of a Colonial House," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 48:4 (October 1930), 465-484. A house in Perth Amboy.
- Rosado, Norma. *The Proprietary House as a Case Study in Historic Preservation and Social Change.*Master of Science in Historic Preservation thesis presented to the University of Pennsylvania, 2005.
- Sadlowski, Junelynn N. "The Metlar-Bodine House: Up from the Ashes," *Garden State Legacy* 38 (December 2017). House located in Piscataway.
- Veit, Richard. "Grave Insights into Middlesex County's Colonial Culture," *New Jersey History* 114:3-4 (Fall-Winter 1996), 74-94. On gravestones.

Monmouth County

- "5 Historic Properties," The Monmouth Historian 1 (1972), 32-33.
- Boyd, John Taylor, Jr. "House of John Imlay, Esq., An Eighteenth Century Dwelling, Allentown, New Jersey," White Pine Monograph Series 15: 3 (1929).
- Brown, James S., Jr. "Clinton's Headquarters: Its History and Restoration," *The Monmouth Historian* 1 (1972), 14-31.
- Gall, Michael J., Robert Lore, and Philip A. Hayden. Earthfast in Eighteenth-Century New Jersey.

 Archaeological Data Recovery at the Foundation Site (28-Mo-352), Manalapan Township,

 Monmouth County, New Jersey. Cranbury, NJ: Richard Grubb & Associates, Inc., 2008.
- Gall, Michael J., Robert Lore, and Philip A. Hayden. Farm Life in Nineteenth-Century Monmouth County. Archaeological Data Recovery at the Garret Forman Site (28-Mo-354), Manalapan Township, Monmouth County, New Jersey. Cranbury, NJ: Richard Grubb & Associates, Inc., 2009.
- Gall, Michael J., Robert Lore, and Philip A. Hayden. Life on the Van Kirk/Walton/Forman Farmstead, circa 1742-1800. Archaeological Data Recovery at the Manalapan Village House Site (28-Mo-349), Manalapan Township, Monmouth County, New Jersey. Cranbury, NJ: Richard Grubb & Associates, Inc., 2007.
- Huber, Gregory D. "Mammoth in Monmouth County," *Timber Framing* 24 (June 1992), 13. Jan Hird Pokorny Associates (Michael Devonshire) and Neil Larson. *Longstreet Farm Dutch Barn Historic Structure Report*. New York: Jan Hird Pokorny for the Monmouth County Park System, 1995. Barn is located in Holmdel Township.
- Menzies, Elizabeth G. C. *Millstone Valley*. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 1969.
- Monmouth County Historical Commission. A Weekend in Old Monmouth, April 30 and May 1, 2011. N. p.: Monmouth County Historical Commission, 2011.
- Munch, Ernie. "Old Homes in Freehold, N. J.," The Monmouth Historian 1 (1972), 4-13.
- Scharfenberger, Gerard P. and Richard F. Veit. "Rethinking the *Mengkom* Mixing bowl: Salvage Archaeology at the Johannes Luyster House, A Dutch-American Farm," *Northeast Historical Archaeology* 30 (2001), 53-72. Middletown.
- Stevens, John R. "Hartshorne House," de Halve Maen 83:3 (Fall 2010), 50-52. House is in Middletown.
- Stone, Gary Wheeler. "Voeten & Duimen—Feet and Inches: Deciphering an Anglo-Dutch House of 1745," draft typescript, 2002. [The Rhea-Applegate House]. Copy on file at the New Jersey State Park Service.

Montgomery County

- Bliven, Rachel. "The Stones of Montgomery County," in *Mohawk Valley Heritage* 1: 1 (Spring-Summer 2003), 32-34, 56-58.
- Burch, Ronald J. "Historic Glen—Walking Tour." August 2001. Copy on file at the town historian's office.
- Hayes, Martha G. Outdoor kitchens of western Montgomery County. Master's Thesis, SUNY Oneonta, Cooperstown Graduate Program, 1977.

- Lenig, Wayne. Fort Plain, Fort Plank, and Fort Rensselaer: The Revolutionary War Forts at Canajohary. Fort Plain, NY: The Fort Plain Museum, 2020.
- Lupo, Ruth V. Waymarks in Nelliston, New York, 1878-1978. Nelliston, NY: Nelliston Community Group, 1978.
- Mendel Mesick Cohen Architects. Fort Johnson: A Historic Structure Report. Albany: Mendel Mesick Cohen Architects, 1977.
- Reid, William Maxwell. *The Story of Old Fort Johnson*. New York and London: G. P. Putnam's Sons/ The Knickerbocker Press, 1906.
- Stull, Scott, Michael Rogers and Kevin Hurley. "Colonial Houses and Cultural Identity in New York State's Mohawk River Valley," *Archaeological Discovery* (2014), 2, 13-25. Available online at http://dx.doi.org/10.4236/ad.2014.22003
- Waite, John G. Associates. Fort Johnson Conditions Report. Albany, NY: John G. Waite Associates, 2020.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. Paris-Bleecker House, Fort Plain, Montgomery County, New York. Abridged Historic Structure Report. Troy, NY: The Author, 2015.

Morris County

- Fowler, Alex D. Splinters from the Past: Discovering History in Old Houses. Morristown, NJ: Morris County Historical Society, 1984.
- Higgins & Quasebarth. Historic Structures Report: The Vail Mansion, Morrison, New Jersey. New York: Higgins & Quasebarth, 2001.
- Janowitz, Meta and Janet Foster. "The Dutch-American Stone Farmhouses of Montville," New Jersey History 114:3-4 (Fall-Winter 1996), 95-111.
- Mierisch, Arthur. "Morris Township's 1770 Industrial Complex," *Garden State Legacy* 5 (September 2009).
- Parker, Charles W., comp. "Records Concerning the Morris County Court House," Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society 41:4 (October 1923), 281-286.
- Pfister, Jude M. "Building the Huts: Myth, Memory & Archaeology at Morristown," *Garden State Legacy* 27 (March 2015).
- Pfister, Jude M. The Jacob Ford Jr. Mansion. Charleston, SC: Arcadia, 2009.

Nassau County

- Bahn, Jaqueline K. and George L. Williams. *The Sketchbook of Historic Homes on Cow Neck Peninsula*. Port Washington, NY: Cow Neck Peninsula Historical Society, 1982.
- Bowen, Constance. "The Old Sands Barn," Cow Neck Peninsula Historical Society Journal 1978, 20-25.
- Conway, Richard. "Rebirth of a Farm in Queens," *Long Island Forum* 41:4 (1978), 92-94. A 1750 farmhouse originally constructed in Bellerose, Nassau County.
- Cynara, Genovese et al. A Book To Walk With...Historic Roslyn. Roslyn, NY: Roslyn Savings Bank, 1975.
- Gerry, Roger et al. Roslyn Landmark Society Annual House Tour Guide, June 6, 1981. Rosyln, NY: Roslyn Landmark Society, 1981.

- Gerry, Roger et al. Roslyn Landmark Society Annual House Tour Guide, June 5, 1982. Rosyln, NY: Roslyn Landmark Society, 1982. [Many of the annual tour booklets for this event are now posted online at http://www.roslynlandmarks.org/housetourbooklets.html]
- Hopkins, Milton. The Sketchbook of Historic Homes in the Cow Neck Area of Long Island. Port Washington, NY: Cow Neck Peninsula Historical Society, 1963.
- Kelly, Barbara M. Expanding the American Dream: Building and Rebuilding Levittown. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press, 1993.
- MacKay, John F., ed. "Walls Have Tongues," Oyster Bay Buildings and Their Stories. Oyster Bay, NY: Oyster Bay Historical Society, 1977. A second edition (1986) attributes authorship to Charles Thompson.
- McFetridge, Eileen. "The Barn," Cow Neck Peninsula Historical Society Journal [1978], 26-41. Prioli, Carmine and Wayne Smith. "Passing of the Bayhouses," Long Island Forum 40:10 (1977), 202-204. Bayhouses, used by oyster fisheries.
- Scott, Kenneth and Susan E. Klaffky. *A History of the Joseph Lloyd Manor House*. Setauket, NY: The Society for the Preservation of Long Island Antiquities, 1976.
- Van Liew, Barbara Ferris. Long Island Domestic Architecture of the Colonial and Federal Periods, An Introductory Study. Setauket, NY: The Society for the Preservation of Long Island Antiquities, 1974.
- Williams, George L. Historic Mitchell Farms: The Landmarks of Cow Neck Volume 3. Port Washington, NY: Cow Neck Peninsula Historical Society, 1986.
- Williams, George L. Lower Main Street: The Landmarks of Cow Neck Volume 2. Port Washington, NY: Landmarks Committee, Cow Neck Peninsula Historical Society, 1982.
- Williams, George L. Port Washington in the Twentieth Century: Places and People, Eastern Port Washington (From Beacon Hill to the Salems). The Landmarks of Cow Neck Volume 4. Port Washington, NY: Cow Neck Peninsula Historical Society, 1995.
- Williams, George L. The Mill Pond With Walking Guide: The Landmarks of Cow's [sic] Neck Volume 1. Port Washington, NY: Cow Neck Peninsula Historical Society, 1979.
- Williams, Harry D. "In Search of a Barn for Willets House," Cow Neck Peninsula Historical Society Journal [1978], 1-19. North Hempstead. Includes a survey of New World Dutch barns on Long Island.

New York County

- Black, Mary. New York City's Gracie Mansion: A History of the Mayor's House, 1646-1942. New York: The Gracie Mansion Conservancy, 1984.
- Blackmar, Elizabeth. *Manhattan For Rent, 1785-1850*. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1989.
- Cantor, Mindy, ed. Around the Square 1830-1890: Essays on Life, Letters and Architecture in Greenwich Village. New York: New York University Press, 1982.
- Cantwell, Anne-Marie and Diana diZerega Wall. "Imagining the Stadt Huys," in Albert M. and Julia C. Rosenblatt, eds, *Opening Statements: Law, Jurisprudence, and the Legacy of Dutch New York*. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press, 2013. [pp. 105-116]

- Chapin, Anna Alice. *Greenwich Village*. New York: Dodd, Mead and Company, 1917. Second edition, 1920.
- Chiarappa, Michael J. "New York City's Oyster Barges: Architecture's Threshold Role along the Urban Waterfront," *Buildings & Landscapes* 14 (2007), 84-108.
- Delaney, Edmund T. and Charles Lockwood. *Greenwich Village, a Photographic Guide*. New York: Dover Publications, 1984 (revised 4th edition).
- Dunshee, Kenneth Holcomb. As You Pass By. New York: Hastings House, 1952.
- Fay, Theodore S. Views of New-York and its Environs. New York: Peabody & Co., 1831. Reprint edition, New York: New York Times, n.d. [c.1980]
- Figuereo, Gabriela. Mortar Analysis for Archaeological Stratigraphy: The Stadt Huys Block and Seven Hanover Square Sites. Master of Science in Historic Preservation Thesis, Graduate School of Architecture, Planning and Preservation, Columbia University, 2019.
- Fowler, Lemuel Hoadley. "Some Forgotten Farmhouses on Manhattan Island," *The White Pine Series of Architectural Monographs* 9:1 (February 1923).
- Gabaccia, Donna R. From Sicily to Elizabeth Street: Housing and Social Change Among Italian Immigrants, 1880-1930. Albany: SUNY Press, 1984.
- Gayle, Margot and Edmund V. Gillon, Jr. Cast Iron Architecture in New York City; A Photographic Survey. NY: Dover, 1974.
- Gross, Steve. Old Greenwich Village: An Architectural Portrait. Washington, DC: Preservation Press, National Trust for Historic Preservation, 1993.
- Grossman, Hillary. *Manhattan Parking Garages, 1897-1930: Significance and Preservation.*Master of Science in Historic Preservation, Columbia University, 2013.
- Guérin, Polly. The General Society of Mechanics & Tradesmen of the City of New York: A History. Charleston, SC: The History Press, 2015. Account of this organization which has historically been comprised of artisans and mechanics involved in the building trades.
- Hawes, Elizabeth. New York, New York: How the Apartment House Transformed the Life of the City (1869-1930). New York, NY: Knopf, 1993.
- Hidden Houses of New York. London: The Two Horse Press, 1960.
- Holloway, Marguerite. The Measure of Manhattan: The Tumultuous Career and Surprising Legacy of John Randel, Jr., Cartographer, Surveyor, Inventor. New York: W. W. Norton & Company, 2013.
- Huey, Paul R. "Old Slip and Cruger's Wharf at New York: An Archaeological Perspective of the Colonial American Waterfront.," *Historical Archaeology* 18 (1984), 15-37.
- Huxtable, Ada Louise. *Classic New York: Georgian Gentility to Greek Elegance*. Garden City, NY: Doubleday & Company, Inc./ Anchor Books, 1964.
- Jacobs, Jaap. "Dutch Colonial Fortifications in New Amsterdam and Vicinity, 1614-1676," de Halve Maen 91: 2 (Summer 2018), 27-36.
- Janowitz, Meta F. and Diane Dallal, eds. *Tales of Gotham, Historical Archaeology, Ethnohistory and Microhistory of New York City.* New York, NY: Springer Publishing, 2013.
- Kellerman, Regina M., ed. *The Architecture of the Greenwich Village Waterfront*. New York: New York University Press, 1989.
- Kellerman, Regina M. *The Stadhuis of New Amsterdam: New York's First City Hall, 1641-1699.* Ph D dissertation, Pennsylvania State University, 1983.
- Koepple, Gerard. *City on a Grid: How New York Became New York*. Philadelphia: Da Capo Press, 2015.
- Krohn, Deborah L. and Peter N. Miller, eds. *Dutch New York Between East and West: The World of Margrieta van Varick*. New York: New-York Historical Society for the Bard Graduate Center and New Haven and London: Yale University Press 2009.

- Lawrence, Henry W. "Urban Green Spaces in New York and Amsterdam," in George Harinck and Hans Krabbendam, eds., *Amsterdam—New York: Transatlantic Relations and Urban Identities Since 1653*. Amsterdam: VU University Press, 2005. [pp. 125-134]
- Leland, Caroline, et al. "Dendroarchaeological analysis of the Terminal Warehouse in New York City reveals a history of long-distance timber transport during the Gilded Age," *Journal of Archaeological Science*: Reports 39 (2021), available online at www.elsevier.com/locate/jasrep
- Lindgren, James M. Preserving South Street Seaport: The Dream and Reality of a New York Urban Renewal District. New York and London: New York University Press, 2014.
- McDarrah, Fred W. The Greenwich Village Guide: Sixteen Historic Walks. Chicago: Chicago Review Press, Inc., 1992.
- Mendel, Ronald. "Craft Labour and the Development of Trade Unionism among Building Tradesmen in the late Nineteenth Century New York," *Construction History* 14 (1998).
- Middleton, Simon. "The Idea of 'Amsterdam' in New Amsterdam and Early New York," in George Harinck and Hans Krabbendam, eds., *Amsterdam—New York: Transatlantic Relations and Urban Identities Since 1653*. Amsterdam: VU University Press, 2005. [pp.45-54]
- Murphy, Kevin D. *The Houses of Greenwich Village*. New York: Harry N. Abrams, Inc., 2008. Nordyke, Lura Ballard, comp. *Old Homesteads and Historical Buildings, Genealogy and Family Lore, Architectural-Pictorial-Historical Exhibition*. New York: Manhattan Chapter N. S. D. A. R., 1930.
- Preservation and Restoration Bureau, Division for Historic Preservation, Office of Parks and Recreation. *Schermerhorn Row Block: Preliminary Historic Structure Report.* Albany: Office of Parks and Recreation, 1975.
- Robins, Anthony. Historic Lexington Avenue: An Expansion of the Upper East Side Historic District. A Walking Tour. New York: Friends of the Upper East Side Historic Districts, 2007.
- Rockman, Diana and Nan Rothschild. "Excavating New York: The Big Apple," *Archaeology* 33:6 (1980), 56-58. (Excavation of the Stadt Huys on lower Manhattan in 1979.)
- Rosebrock, Ellen Fletcher. Counting-House Days in South Street: New York's Early Brick Seaport Buildings. New York: South Street Seaport Museum, 1975.
- Rothschild, Nan A. "Keeping Up with the Stuyvesants: House Size and Status in Seventeenth-Century New Amsterdam," in John S. Henderson and Patricia J. Netherly eds., *Configurations of Power: Holistic Anthropology in Theory and Practice.* Ithaca and London: Cornell University Press, 1993.
- Schaefer, Richard and Meta Fayden Janowitz. "The Castello Plan—Evidence of Horticulture in New Netherland or Cartographer's Whimsy?", in *Northeast Historical Archaeology* 34 (January 2005), 61-76.
- Shelton, William Henry. *The Jumel Mansion*. Boston and New York: Houghton Mifflin Company, 1916.
- Small, Verna. Nineteenth Century Dwelling Houses of Greenwich Village. New York: Association of Village Homeowners, Landmark Committee, 1968.
- Smith, Emma A. F. Historical Sketch of Washington's Headquarters. The Roger Morris House and Jumel Mansion. New York, NY: The Washington Headquarters Association of New York, 1908.
- Stewart, John T. The Schermerhorn Row Block: A Study in Nineteenth-Century Building Technology in New York City. Waterford, NY: New York State Office of Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation, 1981.

- Ulmann, Albert. A Landmark History of New York. New York: D. Appleton and Company, 1901.
- Van den Hurk, Jeroen. "Plan Versus Execution: The 'Ideal City' of New Amsterdam. Seventeenth-Century Netherlandic Town Planning in North America, in *New York History* 96: 3-4 (Summer/Fall 2015), 265-283.
- Waite, John G., ed. *Iron Architecture in New York City: Two Studies in Industrial Archeology.* "The Edgar Laing Stores," by John G. Waite, and "The Cooper Union," by William Rowe III. Albany: New York State Historic Trust/ The Society for Industrial Archeology, 1972.
- Waite, John G. and Paul R. Huey. A Compilation of Historical and Architectural Data on the New York State Maritime Museum Block in New York City. Albany: New York State Historic Trust, 1972.
- Walton, Terry. "Look at the Buildings in Waterfront, New York," *South Street Reporter* 11:3 (1977), 9-14.
- Ward, Carol S. Morris-Jumel Mansion. Charleston, SC: Arcadia, 2015.
- Wolfe, Gerard R. New York, 15 Walking Tours. An Architectural Guide to the Metropolis. New York: McGraw-Hill, 2003. Revised edition. Second edition 1994.
- Yocum, Barbara A. Fort Jay Historic Structure Report: Governor's Island National Monument, National Park of New York Harbor, New York, New York. Lowell, MA: National Park Service, Northeast Region, 2005.
- Yocum, Barbara A. Fort Jay Gate. Historic Structure Report. Governor's Island National Monument, New York, New York. Lowell, MA: National Park Service, Northeast Region, 2013. [draft]
- Yu, Qianye. A Room of Her Own: Housing for New York's Working Women, 1875-1930. Master's Thesis, Graduate School of Architecture, Planning and Preservation, Columbia University, 2019.

Orange County

- Aimone, Alan and Barbara. "A Drive-By Tour of Five Historic Houses," *Orange County Historical Society Journal* 31 (2002).
- Allen, Richard. "Orange County Covered Bridges," Orange County Historical Society Journal 5 (1975-76).
- Banes, Kenneth, Betty Kirby and Marie Wester. Old School Baptist Meeting House, Slate Hill, New York, 1792-1992. Slate Hill: Land of the Lenapes Historical Research Group, 1992.
- Ciampa, Thomas D., and Nancy Goldenberg. "Restoration of the Centennial Fence at Washington's Headquarters State Historic Site," *APT Bulletin* 14: 3 (1982), 27-35.
- Clark, Donald. "Cadwallader Colden," *Journal of the Orange County Historical Society* 2 (1972-73). On Colden and his house.
- Cubbison, Douglas R. Historic Structures Report: The Hudson River Defenses at Fortress West Point, 1778-1783. West Point, NY: Directorate of Housing and Public Works, U. S. Military Academy, 2005.
- Cubbison, Douglas R. Historic Structures Report: The Redoubts of West Point. West Point, NY: Directorate of Housing and Public Works, U. S. Military Academy, 2004.

- Ehrenkrantz Group, PC Architects and Planners. *The Haskell House: A Historic Structure Report.* New York: The Ehrenkrantz Group, 1980.
- Eurich, Robert C. Four Country Mansions: A Study of Georgian Architecture in Orange County, New York Before the American Revolution. MA Thesis, State University of New York at Oneonta, 1974.
- Eurich, Robert C. Horse Farms and Homesteads in Old Orange County, New York. Arden, NY: Orange County Historical Society, 2001.
- Eurich, Robert C. "Orange County Barns," Orange County Historical Society Journal 14:1 (1985), 34-38.
- Eurich, Robert C. "The Rise and Fall of the Colden Mansion," Orange County Historical Society Journal 16 (1987).
- Eurich, Robert C. "The Steward Homestead," Orange County Historical Society Journal 29 (2000).
- Eurich, Robert C. and Emma K. Locke. *Mantels From 1750-1850 In and Around Montgomery*. Montgomery, NY: Emma K. Locke, 1968.
- Eurich, Robert C. and Robert L. Williams. Old Houses of Hanover: Historic Sites of the Town of Montgomery, Orange County, New York. Middletown, NY: The Town of Montgomery, 1994.
- Fisher, Charles L. Archeology of the Colonial Road at the John Ellison House, Knox's Headquarters State Historic Site, Vails Gate, Town of New Windsor, Orange County, New York. Waterford, NY: New York State Office of Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation, Bureau of Historic Sites, 1995. (Compiled by Lois M. Feister, 1999).
- Gardner, Sue A. "High Style in the Country: Azariah Ketchum's Little House," Orange County Historical Society Journal 34 (2005).
- Gearn, Helen V. Newburgh in the 1840s. Newburgh: Commercial Offset Printers, 1978.
- Gomez Mill House. Marlboro: Gomez Foundation for Mill House, n. d.
- Goodman, Hugh. "The Stone Houses of William Bull," Orange County Historical Society Journal 20 (1999).
- Huber, Gregory D. "Side-Entrance Anglo-Barns of Orange County, New York," in *The 13th Annual Eastern Conference Proceedings of the Timber Framers Guild* (June 1997), 19.
- Huber, Gregory D. "What is a Dutch Barn Doing on English Soil?", in *Orange Times Past* 1:5 (October 1995).
- Keillor, Joanne. "The Barns of Crawford," Orange County Historical Society Journal 39 (2010).
- Larson, Neil. *Jonathan Hasbrouck House Architectural Overview*. Woodstock, NY: The Author, 2000. Newburgh, for the Hasbrouck Family Association and Washington Headquarters State Historic Site.
- Lock, Emma K. and Robert C. Eurich. *Mantles from 1790-1850 in and Around Montgomery*. Montgomery, NY: Emma K. Lock, 1968.
- Mailler, Marion M. and Janet Dempsey. 18th Century Houses in New Windsor and its Vicinity. [Cornwall, NY]: The National Temple Hill Association, Inc., 1968.
- Nelson, James A. "The Checkerboard Inn and the Migel Estate: A Short History," *Orange County Historical Society Journal* 35 (2006).
- Osborne, Peter. Vigilance & Perseverance: The History of the Old Decker Stone House. Port Jervis: Minisink Press, 2007.
- Pilipski, Mark. "Determining the Age of an Old Barn," Orange County Historical Society Journal 36 (2007).
- Ritterman, Saul. "A Survey of Orange County Mills," Orange County Historical Society Journal 25 (1996).

- Rogers, James T. "The Moodna Viaduct," Orange County Historical Society Journal 21 (1992).
- Rose, Kenneth. "A Brief Account of the Fortifications at Sidman's Bridge," *Orange County Historical Society Journal* 18 (1989).
- Seese, Mildred Parker. Old Orange Houses. Middletown, NY: Whitlock Press, 1941.
- Seese, Mildred Parker. Old Orange Houses, Vol. II. [Middletown, NY]: The author, 1942.
- Smith, Emma A. F. Historical Sketch of Washington's Headquarters. New York: The Washington Headquarters Association, 1920.
- Townsend, E. Jane. "New Windsor Cantonment and the Town of New Windsor," *Orange County Historical Society Journal* 25 (1996).
- Tuttle, Walter A. "The Story of Crawford House." [no other information available]. Copy on file at the Greene County Historical Society, West Coxsackie, NY.
- Waite, John G. and Paul R. Huey. Washington's Headquarters, The Hashrouck House: An Historic Structure Report. Albany: New York State Historic Trust, 1971.
- Wallace, Margaret V. S. "A Drive-By Tour of Five Historic Houses," Orange County Historical Society Journal 30 (2001).
- Wallace, Richard V. D. "The Phineas Rumsey Homestead," Orange County Historical Society Journal 40 (2011).
- Watts, Josephine. "The Building of the Ramapo Works," Orange County Historical Society Journal 17 (1988).
- Wicker, Dorothy Bronson. "The Documentation of One-Room Schoolhouses in Orange County," Orange County Historical Society Journal 27 (1998).

Passaic County

Ebner, Michael H. Passaic, New Jersey, 1855-1912: City-Building in Post-Civil War America. Ph. D. dissertation, University of Virginia, 1974.

Putnam County

- Barger, Lucas C. Life on a Rocky Farm: Rural Life Near New York City in the Late Nineteenth Century. Albany, NY: SUNY Press/ Excelsior Editions, 2013.
- Larson Fisher Associates. Foundry School Conditions Assessment, Cold Spring, NY. Woodstock, NY: Larson Fisher Associates, 2005.

Queens County

A Walking Tour of Oyster Bay. The Oyster Bay Historical Society.

Bozeman, Allen J. Driving Tour of Queens County. 1979.

Cazeau, Charles J., and Sharon L. Cazeau. "An Analysis of Selected Soil and Brick Samples, Appendix 2," *The Historical Archaeology of Long Island: Volume VII, Part 1 - The Sites.* In Gaynell Stone and Donna Ottusch-Kianka, eds. *Readings in Long Island Archaeology and Ethnohistory.* Stony Brook, NY: Suffolk County Archaeological Association, Nassau County Archaeological Committee, 1985. [pp. 103-105]

- Flanagan, Mary K. Victorian Richmond Hill. Richmond Hill: Richmond Hill Chapter, Queens Historical Society, 1980.
- Mackay, Rob. Historic Houses of Queens. Charleston, SC: Arcadia Publishing, 2021.
- Office of Giorgio Cavaglieri. *The Vander Ende-Onderdonk House: An Historic Structure Report.*New York: Prepared for the Greater Ridgewood Historical Society. 1979
- Salwen, Bert, Sarah T. Bridges, and Nan A. Rothschild. "The Utility of Small Samples from Historic Sites: Onderdonk, Clinton Avenue, and Van Campen," *Historical Archaeology* 15:1 (1981), 79-94.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. The Bowne House, Flushing, Queens County, New York: An Historic Structure Report. Rensselaer, NY: Hartgen Archeological Associates, Inc., 2007.

Rensselaer County

- Auen, Barbara, et al. A Village Walk at Castleton, N.Y. N. p., 1977.
- "Barn Construction at the Moore Farm 1876-77; Excerpts from the Historic John Gifford Diary," *Pittstown Historical Society Newsletter* 10 (Fall 2006), 2-4.
- Biskin, Miriam and Michelle Edwards. *Landmarks of Old Troy*. Troy, NY: A. V. Costa, Inc., 1980.
- Bucher, Douglas G., Walter Richard Wheeler and Stacy P. Draper. *The Marble House on Second Street: Biography of a Town House and Its Occupants, 1825-2000.* Troy, NY: Rensselaer County Historical Society, 2000.
- Bullock, Orin M, Jr. A Report on the Knickerbocker Mansion, Schaghticoke, N. Y. N. p., 1967.
- Callender, Will. Souvenir of the Old Dutch Mansion, Riverside Avenue, Greenbush, N. Y., Built 1642. N. p., n.d. [c.1875].
- "Cost of the Button House Construction in 1848," *Pittstown Historical Society Newsletter* 14 (Fall 2008), 5-6.
- Cuffe, M. I. "Churches in the Woods," *Historic Preservation* 29:2 (1977), 33-35.
- Deal, Elvin A. Review of the Congress Street Stone Arch Bridge Over the Poestenkill Creek at Troy, N.Y. [civil engineering thesis]. Troy: Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute, 1882.
- Doell & Doell. The Historic Landscape at Washington Park: Preliminary Historic Landscape Report. Syracuse, NY: Doell & Doell, Garden Historians, 1992.
- Dunn, Shirley W. Fort Crailo and the Van Rensselaers. Delmar, NY: Black Dome Press, 2016.
- Dunn, Shirley W. *The Muitzeskill Historic District: A typical 19th century farm hamlet.* Nassau, NY: Historical Society of Esquatak, 1976.
- Dunn, Shirley W. "Settlement Patterns in Rensselaerswijck: Crailo at Greenbush," de Halve Maen 75:3 (July 2002), 49-56.
- Dunn, Shirley W. "Settlement Patterns in Rensselaerswijck: Tracing the 'Hooge Berg,' a Seventeenth-Century Farm on the East Side of the Hudson," *de Halve Maen* 68:1 (Winter 1995), 13-20.
- Foerster, Bernd. Architecture Worth Saving in Rensselaer County, New York. Troy, NY: Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute, 1965.
- Friends of Fort Crailo. Crailo State Historic Site (Fort Crailo): A Timeline With Pictures. Rensselaer, NY: Friends of Fort Crailo, 2008.
- Froman, Nadine. *The President's Home, Russell Sage College.* Arterafters, 1969. The Vail house in Troy.

- Gradoia, Eric. "Of Cupolas, Lanterns, and Ventilators," *Pittstown Historical Society Newsletter* 25 (Spring 2014), 1-5. Pittstown buildings with these features are covered.
- Grafton Historical Society. A Walking Tour of the Historic Grafton Green. Grafton, NY: Grafton Historical Society, 2000.
- Greenfield, James E. A Drive-Thru History of North Greenbush, New York: Building History from Our Community's Past. North Greenbush, NY: The Town, n. d. [2007].
- "Historic Porches of Pittstown," Pittstown Historical Society Newsletter 13 (Spring 2008), 1-3.
- Holloway, Joseph, et al. As in Days Gone By: A Pictorial Portfolio of Hoosick Township's Past. Hoosick Township, NY: Hoosick Township Bicentennial Committee, 1976. [second edition].
- Huey, Paul R., Lois Feister and Joseph E. McEvoy. "Archeological Investigations in the Vicinity of "Fort Crailo" During Sewer Line Construction Under Riverside Avenue in Rensselaer, New York," in *The Bulletin: Journal of the New York State Archeological Association* 69 (March 1977), 19-42.
- Jacon, Sandra. "Pittstown's District #9 Little Red Schoolhouse," *Pittstown Historical Society Newsletter* 40 (Fall 2021), 1-4.
- Kearns, Garry. McCarthy Building, Monument Square, Troy, New York: A Historic Structure Report. Troy, NY: Bureau of Planning and Community Development, 1980.
- Kelly, Arthur C. M., transcriber. Lumberman's Account Book, 1839-1843 (formerly Steam Mill, Taborton), Town of Sand Lake, Rensselaer County, New York. Rhinebeck, NY: Kinship, 1999.
- Kheel, Connie. "Saving a New World Dutch Barn," *Pittstown Historical Society Newsletter* 27 (Spring 2015), 6-7. Moving and restoring the Gibbs single-aisle NWD barn.
- Lilly, Robert J. *The Wynants Kill: A Small Stream, But Mighty.* West Sand Lake, NY: aGatherin', 2005.
- Lord, Philip L., Jr. Mills on the Tsatsawassa: Techniques for Documenting Early 19th Century Water-Powered Industry in Rural New York, A Case Study. Albany: The State Education Department, New York State Museum, 1983.
- Mendel Mesick Cohen Architects. *The Carr House, 57 Second Street, Troy, N. Y. A Historic Structure Report.* Albany, NY: The Authors, 1979. (Copy on file at the Hart Cluett Museum)
- Miller, James W. and Sanford G. Young. A Portrait of Sand Lake Architecture, 1776-1976: A Tour of Historic Buildings, Town of Sand Lake. N. p.: Sand Lake Bicentennial Commission, 1976.
- Murphy, Duane T. *Industrial Archaeology of South Troy*. Troy: Hudson Mohawk Industrial Gateway, 1979.
- Ogden, James. A Proposal for the Renovation of Existing Warehouse Structures Along With New Redevelopment in Troy, New York. M Arch thesis, Catholic University of America, 1980.
- Peck, Joe. "The Outhouse/ Pittstown Outhouses," *Pittstown Historical Society Newsletter* 33 (Spring 2018), 8-9.
- Pierpont Nelson Architects. *Historic Structure Report: Knickerbocker Mansion, Schaghticoke, New York.* Troy, NY: Pierpont Nelson Architects, 1990.
- Pierpont, Robert N. Existing Condition Survey: Knickerbocker Mansion, Schaighticoke, New York. Troy, NY: The Author, October 1988. (copy on file at the Hart Cluett Museum)
- Pratt, Ned. "The Stained Glass Windows of Pittstown's Churches," *Pittstown Historical Society Newsletter* 19 (Spring 2011), 1-4; 20 (Fall 2011), 5-8; 22 (Fall 2012), 5-8.

- Ravage, Jesse. "Excerpts from the Nomination of the Tomhannock Methodist Episcopal Church to the National Register of Historic Places," *Pittstown Historical Society Newsletter* 27 (Spring 2015), 2-5.
- Ravage, Jesse. "The Threshing Barns of Pittstown," *Pittstown Historical Society Newsletter* 34 (Fall 2018), 1-6.
- "Rensselaer County Drive Yourself Tour," 5 October 1975. (Copy on file at Hartgen Archeological Associates, Inc.)
- Sanders, Harris A., Architects, P.C. Existing Condition Survey and Proposed Renovations to The Phoenix Hotel Building, 588-596 Second Avenue, City of Troy, Rensselaer County, New York. Albany: Harris A. Sanders, Architects, 2000.
- Shaver, Peter D. A Private Ornamental Park: Washington Park, Troy, New York. Troy: Rensselaer County Historical Association/ Washington Park Association, 2000.
- Spring, Jeanne Keefe. Washington Park, Troy, N. Y.: Its Evolution and History. Honors Project, Russell Sage College, 1980.
- Squires, Barbara. "The Rifenburgh House—Gone, But Not Forgotten," *Pittstown Historical Society Newsletter* 16 (Fall 2009), 10-11.
- Stromme, Craig. A Driving Tour of Rensselaer County, New York. N. p. [c.1975]
- Strong, Susan De Lancey van Rensselaer. Fort Crailo: The Greenbush Manor House. N. p., 1898.
- Thompson, James. A Complete Treatise on the Mensuration of Timber. Troy, NY: Wright, Wilbur & Stockwell, 1805.
- Viele, Egbert Ludovicus. "The Knickerbockers of Two Centuries Ago," *Harper's Magazine* 54 (December 1876): 33-43. Knickerbocker mansion, Schaghticoke.
- Waite, Diana S. Rensselaer County: A Scenic and Historic Tour. Troy: Rensselaer County Historical Society/Rensselaer County Department of Planning and Promotion, 1973.
- Waite, Diana S. *The Architecture of Downtown Troy: An Illustrated History*. Albany: Excelsior Editions/SUNY Press, 2019.
- Waite, John G. *The Architecture of Lansingburgh, New York*. Lansingburgh: Lansingburgh Historical Society, 1976.
- Waite, John G. Old Lansingburgh Academy, Lansingburgh, New York: A Historic Structure Report. Troy, NY: Lansingburgh Arts Center, 1978.
- Waite, John G. Associates. *Kate Mullany House: Historic Structure Report.* Albany: John G. Waite Architects, 2004.
- Waite, John G. Associates. *Kate Mullany House: Historic Furnishings Plan.* Albany: John G. Waite Associates, Architects, 2011.
- Waite, John G. and Diana S. "Stove Manufacturers, Troy, N. Y.," *The Magazine Antiques* 103:1 (January 1973), 136-144.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. "The Gibbs New World Dutch Barn and its Cultural Context," *Pittstown Historical Society Newsletter* 27 (Spring 2015), 8.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. The John Evert and Anne Freyenmoet van Alen House: An Historic Structure Report. Rensselaer, NY: Hartgen Archeological Associates, Inc., 2021.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. "The View from Mt. Ida: Development of a Neighborhood." In A View of the Past: Excavating the Lives of Troy's Working Class. College Avenue Historic Archeological District Data Retrieval Investigation, City of Troy, Rensselaer County, New York. Rensselaer, NY: Hartgen Archeological Associates, Inc., 2004.
- Wilson, Pauline H. "The Old Dutch Kitchen in Fort Crailo," *Dutch Settlers Society of Albany Yearbook* 2 (1935-36), 10-13.

- Winne, Robert and Richard Plunz. *Market Square: The Study of a Neighborhood in Troy, New York.* Troy, NY: Regal Art Press, 1968.
- Yeager, Frederick A. Review of a Stone Arch Bridge Over the Poestenkill, 3rd Street, Troy, N.Y. [civil engineering thesis]. Troy: Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute, 1878.

Richmond County

- Davis, William T. *The Conference or Billopp House—Staten Island, New York.* Staten Island, NY: Staten Island Historical Society, 1926.
- Delavan, Edward C., Jr. "The Guyon House," *Proceedings of the Staten Island Association of Arts and Sciences* 6 (February 1916), Part 2, 114-139+.
- Gilbertson, Elsa. The Early Houses of Staten Island: Their Architectural Style and Structural Systems. MS thesis, Columbia University, 1982.
- Hine, Charles Gilbert. *The Story and Documentary History of the Perine House.* Staten Island: Staten Island Antiquarian Society, Inc., 1915. House in Dongan Hills.
- Horne, Field. *The Conference House: A History of The Billopp Manor House.* Staten Island, NY: The Conference House Association, 1990.
- Kolff, Cornelius. "The Philosophers' Retreat," *Staten Island Historian* 24:3 (1980), 21-23. (An 1810 log house built on Emerson Hill)
- McMillen, Loring. "The Voorlezer's House," Staten Island Historian 34:1 (1979), 1-4, 8.
- Mesick Cohen Waite Architects. Richmondtown Carriage Factory: An Historic Structure Report.

 Prepared for the City of New York. Albany: Mesick Cohen Waite Architects, 1990.
- Shepherd, Barnett. Tottenville: The Town the Oyster Built. A Staten Island Community, Its People, Industry and Architecture. Tottenville: Tottenville Historical Society, 2010.
- Szekely, George and Dianna Gabay. A Study of a Community: Staten Island Architecture and Environment. Staten Island, NY: Staten Island Continuum of Education, 1980.
- Tierney, Dennis, comp. Early Houses-Staten Island: Photos From the Archives, Staten Island Historical Society. West Hurley, NY: Hudson Valley Vernacular Architecture/Staten Island Historical Society, 2006. With an essay by Loring McMillen.
- Zavin, Shirley, James Dibble, et al. *The Conference House, Staten Island, New York: Historic Structure Report.* N. p: Staten Island, NY, 1980.

Rockland County

- Adriance, Timothy. Historic Structure Report for the Onderdonck-Tallman-Budke House, 131 Germonds Road, West Nyack, NY. Prepared for the Town of Clarkstown, NY. Bergenfield, NJ: The Author, 2016.
- Butler, Naomi B., comp. "The Bonnaud File," *South of the Mountains* 22:1 (1978), 8-9. Thomas Smith house, Haverstraw.
- de Noyelles, Daniel. Within These Gates. Thiells, NY: The Author, 1982. The brickmaking industry in Haverstraw.
- Gerard, Alice, ed. *Historic Houses of Palisades, New York*. Palisades, NY: Palisades Historical Committee, 2001.
- Huber, Gregory D. "Dutch Barns in the Stony Lands of Rockland County," *South of the Mountains* 43:4 (October-December 1999), 3-19.

- Linn, William A. "The Andre Prison House at Tappan, N. Y.," Bergen County Historical Society, Papers and Proceedings 10 (1914-15), 6-17.
- Meadows, Robert E. DeWint house Historic Structures Report. The Author, 1993.
- Palisades Historical Committee. *Historic Houses of Palisades, New York*. Palisades, NY: Palisades Free Library and the Palisades Historical Committee, 2002. [second edition]
- Perry, Winston C., Jr. "The Jacob Blauvelt House: Repointing the Foundation Yields Knowledge and Mysteries," *South of the Mountains* 55:4 (October-December 2011), 3-10.
- "The Treason House is Demolished," *South of the Mountains* 24:2 (1980), 14-17. (Demolition of the Joshua H. Smith house in West Haverstraw.)
- Turrell, George B. "The Restoration and Reconstruction of the John J. Post Aisled Dutch Barn, 1997-1998," *South of the Mountains* 43:3 (July-September 1999), 16-23.
- Webber, Scott E. Camp Shanks and Shanks Village, 1942-1946; 1946-1956: A Scrapbook. New City, NY: The Historical Society of Rockland County, 1991.

Saratoga County

- Andrews, Peter, Spiegel, Ted, Jennifer Dunning, and Whitney Tower. Saratoga, the Place and Its People. New York: Harry N. Abrams, 1988.
- Avery-Quinn, Samuel. "At Play in the Gate of Heaven: Methodist Material Discourses of Leisure and the Picturesque at Round Lake, New York," *Material Culture* 49:1 (Spring 2017), 1-25.
- Bird, William B. Historic Structures Report for Restoration of Casino in Congress Park, Saratoga Springs, New York. Albany: New York State Historic Trust, 1971.
- Broderick, Mosette Glaser. "History in Towns: Saratoga Springs, New York, the Queen of American Resorts," in *The Magazine Antiques* 128:1 (July 1985), 96-110.
- Corbett, Cynthia. In A Pleasant Situation': Five Walking Tours to Explore the Architecture & History of Ballston Spa. Ballston Spa, NY: Saratoga County Historical Society, 1986.
- Corbett, Theodore. *The Making of American Resorts: Saratoga Springs, Ballston Spa and Lake George.* New Brunswick, NJ and London: Rutgers University Press, 2001.
- Evans, Nancy Goyne. "The Sans Souci, a Fashionable Resort Hotel in Ballston Spa," Winterthur Portfolio 6 (1970), 111-126.
- Fiske, David. Ballston Spa History Walkaround. N. p.: The Author, 2013.
- Fox, James. Stillwater Fire Tower, A Centennial History...and Earlier. Self-published, 2022.
- Grattan, Paul E., M. Lillian Ross and Lena M. Cremisio. *The White Homestead on Wheels: A Review of its Moving and Saving and a Survey of Waterford's Landmarks Past and Present.*Waterford, NY: The Waterford Historical Museum and Cultural Center, Inc., 1976.
- Historic Edinburgh, Established 1801. Edinburgh, NY: Town of Edinburgh, 1992.
- Horne, Field. Brookside Historic Structure Report. Ballston Spa: Brookside Museum, 1980.
- Horne, Field. *The First Respectable House: Brookside and the Growth of Ballston Spa.* Ballston Spa, NY: Saratoga County Historical Society, 1984.
- Johnstone, Jan. Saratoga County Communities: An Historic Perspective. Ballston Spa: Saratoga County Planning Board, 1980.
- Joki, Robert. Saratoga Lost: Images of Victorian America. Hensonville, NY: Black Dome Press Corp., 1998.

- Judd, Henry A. *Historic Structures Report...General Philip Schuyler House.* N. p., 1959. Typescript on file at the Saratoga National Historical Park offices, Schuylerville, NY.
- Kettlewell, James K. Saratoga Springs, An Architectural History. Saratoga Springs: Lyrical Ballad Bookstore, 1991.
- Kirk, Matthew J., Walter Richard Wheeler, Elise Manning-Sterling and Tracy S. Miller. Inventory King William's and King George's Wars Battlefields: 1689-1697 and 1744 to 1748. Rensselaer, NY: Hartgen Archeological Associates, Inc., for the Natural Heritage Trust, 2015.
- Merrill, Arthur A. Confessions of Congress Park, Saratoga Springs, New York. Saratoga, NY: The Author, 1955.
- National Park Service. Cultural Landscapes Inventory: Schuyler Estate, Saratoga National Historical Park. Washington, DC: National Park Service, 2002.
- Palmer, Hollis A. Saratoga's Great Ladies: Broadway and Franklin Square. Saratoga Springs: Deep Roots Publications, 2006.
- Phillips, Maureen K. General Philip Schuyler House: Saratoga National Historical Park, Schuylerville, New York Historic Structure Report. (2 vols.) Lowell, MA: Historic Architecture Program, Northeast Region, National Park Service, U. S. Department of the Interior, 2003.
- Prokopoff, Stephen S. and Joan C. Siegfried. *The Nineteenth-Century Architecture of Saratoga Springs: Architecture Worth Saving in New York State*. NY: New York State Council on the Arts, 1970.
- Ryan-Biggs Associates, PC. Final Historic Structures Report for the Old Corinth Road Bridge Over the Sacandaga River, Saratoga County, New York. Troy, NY: Ryan-Biggs Associates, 2001
- Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation. *Hoofing It!: 8 Historic Walking Tours.* Saratoga Springs, NY: Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation, 2005.
- Scherer, John L. Greek Temples on the Towpath: A History and Guide to the Vischer Ferry Historic District. Clifton Park, NY: The Town of Clifton Park, 1977. Revised edition, 1985.
- Scherer, John L. and Peter Lanahan. A Walk Through Historic Vischer Ferry. Vischer Ferry, NY: The Vischer Ferry Association, 1983.
- Stevens, Christopher, Linda White, William Griswold, and Margie Coffin Brown. *Cultural Landscape Report and Archeological Assessment for Victory Woods. Saratoga National Historical Park, Saratoga, New York.* Boston: National Park Service, 2007.
- Van Aernem, Harold N., et al. Historical Booklet of Ballston Spa Area, including Towns of Ballston, Malta and Milton. Ballston Spa, NY: Historical Committee, 1959. (Historic structures in those towns are illustrated and a history is given for each)
- Waite, John G. Associates, Architects. *Brookside: Historic Structure Report.* Albany, NY: John G. Waite Associates, Architects, PLLC, 2003.
- Waite, John G. "Stillwater, New York, House Specifications, 1843," The Journal of the Society of Architectural Historians 25:1 (March 1966), 59-60.
- Waterford Historical Museum and Cultural Center, The. Walking Tour of the Village of Waterford. Waterford, NY: Waterford Historical Museum and Cultural Center, 2009. Available online at http://waterfordmuseum.com/wp-content/uploads/2013/06/Walking-Tour-Brochure-2009.pdf

Schenectady County

- Becker, Howard. Early Brick, Niskayuna Area. Rexford, NY: The Author, 1952.
- Carpentier, Donald. "Moving the First Universalist Church of Duanesburg (1838)," *Timber Framing* 81 (September 2006), 13-15. Detailing move and reconstruction of the church at Eastfield Village in East Nassau, NY.
- Joyce, J. W. "Gambrel Roofed Houses," *Schenectady County Historical Society Journal* 1:3 (March 1958), n. p. [1-2].
- Liddle, Warren. Duanesburg: Land Of Mills. N. p.: The Author, 1984.
- Maston, Bruce. An Enclave of Elegance: A Survey of the Architecture, Development and Personalities of the General Electric Realty Plot Historic District. Schenectady: G.E.R.P.A. Publications/The Schenectady Museum, 1983.
- Staffa, Susan J. "A Reinterpretation of the Teller House: Its History and People," *The Stockade Spy* 19:4 (1979), 2, 4.
- Staffa, Susan J. "A Sketch of an Early Stockade Builder: John W. Teller and His Family," The Stockade Spy 19:5 (1979), 2, 5. Schenectady builder whose career spanned 1810-1852.
- Staffa, Susan J. "Adventures in Discovering an Old House," *The Stockade Spy* 21:1 (1980), 1, 3-4. A Schenectady house.
- Staffa, Susan J. "The Evolution of an Historic Dwelling: The House of Captain Phillip Schuyler in the Schenectady Stockade, 1703-1880." (Typescript, estimated completion date 1982. Cited in Research & Publications in New York State History 1980)
- Staffa, Susan J. "A New Old House Reveals an Older Oldest House in Schenectady," *The Dutch Settlers Society of Albany Yearbook* 49 (1984-1987), 25-27.
- Van Schaick, Sally. "Progress in Re-erecting a Dutch Barn," *The Dutch Settlers Society of Albany Yearbook* 53 (1999-2001), 13-14+. The reconstruction of the Nilsen barn, formerly at Johnstown, Montgomery County, on the Mabee farm, Rotterdam Junction.
- Waite, John G. Associates. *Jan Mabee Farm Historic Structure Report*. Albany: John G. Waite Associates, 2001.

Schoharie County

- Anderson, Alexa. "The Schaeffer Homestead," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 49: 1 (Spring-Summer 1985), 18-20.
- Avery, William T. "The Esperance Stone Quarry," Schoharie County Historical Review 31: 2 (Fall-Winter 1967), 18-20, 22.
- Bailey, Mildred L. "The Gilboa Methodist Churches," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 49: 2 (Fall-Winter 1985), 28-31. Includes transcription of an 1845 building contract.
- Bailey, Mildred L. "Over the Dam," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 50: 1 (Spring-Summer 1986), 21-25. Construction of the dam at Gilboa.
- Bliss, Margaret N. "Bicentennial of the Erection of The Dutch Reformed Church, at Middleburgh, New York, 1786-1986," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 50: 2 (Fall-Winter 1986), 2-10.
- Brown, Joseph R., Jr., comp. "Plank Roads in Schoharie County," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 28: 2 (Fall-Winter 1964), 7-8, 11-12.

- Byrne, Ray. "Last Settlement Of Indian Tribes," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 31: 1 (Spring-Summer 1967), 25-26. Reprinted from the *Schenectady Union Star*.
- Chaisson, Trevor. "The Schoharie Bridge," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 49: 2 (Fall-Winter 1985), 17-19.
- Cuccinello, Karen. *Schoharie One-Room Schoolhouses*. Createspace: The Author, 2018. Revised from 2011 edition.
- Daniels, John. "Glimpses of Staleyville's History," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 51: 2 (Fall-Winter 1987), 5-14. Discusses history of two houses, including the Scott house, moved to Ames, NY in 1948.
- "Early Plank Roads," Schoharie County Historical Review 16: 1 (May 1952), 29-31.
- "Engineers Praise Blenheim Bridge," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 48: 2 (Fall-Winter 1984), 2-6 and cover.
- Farrell, Helene S. "The Octagon House at Fultonham," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 47: 2 (Fall-Winter 1983), 3-5 and cover.
- Fisher, Clifford G. "Schoharie Barns Appear as Museum Pieces," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 34: 1 (Spring-Summer 1970), 19-20. On Schoharie County New World Dutch barns.
- Forgey, Benjamin. "Barnstorming Wolf Trap Farm," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 46: 1 (Spring-Summer 1982), 27-29. Originally printed in the *Washington Post*, January 1982. The barns were destroyed by fire in April 1982, and included a barn moved from Blenheim, and one from Cambridge, Washington County, NY.
- Gregg, Arthur B. "The Albany and Schoharie Plank Road," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 28:2 (Fall-Winter 1964), 3, 5-6.
- Hagan, E. A. "Vanishing Dutch Barns," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 49: 1 (Spring-Summer 1985), 2 and front and back covers.
- Haslun, Leonia, comp. "The Old Summit Stone Quarry," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 25: 1 (Spring 1961), 19-21.
- Hendrix, Lester E. "A Brief Look Back At Our County Buildings," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 66: 1 (Spring 2002), 2-8.
- Hendrix, Lester E. "Dams Past, Dams Present," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 70: 2 (Fall 2006), 28-43.
- Homburger, H. A. and Morris Karker. "Howe Caverns Construction," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 48: 1 (Spring-Summer 1984), 24-31. Recollections of the construction of the modern-day entrance and access to the caverns in the 1920s.
- Kopecky, Carle. "1780 Cannonball Damage Uncovered at Old Stone Fort," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 70: 2 (Fall 2006), 23-27.
- Lawney, Eleanor M. "An Old Dutch Settlement," *The Continent* (Philadelphia) 3: 5 (31 January 1883), 129-133. On the village of Schoharie.
- Lawyer, Ruth. "Romantic and Historic Becker Home of the Schoharie Valley," *The Quarterly Bulletin* [Schoharie County Historical Society] 8:3-4 (July & October 1944), 26-27.
- Louison, Priscilla. "Old Carlisle Barn Moved to Museum," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 33: 2 (Fall-Winter 1969), 14-15. Removal of the barn to Old Bethpage Village.
- Louison, Priscilla (Mrs. Nels A.). "Old Dutch Sharon Barn Restored," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 35: 2 (Fall-Winter 1971), 9, 18. Updates on the completion of the restoration of the Schoharie barn relocated to Old Bethpage Village.
- Mattice, Paul B. "The Aboriginal Occupants of Upper New York Province," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 15:1 (May 1951), 8-15.

- Miller, Harold H. "When B M Doesn't Mean What You Think It Means, What *Does* it Mean?," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 69: 1 (Spring 2005), 22-25. Interpretation of the initials "BM" which follow some of the names inscribed on the Stone Fort as meaning "Bau Meister" or master builders of the church.
- Moot, Edmund Northrup. "As the Years Roll By: A Home in the Hills," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 50: 1 (Spring-Summer 1986), 18-20. Description of a subsistence house built in the northwest Catskills for the Baldwin family. Possibly originally published in 1937.
- O'Connor, Jeff. *The Old Stone Fort: Guardian of Schoharie County History Since 1772*. Cobleskill, NY: Turning Point 1777, 2020.
- O'Connor, Jeff. "The Story of Fort DuBoise, 1779-1781," Schoharie County Historical Review 63: 1 (Spring-Summer 1999), 2-10.
- Picturesque Middleburgh and Vicinity. Middleburgh, NY: Pierre W. Danforth, n. d. [c.1904]. Reprint edition, Middleburgh, NY: Middleburgh Rotary Club, 1975.
- Proper, Kathleen. "Restoration of the Col. Peter Vroman House at Schoharie," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 25: 1 (Spring 1961), 16-18.
- Rickard, Chauncey. "The Churches of Rhinebeck," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 19: 1 (May 1955), 11-19. (History of a district in Schoharie County)
- Ruland, William C. "Covered Bridges," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 15: 1 (May 1951), 3-6. Corrections printed in the October 1951 issue, p. 33.
- Schaeffer, Francis L. "Fort as Church Followed By Present Reformed in 1844," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 35: 2 (Fall-Winter 1971), 10-12, 14. History of the 1844 Dutch Reformed church and its later alterations.
- Seeger, William H. "Lansing Manor House Museum," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 41: 2 (Fall-Winter 1977), 15. Description of the restoration, and opening of the site.
- Sobon, Jack A. "Johannes Lawyer Barn," in Timber Framing 12 (May 1989), 6.
- Spencer, Frances B. "History of the Reformed Church, 1732-1957," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 21: 2 (Winter 1957), 3-8, and cover.
- "The Cobleskill Reservoir," Schoharie County Historical Review 53: 1(Spring-Summer 1989), 11-13.
- Van Houten, Wallace C. "Fire Towers of Schoharie County," *Schoharie County Historical Society Journal* 62: 1 (Spring-Summer 1998), 25-26.
- Van Vorhis, Arthur H., comp. "Early Indian Villages and Campsites In Schoharie County," Schoharie County Historical Review 16: 2 (October 1952), 29-30.
- Van Vorhis, Arthur H., comp. "Judge William Beekman and His Mansion," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 15: 2 (October 1951), 3-10, 26 and cover.
- Van Vorhis, Arthur H., comp. "Names of Early Settlers Chiseled in Stone on front of Old Stone Fort Museum—Schoharie," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 26: 1 (Spring-Summer 1962), 19-20. Names were carved by donors of materials for the construction of the building, originally a church.
- Van Vorhis, Arthur H., comp. "The Old Lawyer Covered Bridge," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 28:1 (Spring-Summer 1964), 17-18.
- Warner, Beryl K. "Town of Seward: The Old Mill Stream," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 47: 1 (Spring-Summer 1983), 2-9. History and description of mills in the town.
- Warner, John L. "Some Early Covered Bridges Of Schoharie County," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 15: 1 (May 1951), 7.
- Wharton, J. Ernest. *Plank Roads and Interstate 88*. Charlotteville, NY: Story House Corporation, 1984.

- Wharton, J. Ernest. "Plank Roads and Interstate 88," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 54: 1 (Spring-Summer 1990), 7-8.
- Wigen, John A. "The Frederick Ullman Homestead," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 38: 1 (Spring-Summer 1974), 4-5, 23. A NWD house and discussion of reconstructing a NWD barn on the property, in the Town of Carlisle.
- Young, Dale M. and Jack O. "The Lansing Manor House," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 37: 1 (Spring-Summer 1973), 19-27, and cover.
- Zimmer, Chester G., comp. "Building the Schoharie and Albany Plank Road Through Gallupville in 1850," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 57: 2 (Fall-Winter 1993), 9-16.
- Zoch, Harold, Carle Kopecky and Lester Hendrix. "Hartmann's Dorf House Dated to 1786 As Volunteers Resume Its Restoration," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 69: 1 (Spring 2005), 2, and front and rear cover.

Somerset County

- Brecknell, Ursula C. and Greg Huber. Farmstead Siting of Dutch Barns A Study of Somerset County Original Barns. Typescript. New Jersey Historical Commission, 1991.
- Gall, Michael J., Philip A. Hayden and Amy Raes. Little House, Big House: Changes in Land Use and Housing in 18th-Century Hopewell. Archaeological Excavations at the Hart Farmstead Site (28-Me-370), Hopewell Township, Somerset County, New Jersey. Cranbury, NJ: Richard Grubb & Associates, Inc., 2010.
- Goldsmith, Margaret O. "Pre-Revolutionary Farmhouse," *House Beautiful* 54 (December 1923), 610-612. Staats house, Bound Brook.
- Greenagel, Frank L. Historic Churches of Somerset County, New Jersey. Charleston, SC: The History Press, 2006.
- Holt Morgan Russell (HMR) Architects. Historic Structures Report: Jacobus Vanderveer House, Bedminster, New Jersey. Princeton, NJ: HMR Architects, 2000.
- Huber, Greg. "From Stables to Tables: Four Iterations of a Three-Aisle Dutch-American Barn," *Timber Framing* 142 (December 2021), 16-19. [The Cicero barn, Hillsborough Township]
- Muser, Jeanette Krueger. "Two New Jersey Women Who Saved Washington's Last Wartime Headquarters," *Garden State Legacy* 20 (June 2013). Rockingham State Historic Site, in Franklin Township.
- Ormosi, Kathy. "The Abraham Staats House," *Garden State Legacy* 1 (September 2008). House located in South Bound Brook, also known as the General Baron Von Steuben Headquarters.
- Somerset County Cultural & Heritage Commission. Historic Sites and Districts in Somerset County, New Jersey. [Somerville, NJ: Somerset County], 2008.

Suffolk County

- Dayton, Maria S. *The Mulford House: A Strategy to Reinterpret a Small House Museum.* MS thesis, University of Pennsylvania, 2007.
- Griswold, Mac. *The Manor: Three Centuries at a Slave Plantation on Long Island.* New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2013.

- Hefner, Robert J., ed. East Hampton's Heritage: An Illustrated Architectural Record. New York: Norton, 1982.
- Hopping, Daniel M.C., Frank G. Matero, Zachary N. Studenroth and Anne E. Weber. Mulford House: An Historic Structure Report. Prepared for the East Hampton Historical Society, 1982.
- McDonald, Molly. "The Archaeology and History of Moving Houses on the South Fork of Long Island," Vernacular Architecture 32 (2001), 34-47.
- Metcalf, Reginald H., Jr. "A Brief History of the Arsenal," *The Huntington Historical Society Quarterly* 20: 4 (Summer 1981). History and restoration of an 18th century bentframed house, used as an arsenal in the colonial period.
- Myers, Denys Peter and Eva Ingersoll Gatling. *The Architecture of Suffolk County.* Huntington, NY: The Heckscher Museum, 1971.
- Studenroth, Zachary N. *The Hawking-Mount Homestead: An Historic Structure Report.* Stony Brook: The Museums at Stony Brook, 1979.
- Weisburg, Henry and Lisa Donneson. *Guide to Sag Harbor: Landmarks, Homes & History.* Sag Harbor, NY: The John Street Press, 1975.
- Willey, Nancy Boyd. Built by the Whalers: A Tour of Historic Sag Harbor and Its Colonial Architecture. Sag Harbor, NY: The Old Sagg-Harbour Committee, 1945. Fifth edition, 1964.

Sussex County

- Decker, Amelia Stickney. *That Ancient Trail (The Old Mine Road)*. Petty Printing Company, 1942 (3rd edition). Fourth reprint edition, Kansas: Sussex County Historical Society/Jostens, Inc., 2003.
- Huber, Gregory D. "Westbrook Dutch Barn," in *Walpack Historical Society* [Newsletter], March and June 1992 issues.

Ulster County

- Allen, Richard Sanders. "Covered Bridges of Ulster County," *Proceedings of the Ulster County Historical Society*, 1947-53 (Marbletown, NY: The Society, 1953), 10-16.
- "An Old House in Kingston, New York," *Early American Homes* 31:4 (August 2000), 28-35. The Kiersted house.
- Anderson, Stott. Ulster County's Old Timbered Crossings, Past and Present. N. p., n. d. [1964].
- Argus Architecture with Neil Larson. White Pines (Byrdcliffe) Historic Structures Report. Troy, NY: Argus Architecture for the Woodstock Guild of Craftsmen, Inc., 2000.
- Barricklo, Kenneth Hewes. A Study of the Architectural Development of the Solomon Eltinge Homestead. Kingston, NY: The Author, 2003.
- Barricklo, Kenneth Hewes. *Historic Structure Report: The Matthewis Persen House*. Kingston, NY: The Author, 2000.

- Barricklo, Kenneth Hewes. The Bevier House: Ulster County Historical Society. A Study of Its Structural Development Relative to the History of the Van Leuven & Bevier Families. Kingston, NY: The Author, 2003. Excerpts published in the Ulster County Gazette 38: 2 (June 2005), 4-6.
- Barricklo, Kenneth Hewes and Neil Larson & Associates, Inc. Historic Structure Report: The Abraham Hasbrouck House at the Huguenot Historical Society, New Paltz, NY. Kingston, NY: The Author, for the Hasbrouck Family Association, 2003. (2 vols.)
- Bartlett, Ted (Crawford & Stearns, Architects) and Neil Larson. *Ezekiel Elting House Historic Structure Report*. Syracuse, NY: Crawford & Stearns, Architects, for the Huguenot Historical Society, 2005.
- Benepe, Barry, ed. Early Architecture in Ulster County. Kingston, NY: Junior League of Kingston, Inc., 1974.
- Bloodgood, Josephine, Tom Wolf and William B. Rhoads. *The Maverick: Hervey White's Colony of the Arts.* Woodstock, NY: Woodstock Artists Association and Museum, 2006.
- Burroughs, John. "House-Building," Scribner's Monthly 11:3 (January 1876), 333-341.
- Burroughs, Julian. "How I Built My Own Country House," Country Life in America 9:2 (February 1906), 415-417.
- Clearwater, Alphonso T. "The Old Dutch Church at Shawangunk," Year Book of the Holland Society of New York, 1928-1929, (1931).
- Crawford & Stearns/Larson Fisher Associates. *Historic Structure Report for the Freer-Louw House*. Syracuse: Crawford & Stearns, 2011.
- Crawford & Stearns/ Neil Larson & Associates. Historic Structure Report: The Evert Terwilliger House at Locust Lawn, Gardiner, Ulster County, New York. Syracuse: Crawford & Stearns, 2004.
- Crawford & Stearns/Neil Larson & Associates. Historic Structure Report: The Jean Hasbrouck House, New Paltz, New York. Syracuse: Crawford & Stearns, 2003.
- DeLisser, Richard Lionel. "Old Hurley's History," *The Four-Track News* 7:1 (July 1904), 3-7 and frontispiece.
- De Lisser, Richard Lionel. *Picturesque Ulster*. Parts 1-8, originally published 1896-1908. Woodstock: Twine's Catskill Bookshop, 1968.
- DeWitt, Deweese W. *Ulster County's Reformed Church Legacy*. Kingston, NY: Old Dutch Men's Club, 1977.
- Donaldson, Robert P. Chronicles of Ulster Volumes I & II. A Topical and Chronological Anthology of the Bluestone Trade in Ulster County, New York and the History of the Town of Kingston from Newspapers and Periodicals of the Times. Rhinebeck, NY: Epigraph Books, 2016.
- "Early American Homes: Van Idah, Major Van Lear Woodward's Residence," *The Jeffersonian* (September 1933), 14-15, 28-29.
- Every, Robert B. and Selina M. Haines. *Historical Landmarks of Ulster County, N. Y.* Copy on file at the Greene County Historical Society.
- Forsyth, Mary Isabella. "Old Kingston: New York's First Capital," *The New England Magazine* (Boston) 15: 3 (November 1893), 345-355.
- Furber, Victoria. Report on Eighteen Historic Houses in New Paltz, NY. 1976. On file at the Huguenot Historical Society Library, New Paltz, NY.
- Green, Nancy E., ed. *Byrdcliffe: An American Arts and Crafts Colony*. Ithaca, NY: Herbert F. Johnson Museum of Art, Cornell University, 2004.
- Haney, Robert and David Ballantine. *Woodstock Handmade Houses*. New York: Random House, 1974.

- Hansen, Harry P. (Kyserike Restorations, Inc.) Building Conditions Survey of the DuBois Fort Smokehouse. 1995. Report on file at the Huguenot Historical Society Library, New Paltz, NY.
- Hansen, Harry P. Huguenot Historical Society Cellar Beam Study. 1985. Report on file at the Huguenot Historical Society Library, New Paltz, NY.
- Harris, Wendy and Arnold Pickman. Historic Stone Houses in the Town of Wawarsing, Ulster County, New York. Prepared for the Joint Historic Preservation Commission of the Town of Wawarsing and the Village of Ellenville, October 2015.
- Hasbrouck, Charles J. Survey of the Jean Hasbrouck House, New Paltz, NY. 1975. (2 vols) Copy on file at the Huguenot Historical Society Library, New Paltz, NY.
- Hasbrouck, G. D. B. "Old Stone Houses of Esopus," *Proceedings of the Ulster County Historical Society, 1934-35* (Kingston, NY: The Society, 1935), 10-27.
- Hasbrouck, Kenneth E. A Guide to Huguenot Street and Preservation Efforts of the Huguenot Historical Society, New Paltz, N.Y. New Paltz, NY: Huguenot Historical Society, 1982.
- Hasbrouck, Kenneth E., Sr. "Stone Houses of Ulster County," *Kaatskill Life* 2:2 (Summer 1987), 26-39.
- Hastings, Helen M. "The Old Stone Houses of Esopus," *Architectural Record* 49:1 (January 1921), 91-95.
- Heidgerd, William. "The Exekiel Elting Brick House at New Paltz," *Proceedings of the Ulster County Historical Society, 1947-53* (Marbletown, NY: The Society, 1953), 67-75.
- Heron, Louise. *Historic Kingston, New York: "What's Past is Prologue."* Kingston, NY: Friends of Historic Kingston, 2002. (2nd edition; 1st edition 1967)
- Historic Sketch and Inventory of Historic Places in the Shawangunk Valley, Ulster County, New York. Shawangunk, NY: Shawangunk Valley Conservancy, 1980.
- History of Huguenot Street Houses: Stone & Frame Volume 1: 50 Huguenot Street to 97 Huguenot Street. New Paltz, NY: Elting Memorial Library, n.d.
- Hoes, Roswell Randall. The Old Court Houses of Ulster County, New York and Interesting Incidents Connected with their History. An Historical Discourse. Kingston: Freeman Publishing Company, 1918.
- Hoffman, A. W. Ulster County Bluestone. N. p. (1991 edition).
- Huber, Gregory D. "18th-C. Ulster Co. Lap-Dovetail Dutch Barns," *Timber Framing* 41 (September 1996), 9-11.
- Huber, Gregory D. "The Case of the Vanishing Barn," Ulster Magazine, Winter 1995.
- Huber, Gregory D. "Two Ulster County Barns," Timber Framing 36 (June 1995), 4.
- Huey, Paul R. "Archaeological Exploration of the Louw-Bogardus Site, Kingston, New York," Bulletin and Journal of the Archaeology of New York State 82 (Fall 1981), 4-24.
- Hurewitz, Michael. "Built to Last," *Historic Preservation* 38:4 (July/August 1986), 48-53. Ulster County stone houses.
- Jones, Leigh Rehner. *Master Plan for Senate House State Historic Site*. Waterford, NY: New York State Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation, Bureau of Historic Sites, 1984.
- Kelley, Elizabeth Burroughs. John Burroughs' Slabsides. Rhinebeck, NY: Moran, 1974.
- Larson Fisher Associates. Historic Farmstead Survey, Town of Rochester, Ulster County, NY; Phase I: Documenting Ten Historic Farmsteads. Woodstock, NY: Larson Fisher Associates, 2010.
- Larson, Neil. *The Masonry Architecture of Ulster County, New York, An Evolution, 1665-1935.*Washington, DC: Vernacular Architecture Forum, 1986.

- Larson, Neil. "Building a Stone House in Ulster County, New York in 1751," *Proceedings of the Second International Congress on Construction History* Vol. 2:1867-1881. Cambridge: Construction History Society, 2006.
- Larson, Neil. *The Jean Hasbrouck House.* New Paltz, NY: Hasbrouck Family Association, 1999.
- Larson, Neil. *The Jonathan Hasbrouck House*. New Paltz, NY: Hasbrouck Family Association, 2000.
- Larson, Neil. Maj. Jacob Hasbrouck, Jr. House. New Paltz, NY: Hasbrouck Family Association, n. d. [1998].
- Larson, Neil. Stone Houses in New Paltz: A Context-for Evaluating the Significance of Stone Houses in the Town of New Paltz. N. p, 2014. Copy on file at the Town of New Paltz.
- Larson Fisher Associates. Historic Farmstead Survey: Town of Rochester, Ulster County, New York. Woodstock, NY: Larson Fisher Associates, 2010.
- Larson Fisher Associates. *Historic Structure Report: The Freer-Louw House, New Paltz, Ulster County, New York.* Woodstock, NY: Larson Fisher Associates, 2011 (revised ed.).
- Larson Fisher Associates and Walter Richard Wheeler. Deyo-Dubois House, Highland, Town of Lloyd, Ulster County, New York. Existing Conditions Report. Woodstock and Troy, NY: The Authors, 2018.
- Le Fevre-Stratton, Leslie. *Guide to the Houses on Historic Huguenot Street.* Six volumes. New Paltz, NY: Huguenot Historical Society, n. d. On file at the Huguenot Historical Society Library, New Paltz, NY.
- Le Gallienne, Richard. "Old Kingston," *Harper's Monthly Magazine* 123 (November 1911), 917-926.
- Mackenzie, Alan. *Old Stone Houses of Rosendale*. Lecture given to the Ulster County Historical Society, 1930. Available online at http://www.centuryhouse.org/?page_id=269
- Manning, Peter. "Developing the Middle Landscape: The Shawangunk Carriage Roads," *The Hudson River Valley Review* 27: 1 (Autumn 2010), 14-40.
- Matero, Frank G. Examination Report of Two Panel Fragments from the Jean Hasbrouck House, New Paltz, NY. 1979. On file at the Huguenot Historical Society Library, New Paltz, NY.
- Mesick Cohen Waite Architects. *Building Conservation Study of the DuBois Fort.* Albany: Mesick Cohen Waite, 1992, with 1993 update. On file at the Huguenot Historical Society Library, New Paltz, NY.
- Millard, Katherine D. "D & H Towpath General Store," *Ulster County Gazette* 3: 2 (August 1965), 1 and 8.
- Miller, Patricia Bartels. *Timbers of Time: The Existing Covered Bridges of Ulster County*. Arkville, NY: Erpf Catskill Cultural Center, 1977.
- Nash, Willis G. "Some Historical Houses in Marbletown," *Proceedings of the Ulster County Historical Society*, 1935-36 (Kingston, NY: The Society, 1936), 34-49.
- Osborne, Vals and James Ottaway, Jr., eds. Houses on the Land: Houses and Farms in the Wallkill River Valley: The Changing Face of Agriculture in Shawangunk and Gardiner. 4th Annual Historic House Tour, 31 May 2014. New Paltz, NY: Wallkill Valley Land Trust, 2014.
- Osborne, Vals and James Ottaway, Jr., eds. *Houses on the Land: The Fruits of Marlborough— From the Highlands to the Hudson.* New Paltz, NY: Wallkill Valley Land Trust, 2015.
- Osborne, Vals and James Ottaway, Jr., eds. *Houses on the Land: Sherwood's Forest, Rural Lloyd From the Wetlands to the River.* Annual Historic House Tour, 4 June 2016. Wallkill Valley Land Trust, 2016.

- Preservation/Design Group, The. Abraham Hasbrouck House: Historic Structure Report. Albany, NY: The Preservation/Design Group, 1978.
- Pryslopski, Christopher. "Senate House State Historic Site," *The Hudson River Valley Review* 22:1 (September 2005), 101-106.
- Rhoads, William Bertolet. An Architectural History of the Reformed Church, New Paltz, New York. New Paltz: Reformed Church of New Paltz, 1983.
- Rhoads, William Bertolet. "Franklin D. Roosevelt and Ulster County Architecture," *Ulster County Gazette* 8: 3 (October 1978), 3-6.
- Rhoads, William Bertolet. Kingston, New York: The Architectural Guide. Hensonville, NY: Black Dome Press, 2003.
- Rhoads, William Bertolet. *Ulster County, New York: The Architectural History & Guide.* Delmar, NY: Black Dome Press, 2011.
- "Rondout-Esopus Land Conservancy Preserves An Ulster County Historic Landmark," *Ulster County Gazette* (Kingston), 31: 1 (April 1998), 4-5. (restoration of the Bogart New World Dutch Barn).
- Ryan, Thomas R. "Cultural Accommodations in the Late-Eighteenth Century Architecture of Marbletown, New York," *Perspectives in Vernacular Architecture VI: Shaping Communities.* Edited by Carter L. Hudgins and Elizabeth Collins Cromley (Knoxville, TN: University of Tennessee Press, 1997), 137-149.
- Ryan, Thomas R. Old World Traditions and Modern Sensibilities: Late-Eighteenth-Century Domestic Architecture in Marbletown, New York. MA Thesis, University of Delaware, 1994.
- Saugerties Chapter, National Society Daughters of the American Revolution. *The Old Stone Houses of Saugerties Township*. Saugerties, NY: Saugerties Chapter, National Society DAR, 1975.
- Searing, Annie E. P. "How One Woman Solved the Housing Problem," *House Beautiful* (May 1921), 393-395. Discusses the author's remodeling of a stone house in Kingston, in association with Myron Teller.
- Shefsiek, Kenneth. Set in Stone: Creating and Commemorating a Hudson Valley Culture. Albany: SUNY Press, 2017.
- Shefsiek, Kenneth. *Stone House Days: Constructing Cultural Hybridity in the Hudson Valley.* Ph D. dissertation, University of Georgia, 2010.
- Sickler, Vera van Steenbergh. "How Ashokan Reservoir Was Built," *Ulster County Gazette* 7: 2 (September 1977), 4-5.
- Sinclair, Peter. "The DuBois Tavern," Ulster County Gazette 30: 2 (December 1997), 1-3.
- Sinclair, Peter, Darryl Brittain and Anne S. Sheeley. "The Marbletown District 3 School," *Ulster County Gazette* 32: 2 (September 1999), 1-7.
- Sinclair, Peter and Susanne Sahler. Report on Historic Barns and Timber Framing: Town of Rochester, Ulster County, New York. West Hurley, NY: Spillway Farm Press, 1997.
- Smith & Mahoney, P. C. *Construction Details, Bruyn Store, First Floor.* Prepared for Waite Associates. Albany, NY: Smith & Mahoney, 1998. Copy on file at the Huguenot Historical Society Library, New Paltz, NY.
- Sokolov, Johanna Hecht, et al. Houses On the Land. It's All in the Family: How the LeFevres Settled Kettleborough. Historic House Tour, June 25, 2011. New Paltz, NY: Wallkill Valley Land Trust, 2011.
- Sokolov, Johanna Hecht, ed. Houses On the Land. Mysteries of Clintondale. Historic House Tour, June 2, 2012. New Paltz, NY: Wallkill Valley Land Trust, 2012.
- Stillinger, Elizabeth. "History in Towns: New Paltz, New York," in *The Magazine Antiques* 106:4 (October 1974), 658-666.

- Tanner, J. Hartley. "Old Stone Houses of Rochester and Some of the Men Who Lived in Them," *Proceedings of the Ulster County Historical Society, 1937-38* (Kingston, NY: The Society, 1938), 61-76.
- Teller, Myron S. "Early Colonial Hand Forged Ironwork," *Architectural Record* 57: 5 (May 1925), 395-416.
- Teller, Myron S. *The Early Stone Houses of Ulster County, New York*. Kingston, NY: The Ulster County Historical Society, 1974. Third printing, 1993.
- Teller, Myron S. and Louis Bevier. "A History of the Bevier House," *Proceedings of the Ulster County Historical Society, 1947-53* (Marbletown, NY: The Society, 1953), 24-29.
- Terwilliger, Katherine T. An Old House Sampler: Some Old Houses in the Town of Wawarsing. Ellenville, NY: Ellenville Public Library and Museum, 1986.
- "The Story of a Kingston House," *Ulster County Gazette* 8: 2 (May 1978), 6-7. The Yeomans house, 1742.
- Thing, Lowell. Bluestone in Ulster County: A Self-Guided Tour. Kingston, NY: Friends of Historic Kingston, 2004.
- Thing, Lowell et al. New York State Bluestone. New Paltz, NY: PDQ Printers, 2005.
- Toole, Robert M. and Neil Larson. Locust Lawn Historic Landscape Report. Saratoga Springs, NY: R. M. Toole, 2002.
- Town of Esopus Bicentennial Commission. *Town of Esopus Story 3000 BC-1978 AD*. Hannacroix, NY: Hillcrest Press, 1979.
- Town of Shawangunk Bicentennial Committee. History of the Town of Shawangunk, Bicentennial 1788-1988. Walden, NY: The Bicentennial Committee, 1988.
- Waite, John G. and Paul R. Huey. Senate House: An Historic Structure Report. Albany: New York State Historic Trust, 1971.
- Waite, John G. Associates. *Andries Dubois House, Wallkill, NY: Historic Structure Report.* Albany: John G. Waite Associates, 2004.
- Waite, John G. Associates. *Building Conservation Study of the DuBois Fort.* Albany: John G. Waite Associates, 1998.
- Waite, John G. Associates. *Deyo House Historic Structure Report*. Albany: John G. Waite Associates, 1997.
- Waite, John G. Associates. *Dubois Fort: Historic Structure Report.* Albany: John G. Waite Associates, 2003.
- Waite, John G. Associates. Locust Lawn: Historic Structure Report. Albany: John G. Waite Associates, 1999.
- Westbrook, Frederick Edward. *Historical Sketches: The Old Senate House, 1777...* Kingston, NY: Kinston Journal & Freeman Branch Office Print, 1883.

Union County

- Bond, Gordon. "The Dr. William Robinson Plantation," *Garden State Legacy* 4 (June 2009). D'Andrea, Michael Q. with Lawrence M. Russo II. "New Jersey's Oldest Felt Mill," *Garden State Legacy* 33 (September 2016).
- Dix, Warren R. "Old Houses of Elizabethtown—The Governor Belcher Mansion," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 41:3 (July 1923), 169-185 and frontis.

- Dix, Warren R. "Old Houses of Elizabethtown—II. The Hetfield House," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 46:3 (July 1928), 298-302.
- Field, Mrs. Edward M. "Historical Elizabeth—Two Famous Mansions [Scott and Boudinot houses]," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 46:4 (October 1928), 393-399 and frontis.

Warren County, NJ

- Bertland, Dennis B., et al, eds. *Shippen Manor, Oxford Furnace, New Jersey: A Short History.*Belvidere, NJ: Warren County Cultural and Heritage Commission, 1990.
- Bertland, Dennis N. Early Architecture of Warren County. Warren County Board of Chosen Freeholders, 1976.

Warren County, NY

- Fisher, Marie H. North From the Plank Road Bridge: A Sketchbook of Warrensburgh, Especially Old Houses. [Warrensburgh: The Author], 1974.
- Gates, William Preston. *The 1830 Gates Homestead*. The Author, 2012. House on Bolton Landing.
- Matthews, Richard. Oxford Furnace Firebacks. Oxford, NJ: Warren County Cultural and Heritage Commission, 1993.

Washington County

- A Crease in the Landscape: Perspectives on the Working Landscape of the Slate Valley of New York. Crown Point, NY: Lakes to Locks Passage, Inc., 2015.
- Bateman, Vance C. "In Search of the "Fierce Feathers": The Examination of an 18th-Century Log Building on the Cambridge-Easton Line, *Annual Journal of the Washington County Historical Society* (2005), 4-21.
- Corbett, Theodore. *Guide to Historic Houses of Worship*. Fort Edward, NY: Washington County Historical Society, 1992.
- Corbett, Theodore. "A Granville Farmstead," Annual Journal of the Washington County Historical Society (2006).
- De Garmo, Todd. "The Last Hen House of L. C. Piser," *Annual Journal of the Washington County Historical Society* (2011).
- Gates, William Preston. *The 1830 Gates Homestead*. [publisher unknown], 2013 [Bolton, Lake George]
- Hebron Preservation Society. *Hebron: A Century in Review.* (2nd ed., 2nd printing) Salem, NY: Hebron Preservation Society, 2006.
- Horne, Field. Historic Structure Report on the Patrick Smyth House. Fort Edward, NY: Fort Edward Historical Association, 1989.

- Krattinger, William. "Early Salem Architecture and the Mysterious Sturbridge Connection," in *The Annual Journal of the Washington County Historical Society* (2016).
- Krattinger, William. "Fort Miller's Vanished Mansion: The House of William Duer," *The Annual Journal of the Washington County Historical Society* (2013), 4-19.
- Krattinger, William. "Joiners Wanted: Important Works of Domestic Architecture & the Carpenter's Trade in Washington County, c.1800, Part 1," *The Annual Journal of the Washington County Historical Society* (2010), 52-81.
- Krattinger, William. "The Architecture of Washington County's Early Frontier," *The Annual Journal of the Washington County Historical Society* (2019).
- McCarty, Paul and Sue Brennan. "Working at Hudson Falls' Griffin Lumber Company, ca. 1900," in *The Annual Journal of the Washington County Historical Society* (2012).
- McDonald, Molly. "Farmer, Carpenter, Soldier & Churchman: Coila's George Laurie," in *The Annual Journal of the Washington County Historical Society* (2015), 26-39.
- McDonald, Molly and William Krattinger. "The Swing-Beam Barn in Southern Washington County, New York," *Timber Framing* 103 (March 2012), 4-9.
- McIntosh, Robert G. *The Covered Bridges of Washington County, New York.* Cambridge, NY: Washington County Covered Bridge Advisory Committee, 2007.
- Morgan, Eloise L., ed. *Building a Suburban Village: Bronxville, New York, 1898-1998*.

 Bronxville, NY: Bronxville Historical Conservancy, 1998. [reprint edition, 2011]
- Morton, Doris Begor, comp. *Day Before Yesterday*. Whitehall, NY: Town Board of Whitehall, 1977.
- Washington County Planning Department. An Introduction to Historic Resources in Washington County, NY. Granville, NY: Grastorf Press, Inc., 1976.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. 90 South Union Street, Cambridge, Washington County, New York.

 Preliminary Observations on its Construction History and Evolution. Troy, NY: The Author, 2015.

Westchester County

- A Walking Tour of Sparta: A Guidebook and History of Ossining's Oldest Community. Ossining: Ossining Restoration Committee, 1976.
- Abrams, Barbara C. Estates of Grace: The Architectural Heritage of Religious Structures in Rye. Rye, NY: Rye Historical Society, 1986.
- Banks, William Nathaniel. "Ever Rest, Jasper Francis Cropsey's House in Hastings-on-Hudson, New York," in *The Magazine Antiques* 130:5 (November 1986), 994-1009.
- Beekman, Katherine M. Beekman and Norman Morrison Isham. *The Story of V an Cortlandt*. New York, NY: Colonial Dames of New York, 1917.
- Bolton, Reginald Pelham. "Philipse Manor Hall, Yonkers," *The Quarterly Bulletin of the Westchester County Historical Society* 9:1 (January 1933), 4-7.
- Bone, Mary Kobres. *The Elephant Hotel: Its Architecture and History*. Somers, NY: Somers Historical Society, 1962.
- Brackbill, Eleanor Phillips. An Uncommon Cape: Researching the Histories and Mysteries of a Property. Albany, NY: SUNY Press/ Excelsior Editions, 2012.
- Bradshaw, Elinor Robinson. "Philipsburg Manor at North Tarrytown, New York," de Halve Maen 45:4 (October 1970), 15-17.

- Brown, Charles H. Van Cortlandt Manor. Tarrytown, NY: Sleepy Hollow Restorations, 1965. Butler, Joseph T. Sunnyside: Washington Irving's Home. Tarrytown, NY: Sleepy Hollow Restorations, 1962.
- Butler, Joseph T. Van Cortlandt Manor. Tarrytown, NY: Sleepy Hollow Restorations, 1978. Cervillo, Nicholas. "Structure Analysis of the Friends Meeting House," North Castle History 5:1 (1978), 13-19. 1798 meeting house in Armonk.
- Corso, Kerry Dean. "To Loiter about the Ruined Castle": Washington Irving's Gothic Inspiration," *The Hudson River Valley Review* 24: 2 (Spring 2008), 23-41. Extensive discussion on Sunnyside.
- Duncan, James S. and Nancy G. Landscapes of Privilege: the Politics of the Aesthetic in an American Suburb. New York: Routledge, 2004. Significant portions cover development in Westchester County.
- Eckardt, Allison M. "The John Jay Homestead State Historic Site, Bedford, N. Y.," *Antiques* 116:1 (July 1979), 166-175.
- Facca, Amy E., comp. *Philipse Manor Hall Historic Structure Report*. Waterford, NY: New York State Office of Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation, Bureau of Historic Sites, 2006.
- Feister, Lois M. and Joseph S. Sopko. "18th- and Early 19th-Century Brickmaking at the John Jay Homestead: The Process, Products, and Craftsmen," *Northeast Historical Archaeology 25* (1996), 51-68.
- Garrison, J. Ritchie. *Philipse Manor Hall: An Historical Architectural Context and Stylistic Analysis.* Newark, DE: The Author, 2005.
- Hansen, Harry. North of Manhattan: Persons and Places of Old Westchester. New York: Hastings Houses, Publishers, 1950.
- "History in Houses," *Antiques* 115:5 (May 1979), 1032-41. The Bartow-Pell house, Pelham Bay.
- Johnson, Kathleen Eagen. Van Cortlandt Manor. Tarrytown, NY: Historic Hudson Valley Press, 1997.
- Keen, James D. and Doris B., eds. *Landmarks Lost and Found: An Introduction to the Architecture and History of Yonkers.* Yonkers, NY: Yonkers Planning Bureau, 1986.
- Kennedy, Karen M. A Preservation Plan for the Seventeenth Century Knapp House, Rye, New York. MA thesis, Columbia University, 1978.
- Larson, Neil and Walter Richard Wheeler. Wright-Reis Homestead Historic Structures Report. Woodstock, NY: Larson Fisher Associates, 2007.
- Lombardo, Emily Hope. "Rescuing Boscobel," *The Hudson River Valley Review* 32:1 (Autumn 2015), 83-96. The States Morris Dyckman house, moved from Montrose to Garrison.
- O'Mahoney, John B. "A Barn Rises, Authentically, in Tarrytown," in *The New York Times*, 6 June 1982, Section 11:1. Account of reconstruction of a NWD barn from Guilderland Center, Albany County at Philipsburg Manor by Richard Babcock.
- Northshield, Jane. Historic Walks in Croton-on-Hudson, New York. N. p, 1978. 5pp pamphlet.
- Panetta, Roger, ed. Westchester: The American Suburb. New York: Fordham University Press/Yonkers: The Hudson River Museum, 2006.
- Pantezzi, Gail E. et al. *Historic Landmarks of the Town of North Salem, New York*. Brewster, NY: Millennium Printing & Graphics, 2002.
- Perry, William Graves. The Old Dutch Burying Ground of Sleepy Hollow. Boston: Rand Press, 1953.

- Rebic, Michael P. Landmarks Lost and Found: An Introduction to the Architectural History of Yonkers. Yonkers, NY: Yonkers Planning Bureau/ Yonkers Environmental Impact Advisory Committee, 1986.
- Sanchis, Frank E. American Architecture, Westchester County, New York: Colonial to Contemporary. Croton-on-Hudson, NY: North River Press, 1977.
- Seebohm, Caroline. Paradise on the Hudson: The Creation, Loss, and Revival of a Great American Garden. Portland, OR: Timber Press, Inc., 2020. On the Untermyer garden in Yonkers.
- Stone, Susanne. "Some Historic Houses of Westchester County," Proceedings of the New York State Historical Association 9 (1910), 292-298.
- Van Buren, Tom. "Set in Stone: The Art of Stonework and Wall Building in Westchester County," *Voices: The Journal of New York Folklore* 35:1/2 (2009), 12-17.
- Vetare, Margaret L. *Philpsburg Manor Upper Mills*. [Tarrytown, NY]: Historic Hudson Valley Press, 2004.
- Waite, John G. The Stabilization of An Eighteenth-Century Plaster Ceiling at Philipse Manor: A Restoration Report. Albany: New York State Historic Trust, 1972.
- Waite, John G., Paul R. Huey and Martha Truax. *John Jay House: An Historic Structure Report.* [Albany]: New York State Historic Trust, 1972.
- Watland, Gerald R. "The Van Cortlandt Manor House at Croton-on-Hudson, New York," *Antiques* 75 (April 1959), 378-381.
- Williams, Gray. Picturing Our Past: National Register Sites in Westchester County. Elmsford, NY: Westchester County Historical Society, 2003.

Regional Studies

- Akers, Vincent. "The Low Dutch Company: A History of the Holland Dutch Settlements of the Kentucky Frontier," *de Halve Maen* 55:2 (Spring 1980), 1-5.
- Allbee, Burton Hiram. "Ancient Dutch Architecture," Bergen County Historical Society Papers & Proceedings 5 and 6 (1908-1910), 19-22.
- Allbee, Burton Hiram. "Ancient Dutch Houses in America: Historic Structures Left by the Hollanders," *Journal of American History* 3 (1908), 286-292.
- Allen, Richard Sanders. *Covered Bridges of the Northeast*. New York: Dover, 2004. (Reprint edition with new preface by the author.)
- Allport, Susan. Sermons in Stone: A History of the Stone Walls of New England and New York. New York: W.W. Norton, 1990.
- Andrews, Edward Deming. A Shaker Meeting House and its Builder. Hancock, MA: Shaker Community, Inc., 1962.
- Aronson, Joseph. *On the Mountain, in the Valley: Catskills Architecture, 1750-1920.* Edited by Bruce T. Sherwood. Hobart, NY: The Catskill Center for Conservation and Development, 1977.
- Babcock, Richard W. Barns in the Blood: Master Builder, Discoverer. N. p., 1993.
- Babcock, Richard W. *The Barns at Wolf Trap: A History of the Barns and Their People.* N. p.: The Author, 1982. Barns moved from Blenheim, Schoharie County and Jackson, Washington County, New York, to Vienna, Virginia.

- Bailey, Rosalie Fellows. Pre-Revolutionary Dutch Houses and Families in Northern New Jersey and Southern New York. Reprint edition, New York: Dover Publications, Inc., 1968. [originally NY, 1936]
- Bailey, Russell D. and Associates. A Report On Historic Sites and Buildings in the Hudson River Valley. Bear Mountain, NY: Hudson River Valley Commission, n.d. [c.1966].
- Barna, Ed. Covered Bridges of Vermont. Woodstock, VT: The Countryman Press, 2000. [3rd printing]
- Barry, Scott Ian. Castles of New York. Albany, NY: Excelsior Editions [SUNY Press], 2010.
- Bayles, William Harrison. Old Taverns of New York. New York: Frank Allaben Genealogical Company, 1915.
- Beardslee, G. William. "New York's Plank Road Boom," New York Archives 3:1 (Summer 2003), 24-25.
- Beatty, Richard. "Tour of Hudson Valley Dutch Houses," *Colonial Homes*, September-October 1979.
- Becker, M. J. "Swedish" Colonial Yellow Bricks: Notes on Their Uses and Possible Origins in the 17th Century America," *Historical Archaeology* 11 (1977), 112-118.
- Bennett, Kimberley D. Development of the eighteenth Century Hudson Valley Gambrel Roof Construction Tradition. Master's thesis, Columbia University, 1998.
- Berfield, Rick L. Covered Bridges of New York State: A Guide. Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 2003.
- Betelle, James O. and Rowland C. Ellis. *Colonial Dutch Houses of New Jersey*. Newark, NJ: The Carteret Book Club, 1933.
- Black, William Nelson. "Colonial Building in New Jersey," *Architectural Record* 3 (January-March 1894): 245-262.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. "Architecture," de Halve Maen 57 (1982), 1-5.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. Dutch Colonial Homes in America. New York: Rizzoli, 2002.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. "Dutch Arts and Culture in Colonial America," *The Magazine Antiques* 130:1 (July 1986), 140-151.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. "Dutch Domestic Architecture in the Hudson Valley," *Bulletin KNOB* 84:2-3 (June 1985), 151-165.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. *Urban Dutch Houses in America*. Introduction by Norman S. Rice. Typescript (n. d., c. 1980), on file at the Albany County Hall of Records.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. and Nancy A. Kelley, eds. New World Dutch Studies: Dutch Arts and Culture in Colonial America, 1609-1776. Albany: Albany Institute of History and Art, 1987.
- Blackburn, Roderic H. and Ruth Piwonka. Remembrance of Patria: Dutch Arts and Culture in Colonial America, 1609-1776. Albany: Albany Institute of History and Art, 1988.
- Blackmar, Betsy. "Re-Walking the 'Walking City': Housing and Property Relations in New York City, 1780-1840," Radical History Review 21 (1979), 131-150.
- Blauvelt, Hiram. "Some Jersey Dutch Colonial Hardware," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 46:1 (January 1928), 30-38.
- Bone, Kevin, ed. Water-Works: The Architecture and Engineering of the New York City Water Supply. New York: Monacelli, 2006.
- Boulton, Alexander O. "Hudson River Valley Slave Quarters [Abstract]," *Perspectives in Vernacular Architecture* III. Thomas Carter and Bernard L. Herman, eds. (Columbia, MO: University of Missouri Press, 1989), 233-234.
- Boulton, Alexander O. "Hudson Valley Slave Quarters." Presented at the Annual conference of the Vernacular Architecture Forum, Kingston, NY, 1986.

- Boyd, John T., Jr. "Some Early Dutch Houses in New Jersey—in Three Parts." *Architectural Record* 36 (July, August and September 1914): 31-48, 148-158, 220-230.
- Bradley, James W. Before Albany: An Archaeology of Native-Dutch Relations in the Capital Region, 1600-1664. [New York State Museum Bulletin 509] Albany: The University of the State of New York/ The State Education Department, 2007.
- Brandow, William. "The Hudson Valley's Dutch Brick Houses," Old-House Journal 23: 3 (May-June 1995), 100.
- Brandow, William. The Dutch Parapet Gable Brick Houses of the Northern Hudson Valley. Senior Thesis, Historic Preservation Program, School of Architecture, Roger Williams University, 1995. Copy on file in the Hendricks Manuscript Award Collection, New Netherland Institute, New York State Library, Albany, NY.
- Brydon, Norman F. "The Covered Bridges of New Jersey," New Jersey History 85:2 (Summer 1967), 100-122.
- Brydon, Norman F. "The Wellhouse: Persistent Survivor of An Earlier Time," New Jersey History 87:1 (Spring 1969), 32-34.
- Burch, Ronald J. "In The English Manner: Pattern Books and Georgian Building Traditions," *Proceedings of the Western Frontier Symposium.* Waterford, NY: New York State Bureau of Historic Sites, Waterford, New York, 2005. [pp. 87-93] (sites in Albany and Montgomery counties, among others.)
- Burnham, Alan. New York City: An Annotated Bibliography Covering its Growth and Development. Arnold Markowitz, ed. New York: Garland Press, 1988.
- Burroughs, John. "Picturesque Aspects of Farm Life in New York," *The Century Magazine* [Scribner's Monthly] 17:1 (November 1878), 41-54.
- Calandro, Daniel. *Hudson River Valley Icehouses and Ice Industry*. Copy on file at Greene County Historical Society, West Coxsackie, NY.
- Cantwell, Anne-Marie and Diana diZerega Wall. "Landscapes and Other Objects: Creating Dutch New Netherland," in *New York History* 89:4 (Fall 2008), 315-345.
- Card, Marian. "Early Church Architecture in New Jersey: Summary," *Society of Architectural Historians Journal* 7 (July 1948), 30. Abstract of Master's thesis, Oberlin College.
- Cary, John. "Historic Resources of the Upper Delaware: The Jersey Side," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 83:2 (April 1965), 75-92.
- Chiarappa, Michael Joseph. The First and Best Sort: Quakerism, Brick Artisanry, and the Vernacular Aesthetics of Eighteenth-Century West New Jersey Pattern Brickwork Architecture. Ph.D. dissertation, University of Pennsylvania, 1992.
- Chiarappa, Michael Joseph. "The Social Context of Eighteenth-Century West New Jersey Brick Artisanry," *Perspectives in Vernacular Architecture, IV*. Thomas Carter and Bernard L. Herman, eds. (Columbia, MO: University of Missouri Press, 1991), 31-43.
- Coffin, Margaret. Borders & Scrolls: Early American Brush-Stroke Wall Painting, 1790-1820.

 Albany: Lane Press for the Albany Institute of History and Art, 1986.
- Cohen, David Steven. *The Dutch-American Farm.* New York and London: New York University Press, 1992.
- Comstock, Sarah. Old Roads from the Heart of New York. New York: G. P. Putnam's Sons/The Knickerbocker Press, 1915.
- Congdon, Herbert Wheaton. *The Covered Bridge*. Middlebury, VT: Vermont Books, 1989. [Vermont covered bridges] Many editions of this book, which was first published by the Stephen Daye Press in 1941.

- Coppa & Avery Consultants. Architecture and Preservation in the State of New Jersey: A Guide to Municipalities, Regions, Historic Homes, Church Architecture, and Architectural Styles. Monticello, IL: Vance Bibliographies, 1979.
- Corbett, Theodore. *The Making of American Resorts: Saratoga Springs, Ballston Spa, Lake George.* New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2001.
- Craig, Robert W. "New Jersey's Building Contracts and Mechanic Liens," *New Jersey History* 116:1-2 (Spring-Summer 1998), 80-90.
- Craig, Robert W., ed. Down Jersey: From Bayshore to Seashore. A Guidebook for the Annual Conference of the Vernacular Architecture Forum. Washington, DC: Vernacular Architecture Forum, 2014.
- Cranmer, Horace J. *The New Jersey Canals: State Policy and Private Enterprise, 1820-1832.* Ph D. dissertation, Columbia University, 1955.
- Cromley, Elizabeth Collins. *Alone Together: A History of New York's Early Apartments.* Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1990. Principally New York County.
- Cromley, Elizabeth Collins. "Apartments and Collective Life in Nineteenth-Century New York," *New Households, New Housing.* Karen A. Franck and Sherry Ahrentzen, eds. New York: Van Nostrand Reinhold, 1989.
- Crouse, Nellis M. "Forts and Block Houses in the Mohawk Valley," *Proceedings of the New York State Historical Association* 14 (1915), 75-90.
- Cudworth, C. L. "Dutch Influence in East Anglian Architecture," *Proceedings of the Cambridge Antiquarian Society* 37 (1935-36), 24-42.
- Dale, Frank T. Bridges Over the Delaware River: A History of Crossings. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2003.
- Dassler, Elizabeth Lee. Nineteenth Century Earthen Architecture of New York State. MS thesis, Columbia University, 1990.
- Dehoney, Martyvonne. A Resource Guide to Art and Architecture in New Jersey from Pre-Columbian Times to the Civil War. Ph D. dissertation, Columbia University, 1968.
- De Lagerberg, Lars. New Jersey Architecture, Colonial and Federal. Springfield, MA: W. Whittum, 1956.
- D'Entremont, Jeremy. *The Lighthouse Handbook: Hudson River & New York Harbor.* Kennebunkport, ME: Cider Mill Press Book Publishers, 2009.
- Derry, Ellis L. *Old and Historic Churches of New Jersey* [2 vols.] Union City, NJ: Wise, 1979 (vol. 1); Medford, NJ: Plexus, 1994 (vol. 2).
- Dilliard, Maud Esther. An Album of New Netherland: Dutch Colonial Antiques and Architecture. New York: Bramhall House, 1963.
- Drahos, Nick. "Old Watermills of New York," *The Conservationist* 12:1 (August-September 1957), 5-8.
- Dunn, Shirley W. and Allison P. Bennett. *Dutch Architecture Near Albany: The Polgreen Photographs.* Fleischmanns, NY: Purple Mountain Press, 1996. Albany and Rensselaer counties.
- Dunn, Shirley W. "The Long Reach of Rensselaerswijck: Shaping Hudson Valley Architecture," *de Halve Maen* 80: 1 (Spring 2007), 3-8.
- Dunn, Shirley W. "The Dutch Barn: "An Eighteenth Century Surprise"," *Schoharie County Historical Review* 51: 2 (Fall-Winter 1987), 15-21.
- Durrenberger, Joseph Austin. Turnpikes: A Study of the Toll Road Movement in the Middle Atlantic States and Maryland. Cos Cob, CT: J. E. Edwards, 1968.
- Dutch Barn Preservation Society Newsletter (Rotterdam, NY), Vol. 1: 1 (Spring 1988)- Vol. 30: 1-2 (Spring-Fall 2017).

- "Dutch Houses in the New World," Colonial Homes 5:5 (September-October 1979), 110-135.
- Dwyer, Michael Middleton, ed. *Great Houses of the Hudson River*. Boston: Bulfinch Press/Little, Brown & Company, 2001.
- Eberlein, Harold Donaldson. *The Manors and Historic Homes of the Hudson Valley*. Philadelphia and London: J. B. Lippincott Company, 1924.
- Eberlein, Harold Donaldson. *Manor Houses and Historic Homes of Long Island and Staten Island*. Philadelphia and London: J. B. Lippincott Company, 1928.
- Eberlein, Harold Donaldson and Cortlandt Van Dyke Hubbard. *Historic Houses of the Hudson Valley*. New York: Architectural Book Publishing Company, Inc., 1942. (Reprint edition, New York: Dover Publications, Inc., 1990.)
- Ellis, Rowland C. Colonial Dutch Houses in New Jersey. Newark: The Carteret Book Club, 1933.
- Embury, Aymar, II. *The Dutch Colonial House: Its Origins, Design, Modern Plan and Construction.*New York: McBride, Nast and Company, 1913. Second Printing 1919.
- Embury, Aymar, II. "Dutch Colonial Type of House," *House and Garden* 17 (February 1910), 46-49.
- Embury, Aymar, II. "Farm Houses of New Netherlands," *The White Pine Series of Architectural Monographs* 1:3 (1915).
- Embury, Ayman II. "On the Two Horns of the Gambrel," *The New Country Life* 32: 1 (May 1917), 49-52.
- Embury, Aymar, II. "Three Old Dutch Roads and the Houses Along Them," Country Life in America 16 (October 1909), 591-594, 656, 658, 660, 662.
- Engle, Michael and Mario Monti. *Diners of New York*. Mechanicsburg, PA: Stackpole Books, 2008.
- Engleman, William. Barn Preservation Through Easements Feasibility Study. Hendricks
 Manuscript Award Collection, New Netherland Institute, York State Library, Albany,
 NY.
- Estersohn, Pieter. Life Along the Hudson: The Historic Country Estates of the Livingston Family. New York: Rizzoli, 2018.
- Evers, Alf and Elizabeth Collins Cromley. *Catskills Resort Architecture* (photography by John Margolies) New York: St. Martin's Press/ Architectural League of New York, 1979.
- Evers, Alf, Robert Titus, and Tim Weidner. *Catskill Mountain Bluestone*. Fleischmanns, NY: Purple Mountain Press/ Schenectady, NY: New York Folklore Society, 2008.
- Falk, Cynthia G. "Palatine Domestic Building Traditions in the Mohawk and Schoharie Valley," *Proceedings of the Western Frontier Symposium*. Waterford, NY: New York State Bureau of Historic Sites, Waterford, New York, 2005. [pp. 73-86]
- Farnham, Alexander. "New Jersey Toolmakers: A Heritage of Quality," *The Challenge of Folk Materials for New Jersey's Museums*. Cynthia Koch and Eliot Werner, eds. Trenton, NJ: Museums Council of New Jersey, 1986. [pp. 47-52]
- Feeney, Maura. *The Dutch "Stoep,"* Typescript, 25pp + notes and plates. [Albany]: Bureau of Cultural Affairs, 1976. Copy at the Albany County Hall of Records.
- Fitchen, John. The New World Dutch Barn: A Study of Characteristics, Its Structural System, and Its Probable Erectional Procedures. Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 1968.
- Fitchen, John. *The New World Dutch Barn: The Evolution, Forms, and Structure of a Disappearing Icon.* Revised edition: Edited and with new material by Gregory D. Huber. Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 2001.
- Fix, Edward B. "A Long Island Carpenter at Work: A Quantitative Inquiry into the Account Book of Jedidiah Williamson" *Chronicle of the Early American Industries Association* 32:4 and 33:1 (1979).

- Fix, Edward B. and Marsha Rooney. A Family of Carpenters: The Williamsons of Long Island, New York During the Industrial Revolution. [Generations of a family of carpenters] Self-published, 2021.
- Foster, Janet W. "Domestic Architecture in Colonial New Jersey," *Garden State Legacy* 6 (December 2009).
- Foster, Janet W. "Georgian & Federal Architecture in New Jersey," *Garden State Legacy* 7 (March 2010).
- Foster, Janet W. "Mail Order Plans, Mail Order Houses: The Commercialization of American Vernacular Architecture, 1870-1920," *Garden State Legacy* 10 (December 2010). As exemplified in New Jersey.
- Foster, Janet W. "Pattern Books Create an American Architecture," *Garden State Legacy* 9 (September 2010).
- Gabler, Ann Gourlay and Mirko. "About Barns," *Hudson Valley Regional Review* 18:1 (March 2001), 53-72.
- Gall, Michael J., Richard F. Veit, and Robert W. Craig. "Rich Man, Poor Man, Pioneer, Thief: Rethinking Earthfast Architecture in New Jersey," *Historical Archaeology* 45:4 (2011), 39-61.
- Genovese, Peter. *Jersey Diners*. New Brunswick, NJ: Rivergate Books/Rutgers University Press, 2006.
- Gerhauser, Leslie, E. "Hart Tyles and Histories: Dutch Bible Tiles in Eighteenth-Century New York," in Penelope Ballard Drooker and John P. Hart, eds., *Soldiers, Cities and Landscapes: Papers in Honor of Charles L. Fisher.* New York State Museum Bulletin 513, 87-105. Albany, NY: New York State Museum, 2010.
- Gill, Brendan. A Fair Land to Build In: The Architecture of the Empire State. Albany: Preservation League of New York State, 1984.
- Glunt, Ruth R. The Old Lighthouses of the Hudson River. Rhinebeck, NY: Moran Printing Company, 1969.
- Gowans, Alan. Architecture in New Jersey: A Record of American Civilization. New Jersey Historical Series, Vol. 6. Princeton: D. Van Nostrand, 1964.
- Green, Karen Mauer. Creole Taverns in the Catskills: the Origins of an Architectural Vocabulary. MA thesis, State University of New York College at Oneonta, Cooperstown Graduate Program, 2005.
- Greenagel, Frank L. "A Brief History of Religious Architecture in New Jersey," *Garden State Legacy*, published in four parts. [6 (December 2009); 7 (March 2010); 8 (June 2010); 9 (September 2010)] Later published by the Wooden Nail Press (Philipsburg, NJ, 2010).
- Greenagel, Frank L. The New Jersey Churchscape: Encountering Eighteenth- and Nineteenth-Century Churches. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2001.
- Groft, Tammis Kane. Cast With Style: Nineteenth Century Cast-Iron Stoves from the Albany Area. (revised edition) Albany: Albany Institute of History and Art, 1984.
- Groft, Tammis Kane. "Cast-Iron Stoves of the Upper Hudson Valley," *Nineteenth Century* 6:3 (1980), 28-29.
- Grosvenor, Jewett A. "Wooden Architecture of the Lower Delaware Valley," White Pine Series of Architectural Monographs 6: 3 (June 1920).
- Guter, Robert P. and Janet W. Foster. Building by the Book: Pattern Book Architecture in New Jersey. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 1992.
- Haarmann, Peter F. Long Island, New York, Where Dutch and English Meet. Westbury, NY: The Author, 1994. Published in part in Timber Framing 31 (March 1994), 8.

- Haarmann, Peter F. "Long Island Roof Framing," Timber Framing 28 (June 1993), 12.
- Hamell, George. "From Longhouse to Log House: At Home Among the Senecas, 1790-1828," paper prepared for presentation at the 1992 United States Capitol Historical Society's Native Americans in the Early Republic symposium, 4-5 March 1992, Washington, D. C.
- Harmon, Robert B. *Dutch Colonial Architecture in America: A Brief Style Guide.* Monticello, IL: Vance Bibliographies, 1982.
- Harutunian, Aram. "The Dutch-American Vernacular Style of Architecture," in *The Dutch and America* (Los Angeles, CA: The Center for Medieval and Renaissance Studies, 1982), 9-19.
- Harvey, Elyse. *Dendrochronology: A Status Report for the Eastern United States.* M Hist. Pres. Thesis presented to Clemson University and College of Charleston, 2012.
- Hayes, W. Parker, Jr. *Drawn Home: Fritz Vogt's Rural America*. Cooperstown, NY: Fenimore Art Museum, 2002. [Vogt was a peripatetic artist who drew views of farmsteads in the Mohawk Valley in the late nineteenth century.]
- Hefner, Robert J. Windmills of Long Island. New York: Society for the Preservation of Long Island Antiquities and W.W. Norton, 1983.
- Higgins, Henry. "Some Interesting Old Dutch Houses," *House Beautiful* 45 (January 1919), 35-37, 52.
- Hine, C. G. *The New York and Albany Post Road.* New York: The Author, 1905. Buildings along Route 9, from New York City to Albany.
- Hinshalwood, Sophia Gruys. *The Dutch Culture Area of the Mid-Hudson Valley*. Ph. D. dissertation, Rutgers University, The State University of New Jersey, 1981.
- Historic Buildings Now Standing in New York Which Were Erected Prior to Eighteen Hundred. New York: Bank of the Manhattan Company, 1914.
- Historic Roadsides in New Jersey. Plainfield, NJ: The Society of Colonial Wars in the State of New Jersey, 1928.
- Hoek, André. "Dutch Influence on Vernacular Architecture in the Hudson Valley," *Columbia County History & Heritage* (Spring 2021), 22-24.
- Huber, Gregory D. "Barn Diversity in New Jersey," *Preservation Perspective* 22: 4 (December 2003).
- Huber, Gregory D. "Cantilevered Dutch-American Barns," in *Timber Framing* 43 (February 1997), 8-9.
- Huber, Gregory D. "Dutch Barn Wood Species," in *Timber Framing* 46 (December 1997), 8-11.
- Huber, Gregory D. "Framing Techniques as Clues to Dating in Certain Pre-Revolutionary Dutch Barns: Major and Minor Rafter Systems, Lapped Dovetail Joinery, Verdiepinghs and Other Traits" in *Material Culture* 29:2 (Summer 1997), 1-42.
- Huber, Gregory D. "Joinery in Dutch-American Barns," *Joiners' Quarterly* 32 (August-October 1996).
- Huber, Gregory D. "Ninety-Degree Roof Rotations in New Jersey Dutch Barns," *Material Culture* 31:1 (March 1999), 1-20.
- Huber, Gregory D. "The Dutch Barn in America," de Halve Maen Part 1: 73:2 (Summer 2000), 34-43; Part 2: 74:2 (Summer 2001), 29-35; Part 3: 74:3 (Fall 2001), 43-48.
- Hudson-Mohawk Industrial Gateway. *Industrial Archaeology in Troy, Waterford, Cohoes, Green Island and Watervliet.* Troy: Hudson-Mohawk Industrial Gateway, 1973.
- Hudson-Mohawk Vernacular Architecture Newsletter (Coxsackie, NY) Vol. 1;1 (January-March 2021)-present.

- Hudson River Valley Commission of New York. *The Hudson River Lighthouses.* N. p, 1967. Hudson Valley Vernacular Architecture Newsletter (West Hurley, NY). Vol. 1:1 (April 1999)-22:4 (October-December 2019).
- Huey, Paul R. "The Archaeology of 17th-Century New Netherland Since 1985: An Update," in *Northeast Historical Archaeology* 34 (2005), 95-118.
- Huey, Paul R. An Annotated Bibliography of Selected Sources on the Archeology of Old World Dutch Material Culture in the 16th, 17th, and 18th Centuries. Waterford, NY: Bureau of Historic Sites, New York State Office of Parks, Recreation, and Historic Preservation, 1997.
- Huey, Paul R. "Colonial Dutch Forts in New Netherland," in Kees Ampt, Ad Littel and Edwin Paar, eds., *Verre Forten, Vreemde Kusten: Nederlandse verdedigingswerken oversee.* Leiden: Sidestone Press, 2017, 287-331.
- Huey, Paul R. "Dutch Colonial Forts in New Netherland," in Eric C. Klingelhofer, ed., First Forts: Essays on the Archaeology of Proto-Colonial Fortifications. Leiden and Boston: Brill, 2010. [pp. 139-166]
- Huey, Paul R. "Dutch Sites of the 17th Century in Rensselaerwyck," in David G. Orr and Daniel G. Crozier eds., *The Scope of Historical Archaeology: Essays in Honor of John L. Cotter.* Philadelphia: Temple University, 1984. [pp. 63-85]
- Huey, Paul R. "Archeological Evidence of Dutch Wooden Cellars and Perishable Wooden Structures at Seventeenth and Eighteenth Century Sites in the Upper Hudson Valley," in Roderic H. Blackburn and Nancy A. Kelly eds., New York Dutch Studies: Dutch Art and Culture in Colonial America, 1609-1776. Albany: Albany Institute of History and Art, 1987. [pp. 13-35]
- Huey, Paul R. and Adam Luscier. "Some Early Rensselaerswijck Farms: A Documentary and Archeological Review," in Margriet Lacy, ed., *A Beautiful and Fruitful Place: Selected Rensselaerswijck Seminar Papers, Volume 3.* Albany: New Netherland Institute, 2013. [p. 187-198]
- Hutton, George V. The Great Hudson River Brick Industry: Commemorating Three and a Half Centuries of Brickmaking. Fleischmanns, NY: Purple Mountain Press, 2003.
- Jacobs, Jaap. *Dutch Colonial Fortifications in North America, 1614-1676.* Amsterdam, Netherlands: New Holland Foundation, 2015.
- Johnson, Eugene J. Style Follows Function: Architecture of Marcus T. Reynolds. Albany: Mount Ida Press, 1993.
- Jones, Brette. The Analysis of Dutch Casement Windows in New York State. MS thesis, Columbia University, 2000.
- Jones, Robert W. "An Old Hudson Valley Industry," *Brick and Clay Record* 50 (8 May 1917), 939-941. Covers early brick industry, particularly in Albany area, discounting the notion that all early brick came from the Netherlands.
- Jordan, Kurt A. "Seneca Settlement Pattern, Community Structure, and Housing, 1677-1779. *Northeast Anthropology* 67 (2004), 23-60.
- Kane, Bob and Trish. New York State's Covered Bridges. Charleston, SC: Arcadia, 2014.
- Kauffman, Henry J. *The American Farmhouse*. New York: Bonanza Books, 1975. Reprint edition, New York: Random House Value Books, 1988.
- Kaufman, Peter. "The Double-Portico Houses of Long Island," in Thomas Carter and Bernard L. Herman, eds., *Perspectives in Vernacular Architecture III*. Columbia, MO: University of Missouri Press, 1989.
- Kelley, Frank Bergen, comp. *Historical Guide to the City of New York*. New York: Frederick A. Stokes Company (revised edition), 1913.

- Kelly, Virginia B., Merrilyn R. O'Connell, Stephen S. Olney and Johanna R. Reig. *Wood and Stone: Landmarks of the Upper Mohawk Region*. Utica, NY: Central New York Community Arts Council, 1972. Second printing 1974.
- Kling, Jesse. "Solid Brick Homes": The Continuing Row House Tradition of Postwar Brooklyn and Queens. Master's Thesis, Graduate School of Architecture, Planning and Preservation, Columbia University, 2022.
- Kniffen, Fred Bowerman and Henry H. Glassie. "Building in Wood in the Eastern United States: A Time-Place Perspective," *Geographic Review* 56: 1 (January 1966), 40-66.
- Krieg, Joann P., ed. Long Island Architecture. Interlaken, NY: Heart of the Lakes Publishing, 1991.
- Kuykendall, Eugene L. "Dutch Settlement Patterns Reflected by the Founding of Dutch Reformed Churches, 1623-1800," *de Halve Maen* 69:2 (Spring 1996), 33-35.
- LaFrank, Kathleen. "Real and Ideal Landscapes along the Taconic State Parkway," *Constructing Image, Identity, and Place: Perspectives in Vernacular Architecture IX*. Alison K. Hoagland and Kenneth A. Breisch, eds. (Knoxville, TN: University of Tennessee Press, 2003), 247-262.
- Lane, Wheaton J. "The Turnpike Movement in New Jersey," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 54:1 (January 1936), 19-52.
- Lane, Wheaton J. *Transportation and Travel in New Jersey, 1620-1860.* Ph D. dissertation, Princeton University, 1935.
- Larson, Neil. "Dutch Stone Houses of New York State," *The Old House Journal* 14: 5 (June 1986).
- Larson, Neil. "The Dutch Barn, A Functional Perspective," in *Pioneer America Society Transactions* 10 (1987), 37-41.
- Laskey, Paul. *The Fire Observation Towers of New York State*. Ballston Spa, NY: MKL Publishing, 2003.
- Lassiter, William Lawrence. Shaker Architecture: Descriptions with Photographs and Drawings of Shaker Buildings at Mount Lebanon, New York, Watervliet, New York, and West Pittsfield, Massachusetts. New York: Bonanza, 1966.
- Litchfield, Carter, Richard L. Porter, Paul W. Schopp. *Linseed Oil Mills in New Jersey 1732-1955*. Houghton, MI: Society For Industrial Archeology, 2014.
- Lockwood, Charles. Bricks & Brownstone: The New York Row House, 1783-1929- An Architectural and Social History. New York: McGraw-Hill Book Company, 1972. Second edition, New York: Rizzoli, 2003.
- Long, Gregory. *Historic Houses of the Hudson Valley, 1663-1915.* New York: Rizzoli/Preservation League of New York State, 2004.
- Longstreth, Richard. A Guide to Architecture in the Adirondacks. Keesville, NY: Adirondack Architectural Heritage, 2017.
- Love, Paul Van Derveer. "Patterned Brickwork in Southern New Jersey," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 73: 3 (July 1955), 182-208 and frontis.
- Love, Paul Van Derveer. *Patterned Brickwork in the American Colonies*. Ph D. dissertation, Columbia University, 1950.
- Lowenthal, Larry. From the Coalfields to the Hudson: A History of the Delaware & Hudson Canal. Fleischmanns, NY: Purple Mountain Press, 1997.
- Lukezic, Craig and John P. McCarthy, eds. *The Archaeology of New Netherland: A World Built on Trade.* Gainesville, FL: University of Florida Press, 2021.
- Maar, Charles. "Housing and Homes of New Netherland," in *Dutch Settlers Society of Albany Yearbook* 3 (1927-1928), 5-10.

- MacKay, Robert B., ed. Gardens of Eden: Long Island's Early Twentieth Century Planned Communities. New York: W. W. Norton & Co., 2015.
- Manca, Joseph. "On the Origins of the American Porch," *Winterthur Portfolio* 40: 2/3 (Summer/Autumn 2005), 91-132. Hudson Valley Dutch settlers as originators of the American porch.
- Margolies, John. Resorts of the Catskills. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1980.
- Massey, James C. and Shirley Maxwell. "Dutch Colonial Houses: What's in a Name?," Old House Journal, January-February 1996, 28-33.
- McLendon, Arthur E. "'Leap and Shout, Ye Living Building!': Ritual Performance and Architectural Collaboration in Early Shaker Meetinghouses," *Buildings & Landscapes: Journal of the Vernacular Architecture Forum* 20:2 (Fall 2013), 48-76.
- Mendel Mesick Cohen Architects. Hudson Mohawk Industrial Gateway, City Edges Final Report.

 The Preservation and Utilization of 19th Century Industrial Architecture in the Hudson-Mohawk Region. Hudson Mohawk Industrial Gateway, Inc., [1972].
- Meeske, Harrison Frederick. From Vernacular to Spectacular: Function Follows Form, How Houses Changed Lifestyles of the Hudson Valley Dutch, 1700-1730. Fleishmanns, NY: Purple Mountain Press, 2007.
- Meeske, Harrison Frederick. *The Hudson Valley Dutch and Their Houses*. Fleishmanns, NY: Purple Mountain Press, 1998.
- Meixner, Esther Chilstrom. "Swedish Landmarks in the Delaware Valley," *Swedish Pioneer Historical Quarterly* 7 (January 1956), 21-34.
- Micklewright, Albert E. "Early Architecture of New Jersey," *Architecture* 35-37 (January 1917- May 1918). Measured drawings.
- Mills, Weymer Jay. Historic Houses of New Jersey. Philadelphia and London: J. B. Lippincott Company, 1902.
- Morgan, William. A Simpler Way of Life: Old Farmhouses of New York & New England. Bovina, NY: Norfleet Press, 2013.
- Mounier, R. Alan. Looking Beneath the Surface: The Story of Archaeology in New Jersey. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2003.
- Nash, George W. "Some Early American Hardware, Dutch Colonial Examples," *Architectural Record* 34 (October 1913), 329-333.
- Nelson, Joseph C. *Spanning Time: Vermont's Covered Bridges.* Shelburne, VT: The New England Press, Inc., 1997.
- Noble, Allen G. "The Hay Barrack: Form and Function of a relict Landscape Feature," *Journal of Cultural Geography* 5:2 (March 1985), 107-116.
- Noble, Allen G. "Variance in Floor Plans of Dutch Houses of the Colonial Period," *Pioneer America Society Transactions* 3 (1980), 46-56.
- Nonestied, Mark and Richard Veit. "Carrying on the Stone Cutting Business: Identifying New Jersey's Early Gravestone Carvers," *Garden State Legacy* 11 (March 2011).
- Nonestied, Mark and Richard Veit. "Some Beautiful Monuments I've Made": Identifying Nineteenth and Early Twentieth Century Monument Makers," *Garden State Legacy* 14 (December 2011). Available online at www.GardenStateLegacy.com
- Null, Janet A. "Typology of Greek Revival Houses in New York State." Presented at the Annual conference of the Vernacular Architecture Forum, Kingston, NY, 1986.
 Abstracted in Thomas Carter and Bernard L. Herman, eds, *Perspectives in Vernacular Architecture*, III (Columbia MO: University of Missouri Press, 1989), 237.
- Null, Janet A. *The Adirondack Architecture Guide: Southern-Central Region.* Albany, NY: Excelsior Editions [SUNY Press], 2017.

- Of Beams and Brackets [Mohawk Valley Architecture]. N. p., 1981.
- Ottenheym, Konrad and Krista De Jonge, eds. *The Low Countries at the Crossroads:*Netherlandish Architecture as an Export Product in Early Modern Europe (1480-1680).
 Turnhout, Belgium: Brepols Publishers, 2013.
- Padluck, Ross. Catskill Resorts: Lost Architecture of Paradise. Atglen, PA: Schiffer Publishing, Ltd, 2017.
- Panetta, Roger G., ed. *Dutch New York: The Roots of Hudson Valley Culture.* Yonkers, NY: Hudson River Museum/ Fordham University Press, 2009.
- Pennypacker, Isaac R. "The Dutch on the Delaware," American Mercury 2 (1924), 345-350.
- Perry, Matilda Hardendorf. "Historic Churches of New Jersey," *American Monthly Magazine* 41 (September 1912), 129-131.
- Peterson, A. Everett, ed. *Landmarks of New York: An Historical Guide to the Metropolis*. New York: The City History Club of New York, 1923. [soft boards]
- Phelan, Thomas. *The Hudson Mohawk Gateway: An Illustrated History*. Northridge, CA: Windsor Publications, Inc., 1985.
- Plunz, Richard. A History of Housing in New York City. New York: Columbia University Press, 2016 [revised edition; originally published in 1992]
- Preston, David L. The Texture of Contact: European and Indian Settler Communities on the Frontiers of Iroquoia, 1667-1783. Lincoln, NE: University of Nebraska Press, 2009.
- Prudon, Theodore H. M. "The Dutch Barn in America: Survival of an Medieval Structural Frame," in Dell Upton and John Michael Vlach eds., *Common Places: Readings in American Vernacular Architecture* (Athens and London: University of Georgia Press, 1986), 204-216. Originally published in *New York Folklore* 2:3-4 (Winter 1976), 122-142.
- Prudon, Theodore H. M. "The New World Dutch Barn: Some notes about its European origin," typescript, 24 pp., May 1971.
- Rathmell, James K., Jr. "Delaware River Covered Bridges," *Covered Bridge Topics* 15 (October 1957), 1, 5.
- Reisem, Richard O. Erie Canal Legacy: Architectural Treasures of the Empire State. Rochester, NY: Landmark Society of Western New York, 2000.
- Reynolds, Andrea E., ed. *Historic Houses in New York City Parks* (second edition). New York: City of New York, Parks & Recreation, 1992.
- Reynolds, Helen Wilkinson. *Dutch Houses in the Hudson Valley Before 1776*. 1929; Reprint edition, New York: Dover, 1965.
- Reynolds, Marcus T. "Colonial Buildings of Rensselaerwyck," *Architectural Record* 4:4 (April 1895), 415-438.
- Rhoads, William Bertolet. "The Architecture of the Catskill Mountain Heritage Trail," Hudson Valley Regional Review 14:1 (1997), 12-57.
- Rhoads, William Bertolet. "Franklin D. Roosevelt and Dutch Colonial Architecture," New York History 59:4 (October 1978), 430-464.
- Richards, Brandon. "Hier Leydt Begraven: A Primer on Dutch Colonial Gravestones," Northeast Historical Archaeology 43 (2014), 1-22.
- Richman, Steven M. *The Bridges of New Jersey: Portraits of Garden State Crossings.* New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2005.

- Ries, H. The Limestone Quarries of Eastern New York, Western Vermont, Massachusetts, and Connecticut. Seventeenth Annual Report Part 3 (continued). Washington, D. C.: Government Printing Office, United States Geological Survey, 1896. Ries authored a number of other reports on quarry activities in eastern New York State during the last decade of the nineteenth century and during the first part of the twentieth century.
- Rinaldi, Thomas E. and Rob Yasinsac. *Hudson Valley Ruins: Forgotten Landmarks of an American Landscape.* Lebanon, NH: University Press of New England, 2006.
- Roberts, Kenneth D. and Jane W. Planemakers and Other Edge Tool Enterprises in New York State in the Nineteenth Century. Cooperstown, NY: New York State Historical Association/Early American Industries Association, 1971.
- Robinson, Charles Dwight. A study of the early colonial architecture of the central Hudson Valley.

 Typescript with photographs, c.1930. Fine Arts Library, Cornell University, Ithaca, NY.
- Rodway, Katherine Linda. A Field Guide to New York City Building Stones, 1840-1930. MS thesis, Columbia University, 1996.
- Rogers, Mrs. Henry Wade. "Dutch Colonial Farmhouses," *House Beautiful* 16 (October 1904), 15-17.
- Rothschild, Nan A. with Amanda Sutphin, H. Arthur Bankoff, and Jessica Striebel MacLean. Buried Beneath the City: An Archaeological History of New York. New York: Columbia University Press, 2022.
- Sarapin, Janice Kohl. Old Burial Grounds of New Jersey: A Guide. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 1994.
- Sawyer, Sean E. "Constructing the Tradition of Dutch-American Architecture, 1609-2009," in Roger G. Panetta, ed., *Dutch New York: The Roots of Hudson Valley Culture*. New York: Hudson River Museum/Fordham University Press, 2009. [pp. 93-128]
- Sayward, Elliot M. Of Plates and Purlins: Grandpa Builds a Barn. Old Bethpage Village, NY: The Early Trades and Crafts Society/Friends of the Nassau County Museum, 1971.
- Schaefer, Vincent J. *Dutch Barns of New York: An Introduction*. Fleischmanns, NY: Purple Mountain Press, 1994.
- Schaefer, Vincent J. "The Noble Dutch Barn," Mohawk Valley USA 1:2 (1980), 38-42.
- Scheltema, Gajus and Heleen Westerhuijs, eds. *Exploring Historic Dutch New York*. New York: Dover Publications/Museum of the City of New York, 2011.
- Schuyler, David. "The Sanctified Landscape: The Hudson River Valley, 1820-1850." Landscape in America. George F. Thompson, ed. 93-109. Austin: University of Texas Press, 1995.
- Schuyler, Montgomery. "Dutch Origins of American Architecture," *Architectural Record* 4 (April-June 1895), 313-366.
- Schwartz, Helen. *The New Jersey House*. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 1983. Sciorra, Joseph. "Yard Shrines and Sidewalk Altars of New York's Italian-Americans,"
 - Perspectives in Vernacular Architecture, III. Thomas Carter and Bernard L. Herman, eds. (Columbia, MO: University of Missouri Press, 1989), 185-198.
- Scott, W. W. "Dutch Buildings, Customs, Habits...," *Americana* 16 (October 1922), 368-379. Seebohm, Caroline. *Great Houses and Gardens of New Jersey*. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2003.
- Shank, Wesley I. "Eighteenth-Century Architecture of the Upper Delaware River Valley of New Jersey and Pennsylvania," *Journal of the Society of Architectural Historians* 31:2 (June 1972), 137-144.

- Sheridan, Janet L. "Their Houses are Some Built of Timber": The Colonial Timber Frame Houses of Fennick's Colony, New Jersey. University of Delaware Master of Arts Thesis, 2007.
- Sheridan, Janet L. "Colonial Timber Framing in Southwestern New Jersey: The Cultural Implications of Structural Logic," *The Bulletin of the Archaeological Society of Delaware* 45 (new series, 2008), 37-58.
- Sim, Robert J. Some Old Farms and Farm Houses in New Jersey. Trenton, NJ: New Jersey Department of Agriculture, 1938.
- Simone, Kristen. Glimpses of Old New York House Museums and Historic Sites. New York, NY: Metropolitan Historic Structures Association, 1991.
- Sinclair, Peter. "Hay Barracks," Timber Framing 36 (June 1995), 5.
- Sinclair, Peter. "New World Dutch Barns," Timber Framing 28 (June 1993), 12.
- Sinclair, Peter. Thatch Report: A preliminary report on the historic use of thatch in the Mid-Hudson Valley. West Hurley, NY: Spillway Farm Press, 1998.
- Sinclair, Peter. Chimneys, Stoves and Slaves: A Preliminary...Report on The Five-plate Wall Stove in The Mid-Hudson Valley, New York. West Hurley, NY: Spillway Farm Press, 1998.
- Sinclair, Peter and Bob Hedges. "Raising Holes and Wing Pegs," *Timber Framing* 40 (June 1996), 8.
- Sive, Mary Robinson. Lost Villages, Historic Driving Tours in the Catskills.
- Slocum, S. E. "Early Dutch Colonial Architecture," *American Architect* 105 (7 January 1914), 1-10.
- Smith, Karl Beckwith. *Hudson Heritage: An Artist's Perspective on Architecture.* Cold Spring, NY: Salmagundi Press, 1989.
- Smith, McKelden, ed. *The Great Estates Region of the Hudson River Valley*. Tarrytown, NY: Historic Hudson Valley Press, 1998. Second edition, 2007.
- Smits, Edward J. Long Island Landmarks. Setauket, NY: The Society for the Preservation of Long Island Antiquities, Second printing, 1971.
- Sobon, Jack. Historic American Timber Joinery: A Graphic Guide. Becket, MA: The Timber Framers Guild, 2002. Second printing 2004.
- Sopko, Joseph. "Pan Tile Roofing in 17th and 18th Century New York." Paper presented at the annual meeting of the Society of Historical Archeology, Boston 1985.
- Sopko, Joseph, and Joe McEvoy. X Ray Fluorescence Analysis of 17th and 18th Century Brick Samples from New York State: A Preliminary Study, 1983. Typescript 19 pp with illustrations.
- Sopko, Joseph, and Joe McEvoy. X Ray Fluorescence Analysis of 17th and 18th Century Bricks from New York State. Waterford, NY: New York State Office of Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation, 1991.
- Starna, William A. "American Indian Villages to Dutch Farms," in Roger G. Panetta, ed., Dutch New York: The Roots of Hudson Valley Culture. New York: Hudson River Museum/Fordham University Press, 2009. [pp.73-90]
- Stevens, John R. *Dutch Vernacular Architecture in North America, 1640-1830.* West Hurley, NY: The Society for the Preservation of Hudson Valley Vernacular Architecture, 2005.
- Stevens, John R. "Dutch-American Timber Framing," Timber Framing 44 (June 1997), 6-7.
- Stevens, John R. "Dutch Buildings in North America," *Timber Framing* 97 (September 2010), 8-11.
- Stevens, John R. "Dutch Buildings on Long Island," in Joann P. Krieg, ed., Long Island Architecture. Interlaken, NY: Heart of the Lakes Publishing, 1991.
- Stevenson, John R. "Two Old West Jersey Houses," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 30:2 (October 1912), 98-99.

- Stewart, Ian. "Dutch Architecture in the New World: A Proposal for a New Typology of Classification," *de Halve Maen* 91:2 (Summer 2018), 37-42.
- Stone, Wilbur Macy. Colonial Dutch Houses in New Jersey. Newark, NJ: The Carteret Book Club, 1933.
- Stott, Annette. Holland Mania: The Unknown Dutch Period in American Art and Culture. Woodstock, NY: The Overlook Press, 1998.
- Stump, Roger. "The Dutch Colonial House and the Colonial Revival," *Journal of Cultural Geography* 1:2 (March 1981), 44-55.
- Tholl, Claire K. "Query Re "Filled Wall" construction," *Bulletin for the Association of Preservation Technology* 12:2 (1980), 124-126. Re wood sticking used as plaster support in stud partitions. Examples in Bergen and Morris counties, New Jersey.
- Thomas, Bernice L. *The Stamp of FDR: New Deal Post Offices in the Mid-Hudson Valley.* Fleischmanns, NY: Purple Mountain Press, 2002. [1st ed]
- Triumpho, Richard. Round Barns of New York. Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 2004.
- Tomlan, Michael A. "Nineteenth Century Literary Sources for Domestic Design in Small Towns and Rural Areas of New York," in Diana S. Waite and Frederick D. Cawley eds., Farmsteads and Market Towns: A Handbook for Preserving the Cultural Landscape (Albany: Preservation League of New York State, 1982). [pp. 42-47]
- Toole, Robert M. Landscape Architecture in the Upper Hudson/Mohawk Region, New York State: A Guide to 400 Years of History. M. L. A. project, University of Massachusetts, 1981.
- Trent, Robert F., Alan Miller, Glenn Adamson, and Harry Mack Truax II. "High Craft along the Mohawk: Early Woodwork from the Albany Area of New York," in Luke Beckerdite, ed., *American Furniture* 2004 (Hanover and London: Chipstone Foundation, 2004), 90-151. [Article compares architectural woodwork and furniture from the region]
- Trindell, Roger Thomas. Historical Geography of Southern New Jersey as Related to its Colonial Ports. Ph. D. dissertation, Louisiana State University, 1966.
- Turner, William S. "New Jersey Architecture," *Proceedings of the New Jersey Historical Society* 55:4 (October 1937), 289-295.
- Unknown. ""Dutch Homes in the New World," *Colonial Homes* 5:5 (September-October 1979), 110-135.
- Van den Hurk, Jeroen. "Building a House in New Netherland: Documentary Sources for New Netherlandic Architecture, 1624-64," From De Halve Maen to KLM: 400 Years of Dutch-American Exchange. Münster: Nodus Publikationen, 2008. [pp. 25-40]
- Van den Hurk, Jeroen. "Buildings on Paper: Our Current Knowledge and Understanding of New Netherlandic Architecture," de Halve Maen 85:4 (Winter 2012), 74-79.
- Van den Hurk, Jeroen. "Carpenters of New Netherland," de Halve Maen 80: 2 (Summer 2007), 31-37.
- Van den Hurk, Jeroen. "Dutch Architecture in the Colony of New Netherland," *Columbia County History & Heritage* 12:1 (Spring/Summer 2014), 19-28.
- Van den Hurk, Jeroen. "From Gothic Window to Kloosterkozijn: The Importance of Primary Sources in Understanding the Material Culture of the Settlers of New Netherland," Paper presented to the Friends of New Netherland, Albany, New York, January 2006.
- Van den Hurk, Jeroen. *Imagining New Netherland: Origins and Survival of Netherlandic Architecture in Old New York.* Ph D. dissertation, University of Delaware, 2006.
- Van den Hurk, Jeroen. "Origins and Survival of Netherlandic Building Traditions in North

- America", Proceedings of the Second International Congress on Construction History (2006) 3: 3191-3210.
- Van den Hurk, Jeroen. "The Architecture of New Netherland Revisited," *Building Environments: Perspectives in Vernacular Architecture X*. Kenneth A. Breisch and Alison K. Hoagland, eds. (Knoxville, TN: University of Tennessee Press, 2005), 133-152.
- Van den Hurk, Jeroen. "The Carpenters of New Netherland," de Halve Maen 80:2 (Summer 2007), 31-37.
- Van Oers, Ron. Dutch Town Planning Overseas during VOC and WIC Rule (1600-1800). Zutphen: Walburg Press, 2000.
- Veasey, David. New Jersey's Colonial Architecture Told in 100 Buildings. Charleston, SC: Fonthill Media, 2014.
- Veit, Richard. Digging New Jersey's Past: Historical Archaeology in the Garden State. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2002.
- Veit, Richard and Mark Nonestied. New Jersey Cemeteries and Tombstones: History in the Landscape. New Brunswick, NJ: Rivergate Books/Rutgers University Press, 2008.
- Ver Planck, William E. "Old Dutch Houses on the Hudson," *The New England Magazine* (Boston) 18: 1 (March 1895), 71-82.
- Vermont Stone Trail, The. A Visitor's Guide to Granite, Marble and Slate in the Green Mountain State. N. p [Montpelier, VT]: Vermont Department of Tourism and Marketing, 2016.
- Viele, Egbert L. "Knickerbockers of New York Two Centuries Ago," *Harper's New Monthly Magazine* 54: 319 (December 1876), 33-43.
- Villas on the Hudson: A Collection of Photo-Lithographs of Thirty-One Country Residences. c. 1860; reprint edition New York: Da Capo Press, 1977.
- Violette, Zachary J. The Decorated Tenement: How Immigrant Builders and Architects Transformed the Slum in the Gilded Age. Minneapolis and London: University of Minnesota Press, 2019. [focused on New York and New Jersey]
- Visser, Thomas Durant. Field Guide to New England Barns and Farm Buildings. Hanover, NH: University Press of New England, 1997. [Contains information on building forms commonly found in eastern New York.]
- Vogel, Neal A. "A Traditional Dutch Frame in New York," *Timber Framing* 19 (March 1991), 8-9.
- Vogel, Robert M., ed. A Report of the Mohawk-Hudson Area Survey: A Selective Recording Survey of the Industrial Archeology of the Mohawk and Hudson River Valleys in the Vicinity of Troy, New York, June-September 1969. Washington, DC: Smithsonian Institution Press, 1973.
- Vrooman, John J. Forts and Firesides of the Mohawk Country, New York. Philadelphia, PA: Elijah Ellsworth Brownell, 1943.
- Wacker, Peter O. "Dutch Material Culture in New Jersey," *Journal of Popular Culture* 11:4 (March 1978), 948-958.
- Wacker, Peter O. "The Dutch Culture Area in the Northeast, 1609-1800," New Jersey History 104: 1-2 (Spring-Summer 1986), 1-21.
- Wacker, Peter O. "Folk Architecture as an Indicator of Culture Areas and Cultural Diffusion: Dutch Barns and Barracks in New Jersey," *Pioneer America* 5:2 (1973), 37-47.
- Wacker, Peter O. Land and People: A Cultural Geography of Pre-Industrial New Jersey, Origins and Settlement Patterns. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 1975.
- Wacker, Peter O. and R. T. Trindell. "The Log House in New Jersey: Origins and Diffusion," *Keystone Folklore Quarterly* 13 (1968), 248-268.

- Waite, Diana S. Ornamental Ironwork: Two Centuries of Craftsmanship in Albany and Troy, New York. Albany: Mount Ida Press, 1990.
- Waite, Diana S. and John G., comps. *Industrial Archeology in Troy, Waterford, Cohoes, Green Island, and Watervliet.* Troy, NY: Hudson-Mohawk Industrial Gateway, 1973.
- Walker, Anne. "Dutch New York: The Dutch Influence on New York Architecture Spans the Centuries," *Period Homes* 11:1 (January 2010).
- Wallace, Philip B. *Colonial Churches and Meeting Houses, Pennsylvania, New Jersey and Delaware.* New York: Architectural Book Publishing Co., 1931.
- Ward, Christopher Longstreth. *The Dutch and Swedes on the Delaware, 1609-1664*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1930.
- Ward, Christopher Longstreth. New Sweden on the Delaware. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1938.
- Weiss, Harry Bischoff and Robert J. Sim. *The Early Grist and Flouring Mills of New Jersey*. Trenton, NJ: New Jersey Agricultural Society, 1956.
- Weller, Kathryn L. From Meetinghouse to Church to Shrine: The Evolution of the Mohawk Valley's Palatine Churches. MA thesis, State University of New York College at Oneonta, Cooperstown Graduate Program, 2004.
- Welsh, Peter C. Jacks, Jobbers and Kings: Logging the Adirondacks, 1850-1950. Utica: North Country Books, Inc., 1995.
- Wendehack, Clifford C. "Early Dutch Houses of New Jersey," *The White Pine Series of Architectural Monographs* 11:3 (1925).
- Wertenbaker, Thomas Jefferson. *The Founding of American Civilization: The Middle Colonies*. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1938. [Features substantial chapters on New York and New Jersey vernacular architecture.]
- Westbrook, Jack H. *Material Memories of the Mohawk-Hudson Region*. Fleischmanns, NY: Purple Mountain Press, 2008.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. "Getting the Job Done: Construction, Builders, and Materials in the Upper Hudson and Mohawk Valleys, 1755-1765." *Proceedings of the Western Frontier Symposium.* Waterford, NY: New York State Bureau of Historic Sites, Waterford, New York, 2005, 61-71.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. "Magical Dwelling: Apotropaic Practices in the New World Dutch Cultural Hearth," in Christiane Bis-Worch and Claudia Theune, eds., Ruralia XI: Religion, Cults & Rituals in the Medieval Rural Environment. Leiden, Netherlands: Sidestone Press, 2017, 373-396.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. "Magical Dwelling: Apotropaic Building Practices in the New World Dutch Cultural Hearth," in John Billingsley, Jeremy Harte and Brian Hoggard eds., Hidden Charms 2: Exploring the Magical Protection of Buildings. Transactions of the Hidden Charms Conference 2018. West Yorkshire, UK, Northern Earth Books, 2019. [pp. 86-115] A condensed version of the paper published in 2017, with additional examples not included in the earlier version.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. "Many new houses have lately been built in this city, all in the modern style: The Introduction of the Gambrel Roof to the Upper Hudson Valley," The Hudson River Valley Review 21:1(Autumn 2004): viii-11.
- Wheeler, Walter Richard. "Once adorned with quaint Dutch tiles...: A Preliminary Analysis of Delft Tiles Found in Archaeological Contexts and Historical Collections in the Upper Hudson Valley," in Penelope Ballard Drooker and John P. Hart, eds., *Soldiers, Cities and Landscapes: Papers in Honor of Charles L. Fisher.* New York State Museum Bulletin 513. Albany, NY: New York State Museum, 2010, 107-150.

- Wheeler, Walter Richard. "Post-Colonial New World Dutch Framing Innovations and the Development of the Balloon Frame," in James W. P. Campbell et al eds., *Proceedings of the Seventh Annual Conference of the Construction History Society.* Cambridge, England: The Construction History Society, 2020.
- White, Norval and Elliot Willensky. *AIA Guide to New York City*. New York: Collier Books, 1967. Revised edition 1978; 5th edition published in 2010 by the Oxford University Press, New York.
- Whitehead, Russell F. and Frank Chouteau Brown, eds. Early Homes of New York and the Mid-Atlantic States: From Material Originally Published as the White Pine Series of Architectural Monographs. NY: Arno Press (distributed to the book trade by Crown Publishers), 1977.
- Wilson, Rufus Rockwell. Historic Long Island. New York: The Berkeley Press, 1902.
- Wilson, Rufus Rockwell. Rambles in Colonial Byways. Philadelphia & London: J. B. Lippincott Company, 1901. Volume 1 deals particularly with buildings in the Hudson Valley.
- Wirtz, Harry. The Oblong to the Hudson: A Sampling of History in Photographs. Yorktown Heights, NY: Yorktown Printing, 1976.
- Wise, Herbert Clifton and Ferdinand H. Beidleman. Colonial Architecture for Those About to Build: Being the Best Examples, Domestic, Municipal and Institutional, in Pennsylvania, New Jersey and Delaware, With Observations Upon the Local Building Art of the Eighteenth Century. Philadelphia and London: J. B. Lippincott, 1913. Second edition, 1924.
- Wolf, Donald E. Crossing the Hudson: Historic Bridges and Tunnels of the River. New Brunswick, NJ: Rivergate Books, Rutgers University Press, 2010.
- Wood, Alexander. Building the Metropolis: Architecture, Building and Labor in New York City, 1880-1935. Ph. D., Columbia University, 2020.
- Woodward, Carl R. *The Development of Agriculture in New Jersey, 1640-1880.* Ph D. dissertation, Cornell University, 1926.
- Works Progress Administration. "Architectural Survey: New Jersey's Architectural Growth to 1860," *Architect and Engineer* 135 (October 1938), 70-71.
- Zantkuijl, Henk J. *Bouwen in Amsterdam: het woonhuis in de Stad.* Amsterdam: Vereniging Vrienden van de Amsterdamse Binnenstad, 1993. Reissued 1997.
- Zantkuijl, Henk J. "Home is More than a Roof: Concept of Private Space," in *A Beautiful and Fruitful Place: Selected Rensselaerwijck Papers, Volume 2*, 7-15. Edited by Elisabeth Paling Funk and Martha Dickinson Shattuck. Albany: Excelsior Editions/State University of New York Press and New Netherland Institute, 2011.
- Zimmermann, W. Haio. "The 'Helm' in England, Wales, Scandinavia and North America," in *Vernacular Architecture* 23 (1992), 34-43.
- Zink, Clifford W. Dutch Framed Houses in New York and New Jersey. MS thesis, Columbia University, 1985.
- Zink, Clifford W. "Dutch Framed Houses in New York and New Jersey," in *Winterthur Portfolio* 22: 4 (Winter 1987), 265-294.
- Zukowsky, John and Robbe Pierce Stimson. Hudson River Villas. New York Rizzoli, 1985.